# Port Flow Analyzer v3.0, 3.5, 3.5B, 3.5C

# User's Manual

# Performance Trends, Inc.

Box 530164 Livonia, MI 48152 248-473-9230 Fax 248-442-7750 Website: www.performancetrends.com Email: feedback@performancetrends.com Performance Trends, Inc. PO Box 530164, Livonia, MI 48153 Tech Assistance for Registered Owners (248) 473-9230 Fax: 248-442-7750 Email: feedback@performancetrends.com

Website (tips, correspond with other users, download demos, update schedule, etc.) www.performancetrends.com

Copyright Notice

Copyright (C) 2013 PERFORMANCE TRENDS, INC. All Rights Reserved

These software programs and user's manual are reserved by PERFORMANCE TRENDS, INC. and are intended for the use of the original owner only. Copying or duplicating these products except for the personal use of the original owner is a violation of U. S. Copyright Law and is hereby expressly forbidden.

Portions Copyright (C) Microsoft Corp. 1982-2013 All Rights Reserved

International Business Machines Corp. makes no warranties, either expressed or implied, regarding the enclosed computer package, its merchantability or its fitness for any particular purpose.

IBM PC, XT, and AT are registered trademarks of International Business Machines Corp. Windows is a registered trademark of Microsoft Corp. Cam Dr is a trademark of Quadrant Scientific. Competition Cams is a trademark of Competition Cams Inc. Blue Racer is a trademark of Wolverine / Blue Racer Lunati is a trademark of Lunati Cams Inc. Super Flow and FlowCom are trademarks of Super Flow Corporation. Saenz is a trademark of Saenz Corp.

#### DISCLAIMER OF WARRANTIES:

THE SOFTWARE PROVIDED HEREUNDER IS LICENSED "AS IS" WITHOUT ANY WARRANTIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ANY WARRANTIES FOR MERCHANTABILITY OR FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE. NO ORAL OR WRITTEN STATEMENTS, REPRESENTATIONS OR OTHER AFFIRMATION OF FACT, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO STATEMENTS REGARDING CAPABILITY, CAPACITY, SUITABILITY FOR USE OR PERFORMANCE OF SOFTWARE SHALL BE RELIED UPON BY USER OR BE DEEMED TO BE A WARRANTY OR REPRESENTATION BY PERFORMANCE TRENDS, INC. FOR ANY PURPOSE, OR GIVE RISE TO ANY LIABILITY OF OBLIGATION OF PERFORMANCE TRENDS, INC. WHATSOEVER. USER ACCEPTS ALL RESPONSIBILITY FOR SELECTING THE SOFTWARE TO MEET USER NEEDS OR SPECIFIC PURPOSES. PERFORMANCE TRENDS INC. IS UNDER NO OBLIGATION TO FURNISH USER UPDATES OR ENHANCEMENTS EVEN IF FURNISHED TO OTHER USERS.

#### LIMITATION OF LIABILITY:

If at the time of delivery to the original User only there are any defects in the media on which the Software is provided, User's sole and exclusive remedy shall be the replacement of any media returned to Performance Trends, Inc. within 90 days of the receipt of the Software by User, or at Performance Trends Inc.'s sole option, a refund of the License fees paid to Performance Trends, Inc. by User.

IN NO EVENT SHALL PERFORMANCE TRENDS, INC. OR THIRD PARTIES WHO HAVE RIGHTS IN THE SOFTWARE BE LIABLE TO USER FOR LOSS OF PROFITS, INDIRECT, SPECIAL, INCIDENTAL OR CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES EVEN IF PERFORMANCE TRENDS, INC. IS AWARE OF THE POSSIBILITY OF SUCH DAMAGES.

Continued on next page.

# IN THE EVENT ANY REMEDY HEREUNDER FAILS OF ITS ESSENTIAL PURPOSE, OR IN ANY OTHER EVENT, PERFORMANCE TRENDS INC.'S LIABILITY HEREUNDER SHALL NOT EXCEED ANY AMOUNTS PAID BY USER TO PERFORMANCE TRENDS, INC. UNDER THIS AGREEMENT.

Some states do not allow the limitation or exclusion of liability for incidental or consequential damages and some states do not allow the exclusion of implied warranties, so the above limitations or exclusions may not apply to you.

No action, regardless of form, arising out of any claimed breach of this agreement or performance under this agreement may be brought by either party more than one year after the affected party learns of the cause of action.

Refer to diskette envelope for full license agreement.

#### 

The Port Flow Analyzer makes calculations based on equations and data found in various published and heretofore reliable documents. The program is designed for use by skilled professionals experienced with engines and Tests. The following processes are hazardous, particularly if done by an unskilled or inexperienced user:

- Obtaining data to input to the program
- Interpreting the program's results

Before making measurements of or modifications to any Test, engine or driving situation, DO NOT FAIL TO:

- Regard the safety consequences
- Consult with a skilled and cautious professional
- Read the entire user's manual
- Obey all federal, state & local laws
- Respect the rights and safety of others

# Table of Contents

Chapter 1 Introduction	1
<ul><li>1.1 Overview of Features</li><li>1.2 Before You Start</li><li>1.3 A Word of Caution</li><li>1.4 Getting Started (Installation)</li><li>1.5 Example to Get You Going</li></ul>	1 2 3 4 6
Chapter 2 Definitions	9
<ul> <li>2.0 Basic Program Operation</li> <li>2.1 Main Screen (test data input)</li> <li>2.2 Preferences</li> <li>2.3 Test Options</li> <li>2.4 Cyl. Head Specs</li> <li>2.5 Head Details (Pro version only)</li> <li>2.6 Flow Bench Specs</li> <li>2.7 Engine Specs (Pro version only)</li> <li>2.8 Calculation Menus (Pro version only)</li> <li>2.9 New Test Screen</li> <li>2.10 Test Correction Factor</li> <li>2.11 Electronics Screen (FlowCom or Performance Trends Electronic Interface)</li> </ul>	9 13 25 29 33 37 41 45 51 55 57 59
Chapter 3 Output	63
<ul> <li>3.1 Reports</li> <li>3.2 ASCII Data Files (Pro version only)</li> <li>3.4 Graphs</li> <li>3.5 Printer Output</li> <li>3.6 Data Libraries</li> <li>3.7 Filter Test Files (Pro version only)</li> <li>3.8 History Log (Pro version only)</li> </ul>	65 83 85 97 101 105 107

# Table of Contents, cont

Chapter 4 Examples	109
Example 4.1 Flow Test On a New Type of Head Using a SuperFlow 600* Flow Bench without Electronics	111
Example 4.2 Running Flow Test On Type of Head Which Has Been Flowed Before, Using FlowCom	119
Example 4.3 Analyzing Cylinder Head Performance	129
Example 4.4 Engine Performance Estimate Report (Pro version only)	139

Appendix 1:	Accuracy and Assumptions	145
Appendix 2:	Calibration of a Custom Flow Bench	147
Appendix 3:	Tips for Accurate Flow Testing	151
Appendix 4:	Backing Up Data	155
Appendix 5:	Performance Trends Electronic Interface	159
Appendix 6:	New Features in v3.0 E	163
Appendix 7:	New Features in v3.5	173
Appendix 8:	Appendix 8: Sharing Data Files on a Hub (network)	187
Appendix 9:	New Features in v3.5 B	189
Appendix 10:	New Features in v3.5 C	207
Index		229

# Chapter 1 Introduction

# 1.1 Overview of Features

The Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 program by Performance Trends, Inc is a software system to help head porters, engine builders, and other flow bench users "streamline" their flow bench testing. The program offers options to record, calculate, save, graph, organize, retrieve, report and analyze flow bench test data. In the Pro version, flow data can be combined with camshaft and engine specifications to make engine horsepower and torque estimates, and intake runner recommendations. The Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 is a unique program which will save test time and improve the analysis of cylinder head flow test data.

# **Basic Features:**

- Capability to tailor the program to work with standard SuperFlow benches, or custom flow benches
- Reads data directly from SuperFlow FlowCom (tm) or Performance Trends' Electronic Interface.
- User friendly, Windows interface, compatible with Windows 3.1, 95, 98 and NT.
- Can print results using most any Windows compatible printer, many times in color.
- Save nearly unlimited number of tests for recall, comparison and analysis in the future.
- Allows several reporting, averaging and graphing options for analysis.
- Allows you to record at 1 test pressure, but graph and report results at another test pressure.

# Added Features for Pro Version

- You can also record:
  - Additional flow data like CFM variation (useful for identifying "unstable" ports), Swirl and Swirl variation, Tumble and Tumble variation, Port velocities from Pitot tube readings, Barometer, Temperature (even if its not needed for corrections), and Humidity.
  - More Head specs like Intake and Exhaust stem diameter, throat diameter, port shape, seat angle, port volume and more.
  - Over 60 head details like valve spring specs and part #s, valve specs and part #s, seat cutter descriptions, lock descriptions, retainer descriptions, and much more.
- Combine your flow data with simple cam and engine specs for more detailed analysis and engine performance estimates.
- Customize printed reports and especially graphs. You can include comments for each head graphed and tables of the actual data graphed.
- Write ASCII files for importing data into other computer programs.
- Filter (find) past tests based on certain criteria, like Max Int CFM over a certain amount, certain Customer name, etc.
- "History Log", keeps a running log of tests you have recently started new, run, graphed or reported.

Please read Sections 1.2 "Before You Start" and 1.3 "A Word of Caution" before you turn on the computer. Then try running the program following the guidelines in 1.4 "Getting Started" and 1.5 "Example to Get You Going". When you feel a little familiar with the program, take time to read this entire manual. It will show you all the things you can do with this powerful tool.

\* SuperFlow and FlowCom are registered trademarks of SuperFlow Corporation.

# See Appendix 7, 9, 10 for new features added in version 3.5, 3.5B, 3.5C.

# 1.2 Before You Start

What you will need:

- Windows XP, Vista, Windows 7, Windows 8, Windows 10 computer.
- Printer (optional).

Many terms used by the Port Flow Analyzer and this user's manual are similar to terms used by other publications, i.e. Valve Flow Coef, Valve Area, etc. However, these terms may have different definitions. Therefore, read Chapter 2 to see what these terms mean to the Port Flow Analyzer.

Occasionally it will be necessary to identify "typos" in the manual, known "bugs" and their "fixes", etc. which were not known at the time of publication. These will be identified in a file called README.DOC in the Port Flow Analyzer directory or folder.

To read this file, use Windows Explorer to find the Port Flow Analyzer directory, usually PFA30 under PERFTRNS.PTI. Then double click on README.DOC. Wordpad will display the contents.

You can also read this file by clicking on Help (top of main screen), then Display Readme.doc file.

# **Unlocking Program Options:**

The Port Flow Analyzer is equipped with copy protection. This ensures the legitimate users do not have to cover the costs for unauthorized distribution of the program. When you first receive the program, it is in demo mode. *All features work in Demo mode.* In demo mode you can try either the Basic version, or the full Professional version for ten days. Sometime during those 10 days, you must call Performance Trends to obtain an "Unlocking Code". This Unlocking Code will be for either the Basic version or the Pro Version, which every you have purchased.

Before you call Performance Trends, you should get your registered code number and computer hardware number. These are available by clicking on file in the upper left hand corner of the Main Screen, then clicking on Unlocking Program Options. A screen will appear as shown in Figure 1.1.

Performance Trends will provide you an unlocking code number. Type in the unlocking code number and click on OK. If you typed in the number correctly, you will be given a message that the program is permanently unlocked to either the Basic or Pro mode. The program will only run on this one computer.

If you want to run the program on another computer, you must install it, obtain the computer hardware number and registered code

Figure 1.1 Menu to Unlock Program Options			
🔀 Unlock Form			
Code # to Extend Demo	239235212		
Computer Hardware #	842897		
Registered Name	Joe Smith	Cancel	
Registered Code #	14666		
Enter Unlocking Code #		Help	
Click on Help for more info on how you use this screen to unlock this program.			

number as shown in Figure 1.1, and call Performance Trends for a new Unlocking Code for that computer. There may be a charge for additional computers.

# 1.3 A Word of Caution

First, before switching from hand recording to computer recording test data, you should be very familiar with the Port Flow Analyzer v3.5 program and your computer in general. See the precautions in Section 2.0 and Example 4.1.

Second, a powerful feature of the Port Flow Analyzer Pro version is its ability to combine flow data and general cam and engine data to make performance projections and recommendations. These projections can be used to judge head/cam combinations, cylinder head modifications, etc.

An engine is a very complex system, which makes exact calculations of all details impossible. Therefore, simplifying assumptions are made to reduce the calculations to a manageable level. See the Assumptions in Appendix 1 and Example 4.4. The user must recognize:

The software cannot predict the safety of an engine modification or running condition. Please read and follow any safety precautions as described in this manual. Also, get "expert" opinions before running your engine at an RPM or torque level higher than what it was originally designed for.

The software cannot make exact predictions of torque and horsepower because:

- Much of the input data to the software are estimated.
- Even if the input data were exactly correct, the simplifying assumptions will limit the accuracy.
- Environmental and engine conditions, fuel, the driving situation, etc. are never constant and repeatable.

The software should be used as a guide to:

- Help understand how cylinder heads interact with other engine components; what parameters are important and what are the tradeoffs.
- Provide general direction for making modifications. This direction should be verified by other sources like known authorities, engine tests, books, etc. Never trust one "single source" if it does not make sense.
- Make you think, not think for you. If unexpected results are obtained, take a minute to:
  - Double check all input data.
  - Refer back to this manual.
  - Ask someone else skilled and experienced in the particular area.
  - Give the retailer or Performance Trends Inc's. Tech Help Line a call for an explanation. (Also, programs are written by people so it's always possible there may be an error in the calculations. Your call may help us correct it.)

Please also read the Warranty and Warning at the beginning of this manual and on the diskette envelope.

# 1.4 Getting Started (Installation)

You must install the Port Flow Analyzer from a CD or our website before it will run. To do this from a CD, simply install the CD in your CDRom drive and the Performance Trends Installation Wizard should automatically start, allowing you to install the Port Flow Analyzer and demos of any of our other products.

If the CD does not auto-run, then click on Start, then Run, then Browse and find your CD drive. Then look for SETUP.EXE on the CD and run it to run the Installation Wizard. If you want to bypass the wizard, go into the Programs folder and run the PFA-32.EXE file.



# Entering Registered Owner's Name:

The first time you run the Port Flow Analyzer, you will be asked to enter your name as the Registered Owner. During this first session, you can modify it until you are satisfied. Once you accept the name, the computer will generate a Registered Code # based on the name. To be eligible for Tech Help, you will need both your registered name and code #, and to have sent in your registration card. The name you enter should be very similar to the name you enter on the registration card.

Click on Help, then About Port Flow Analyzer at the Main Screen to review your name and code # .

# **Unlocking Program Options:**

The Port Flow Analyzer is equipped with copy protection. This ensures that legitimate users do not have to cover the costs for unauthorized distribution of the program. When you first receive the program, it is in demo mode. In demo mode you can try either the Basic version, or the full Professional version for ten days. *All features are working in demo mode*.

Sometime during those 10 days, you must call Performance Trends to obtain an "Unlocking Code". This Unlocking Code will be for either the Basic version or the Pro Version, whichever you have purchased.

Before you call Performance Trends, you should get your registered code number and computer hardware number. These are available by clicking on file in the upper left hand corner of the Main Screen, then clicking on Unlocking Program Options. A screen will appear as shown in Figure 1.2.

Performance trends will provide you with an unlocking code number. Type in the unlocking code number and click on OK. If you typed in a number correctly you will be given a message that the program is permanently unlocked to

Figure 1.2 Menu to Unlock Program Options			
🔯 Unlock Form 📃 🗆 🗙			
Code # to Extend Demo	239235212	ΟΚ	
Computer Hardware #	842897	UN	
Registered Name	Joe Smith	Cancel	
Registered Code #	14666	<u></u>	
Enter Unlocking Code #		Help	
Click on Help for more info on how you use this screen to unlock this program.			

either the Basic or Pro mode. The program will only run on this one computer.

If you want to run the program on another computer, you must install it, obtain the computer hardware number and registered code number as shown in Figure 1.2, and call Performance Trends for a new Unlocking Code for that computer. There may be a charge for additional computers.

# 1.5 Example to Get You Going

To start the Port Flow Analyzer, double click on the desktop Icon called Port Flow Analyzer v3.5. If you don't see a desktop icon, click on Start, then Programs, then Performance Trends, and then Port Flow Analyzer. During startup of the program, you will be given some introductory tips.

One of these "Tips" will ask if the "last test you were running should be loaded". If you have just received the program, this test will be an example test which was loaded at the factory. If you have run the Port Flow Analyzer before, this will be the last test you were working with. If you are just learning the program, it is recommended you answer yes to this question so you have some example data to work with to understand how the program works.

Figure 1.3 Introductory Question
🙋 Load Last Test ? 🛛 🔀
Do you want to load the test which you were running when you last shut down the program ?
Yes <u>N</u> o

After these brief introduction screens and questions, you will be left at the Main Screen shown below:



From this Main Screen, you can:

- Choose to review your options by clicking on the menu items at the top of the screen.
- Open or save a file of test results and specs by clicking on File in the upper left corner, and then the Open or Save commands.
- Add, edit or review flow data or test comments for the file you are currently working with.
- Graph or report the test for the file you are currently working with.
- Change the Preferences options to somewhat customize the program for your needs.
- Click on File, then Unlock Program Options to obtain codes to give to Performance Trends to permanently unlock the program (take out of the 10 day demo mode). See Section 1.4.
- Get HELP to explain these options by clicking on Help or pressing <F1>.
- Quit the program by clicking on File, then Exit.

All these options are explained in detail in Chapters 2 and 3.

In the Main Screen's blue title bar you will notice the name of the current

test is contained in square brackets [] (if you did load in a Flow Test at program startup or opened a file by clicking on File, then Open). The program has several examples of tests saved in the Test Libraries' Example folder right from the factory.

To get started, let's try a couple of Menu commands. Click on the Graph menu command to open up the graph options menu shown in Figure 1.5. That Graph Type shown in Figure 1. 5 is for intake and exhaust corrected CFM. If this is not the graph type you see on your computer screen, click on the down arrow to select "Corr Int & Exh CFM".

Click on the Make Graph button to produce the graph shown in Figure 1.6. At the graph screen you have several other options available for changing the graph. These options are available by clicking on the commands in the menu bar or on the buttons at the top of the screen, including the Help command. The Help command at this screen (and most screens) provide a good background on what the various options are. For now, just click on



Back at the upper left to return to the Main Screen.

A Test File is made up of the flow data (test pressure, temperatures, valve lifts, etc) and other data like Head Specs, Flow Bench Specs, etc. This is explained in Section 3.6 "Data Libraries". Click on the Head command to obtain a menu as shown in Figure 1.7.

#### Figure 1.5 Graph Options Menu

Select this Type by clicking here –



These head means					
are used for	Figure 1.7 Head Sp	ecs Menu (Pro	o version)	X	
calculating certain					
outputs (like valve	E Head # Customer and Co	mmente			
atea, point velocity,	Lead #	·····tomos	Stock Cast Iron 186 Chevy cast	ting.	<b>-</b>
useful descriptions		ustomer			- Click on
useful descriptions	KPP-00456 J	ohnson 🗾		<b></b>	most any
to remind you of	Intake		Exhaust		spec or
in the future					spec
in the luture.					name, and
	Valve Diameter, in	1.94	Valve Drameter, in	1.5	a brief
Manage City in most	Stem Diameter, in	.34	Stem Øiameter, in	.34	Help
Many of the input	Throat Diameter, in	1.74	Threat Diameter, in	1.3	description
specifications you	Avg Seat Angle, deg	45	Avg Seat Angle, deg	45	is given
menus may not be	Port Shape		Port Shape		
familiar to you For	Rectangular				Frama
a brief definition of	Port Volume, ccs	186	Port Volume, ccs	83	Frame,
the inputs simply	Avg Port Width, in	1.53	Avg Port Width, in	1.25	with a
click on the	Avg Port Height, in	1.65	Avg Port Height, in	1.36	page # in
specification name.	Port Length, in	4.5	Port Length, in	3	manual for
The definition will			Culinder Numbering		additional
appear in the Help	Number of intake valves and ports per cylinder,				info.
frame with a page #	usually 1 valve and 1 port. Clic	ck on arrow to pick	Number of Cylinders to 1	est <u>4 – </u>	
in this manual for	from list. p 22		Starting # 1 👻 S	itep Size 2 🔻	
more info.			<b>Cul # Preview</b> 1 3 5 7		
In the Pro version.					

some engine specs have "Clc" buttons. One example is Compression Ratio. "Clc" stands for "calculate". For example, if you want to calculate compression ratio from chamber volume, deck height, etc., simply click on the Clc button. The program will display a new menu listing the inputs and the Calc Compression Ratio from these inputs. For further explanation, click on the Help buttons in these menus. To use the Calc Compression Ratio calculated from these inputs, click on the Use Calc Value button. Otherwise click on Cancel to return to the Engine Specs menu with no change to Compression Ratio. Section 2.8, Calculation Menus explains all these calculations.

Once you feel comfortable changing specifications in the various menus and making various performance calculations, read Section 3.6 of this manual called Data Libraries to learn how to save a set of flow data or component specifications or recall information which has been previously saved. Then you will know all the basic commands to operate the program. For a more in-depth knowledge of using these commands and an explanation of the results, read this entire manual.

Figure 1.8 Pro	Version's	Engine Specs Menu Showing C	Ic Button
Engine Specs [UNT	ITLED ]	×	Clc button
Back (ok) File Help			
Cam Specs	Intelle Fateria	General Can Specs	calculates
Centerline dea	Intake Exhaus	Type Use Specs in this Menu	the value
Duration @ 050"		Lift for Rating Events .050 inches	of these
	204 218	Lifter (profile) Type Mild Hyd Flat	specs
Upening @ .000	-4 24	Total Cam Advance 5.0 Retard	based on
Closing @ .050"	28 12	Designed Valve Lash, p 026	other
Max Lobe Lift, <u>Cic</u>	.25 .25	Lobe Separation cam dev 101.0	inputs.
Actual Valve Lash,	.026 .028		
Rocker Arm Ratio	1.5 1.5	General Engine Specs	
Gross Valve Lift, in	.375 .375	Bore, in 4 Stroke, in 3.48	
Use Cam File	No 🔻 No 🔻	# Cyl 8 C.R. Clc 9.3	
Int File Pick		Connecting Rod Length, in 5.7	
Exh File Pick		Cu In 349.8 CCs 5734.0 Chamber CCs 86.4	
Help		Engine Comments	
Location of center of lobe of	f cam as currently	Engine Specs for Typical SB Chev	
Installed, degrees after TDC.	. р 46		

# Chapter 2 Definitions

# 2.0 Basic Program Operation:

Whenever you start the Port Flow Analyzer (Basic or Pro versions), you are brought to a Main Screen which will look like either Figure 2.1 or 2.3. If you have not yet selected a test to work with and have not started a new test, the Main Screen is mostly blank, like Figure 2.1.

If you want to Open a previously saved test, you can click on File in the upper left corner, then click on Open (from all saved tests). You will get a screen as shown in Figure 2.2 where you are presented with a list of saved tests in the Test Library. Some tests are examples provided by Performance Trends. As you run tests yourself and save the results, you will add many more tests to the library. These saved files are useful for making comparisons in the future, and



can be used as test patterns (or templates) for new tests (saving you considerable time by not having to type in specs which match a past test).

Figure 2.2 shows that the Test Library is divided into sections (called Folders in Figure 2.2) to help organize a large number of

tests. For example, all flow tests for the company ABC Engines could be saved under a section name of ABC-ENG. All 4 cylinder Ford tests could be saved under a section name of 4CYL-FORD. This will save considerable time and confusion when trying to located a particular test in the future. To look in different sections, click on the Folder name from the list shown at the lower right of Figure 2.2. The list of tests will then be updated for that Folder. To pick a test, simply click on it from the list of tests, then click on the Open button. (For those familiar with computers, Folders are actually subdirectories or folders in the PFADAT folder. The Name "Folder" can be changed to something else, like "Customer" used in the DOS v2.1, in the Preferences menu.)

If you *are* working with particular test, the data will be presented as shown in Figure 2.3. Notice in Figure 2.3 that a

Figure 2.2 Main Screen With a Current Test File				
Open Test File 🗙				
36 Tests in Library	Chosen File: chev194150			
184ld       ▲         b       cgibb#1         chev194-150       □         chev202160       □         chev202161       □         chev210160       □         ddadds       □         empty-ex.h       □         ford102       □         ford103       □         fullfile       □         i       □         iu       □         iu       □         iu       □	Preview (max CFMs corrected to 10")           Head #: KPP-00456           Intake:         Exhaust:           # VIvs: 1         # VIvs: 1           VIv Dia: 1.94         VIv Dia: 1.5           CFM:128.97 @.582         CFM:76.26 @.45           7:04 PM         04-05-1992           EXAMPLE FOR CHEVY HEAD - 600         CFM FLOW BENCH			
<ul> <li>List All Files by File Name</li> <li>List by File Name (include Head #)</li> <li>List by Head # (include File Name)</li> <li>Files Not Filtered (all files listed)</li> <li>Open Filter Advanced</li> <li>Cancel Help Delete</li> </ul>	Folders ddd examples fffff fffff fffff fsajdk gades jhnjkl ▼			
Click here to pick a different catag (Folder) from which to display a list	ory or group of tests/			



current test name is listed at the top in square brackets []. This is the file of cylinder head data, flow data and flow bench specs which are currently saved in the Flow Test Library, and are the data and specs you are currently working with. If you change the flow data or specs, make a graph or report, it is for this test file.

If you click on one of the Menu Commands at the top of the Main Screen, you can be presented with screen of specs, as shown in Figure 2.4. Figure 2.4 discusses some of the commands to enter or change settings at this menu.

Figure 2.4, Explanation of Sections of Typical Menu (Engine Specs menu s only available in the Pro version)	shown which is
Names of component specs. Click on them for a description in the Help lower left corner.	p frame in the
Name of component file displayed in this menu	u (Pro version only).
Standard text entry box where you can type in a nu	umber for a spec.
Drop down combo box. (like Total Cam Advance Specs) you can either t box, or click on the arro pre-programmed select you can only select from programmed choices.	For some specs the in these Engine type something in the ow button to select a tion. For most others m a list pre pre-
Engine Specs [BBM0PAR.FRD]	Comment text frame to enter a comment to describe these
Back ok)       File       Help         Can Specs       Intake       Exhaust         Centerline, deg       107/       117         Duration @ .050 "       204       214         Open @ .050 "       204       214         Close @ .050 "       29       -10         Max Lobe Lift, Cic       .280       .295         Actual Valve Lash, 0.26       .028         Bocker Arm Ratio       1.5       1.5         Gross Valve Lift, in       .42       .443         Use Cam File       No<	describe these component specs. These comments are saved with the specs in the Component Library, in the case shown here, the Engine Library. Some specs have a Clc (calculate) button, where you can either enter the specs directly (in this case the compression ratio) or click on the Clc button to calculate it from other inputs.
Standard menu commands which provide the options for closin saving or open files of these individuals specs (click on File, the erasing a set of specs (click File, then New, printing this screen Print), etc. See the sections later in this chapter for more detail menus.	ng this menu (Back), en Save or Open), n (click on File, then Is on individual

# Before Running Your First Flow Test:

It is recommend you becoming very familiar with the Port Flow Analyzer before starting "real" tests. Points to consider include:

- Unlike paper Test Data grids, computer data from past tests can be lost if back up copies on external disks are not made. Printing paper reports of a test is another method of "backing up" data. See Appendix 4, Backing Up Data.
- Data for a test can also be lost if the Save command is not used to save data to the Flow Test Library.
- Perform some "parallel" tests using both the computer and recording data by hand. The results should agree within a couple of CFM. If not, the Port Flow Analyzer might not be set up correctly for your flow bench. Also, check the hand calculations to be sure they are being performed in the way the Port Flow Analyzer calculates results. Resolve any problems before switching over to the computer. *Note: Port Flow Analyzer is doing all recommended corrections, which you may not currently be doing by hand. This is a possible reason the Port Flow Analyzer's CFM numbers may not match your hand calculations.*

# Flow Bench Terminology:

A flow bench is a device which flows air through a test piece at a measured pressure drop and air flow rate. By knowing the pressure drop and air flow rate, the test piece can be rated for flow efficiency and compared with other similar test pieces. For engine components, the higher the flow efficiency, the higher the horsepower potential.

The pressure drop across the test piece is called the test pressure and is abbreviated as Test Pres in this manual and program. Test Pressure is usually measured with a vertical manometer calibrated in inches of water.

The air flow is generally measured by monitoring the pressure drop across one or more flow orifices of known sizes. The pressure drop across these orifices is abbreviated as Flow Pres for flow pressure. Flow Pres is usually measured with an inclined manometer calibrated in % Flow.

The Port Flow Analyzer assumes the test pieces are cylinder heads either with or without other components attached (manifolds, headers, etc). The program can be used for testing other components, however a notation system for organizing the data will have to be developed by the user.

Section 2.6 on Bench Specs goes into more detail on specific flow bench features. Be familiar with the Flow Bench Specs before taking data. The



flow bench specs must match those of the particular flow bench being used for the test data to be accurate.

There are 2 basic types of flow benches the Flow Bench Analyzer supports, "blower center" and "orifice center". See Figure 2.5. These types can be either standard as available from a manufacturer like SuperFlow \*, or "custom". The various types of benches are described in more detail in Section 2.6, Bench Specs.

\* SuperFlow, SF 60, SF 110, SF 120, SF 300, SF 600 and SF 1020 are registered trademarks of SuperFlow Corp.

# 2.1 Main Screen (Test Data) Inputs

The Main Screen is shown in Figure 2.6 and is designed to resemble a typical paper data sheet. Like a paper data sheet, you enter valve lifts, range numbers, manometer readings, and temperature readings as needed. The Main Screen is made up of 5 basic sections as shown in Figure 2.6. These are discussed in the next 5 sections. The rest of this section gives an overview of how a Flow Test is organized.



# 2.1.1 Tabs

A cylinder head's Flow Test is made up of between 2 to 16 Test Data grids for each port, each with a tab as shown in Figure 2.6. If you are testing just 1 cylinder, the flow test will be made up of 1 intake and 1 exhaust Test Data grid. If you are flowing 2 cylinders it is made up of 2 intake and 2 exhaust Test Data grids, and so on. Figure 2.6 shows how a test for 4 cylinders would look. You move to different ports by clicking on the Tabs at the top of the screen.

You set the Number of Cylinders to test and the pattern for the cylinder numbering in the Head Specs menu. You can open the Head Specs menu by clicking on the Head menu command at the top of the Main Screen. See Section 2.4.

# 2.1.2 Head and Test Options

#### Valve Description

Describes the number of valves and valve diameter for the port being displayed. Click on this item to display the Head Specs menu where this data is contained.

#### Test Time and Date

This records the time and date at the start of the flow test. When a flow test is started with the New Test command (click on File, then click on New Test at the Main Screen), the computer's current time and date are saved as the test time and date. The test time and date can also be changed by clicking on it here at the Main Screen. Only one test time and date is saved for the Flow Test file. If, for example, a note is needed to show some ports were tested on a different day, that must be recorded in the test comments.

#### **Test Correction Factor**

The SuperFlow 110 and 120 bench recommends a calibration test be performed periodically. This is done by flowing a standard size orifice where the head is mounted. By comparing the flow of this orifice with the expected flow, a correction factor is calculated and displayed here. See the Test Correction Factor command in Section 2.10, page 57 and Example 4.2. For other benches, the Test Correction Factor is automatically set to 1.000 (no correction) and is not displayed.

#### **Bore Adapter**

Describes the Bore Adapter diameter used for this test. The Bore Adapter is the cylinder mounted between the head and the flow bench, simulating the engine's bore. The size of bore adapter can have a large effect on the CFM flow. Click on this item to display the Test Options menu where this data is contained.

#### **Test Pressure**

Air flow through the port will vary as the Test Pressure (vertical manometer pressure) changes. For most flow tests, it is best if the Test Pressure is kept constant, however, this is not always easy. For example, you may want to hold 28 inches, but the true reading may be 27.8, or 28.1. Fortunately it is easy to mathematically correct the air flow to a constant Test Pressure. This spec identifies the standard Test Pressure you are trying to maintain on the vertical manometer. CFM will be corrected to this Test Pressure for the current port being displayed. Intake and exhaust ports can be set to different Test Pressures. Click on this item to display the Test Options menu where this data is contained.

#### Leakage

This is the leakage flow through the bench with the valve closed in the port being flowed. Because this flow is not passing through the valve, the Leakage CFM value is subtracted from the calculated flow for each test point. See Examples 4.1 and 4.2 for recording Leakage and how it corrects data. The Leakage CFM can be different for each port. Click on this item for each port to type it in directly. Press <enter> when you are done typing. Although many head porters do not check or record leakage, it is a good practice to develop.

### Test Operator

This is the name of the operator who ran the test. Click on this item for the menu of Figure 2.7 to be displayed, where you can type in a new operator name, or choose from one you have previously entered. It is always recommended you first check the list of existing operators, so you do not end up with several names for the same operator. For example, Bob, Bobby and Robert may all be for the same guy. When you go to look for tests run by Bobby in the future, the search (Filter option) will not show up the tests run by Bob or Robert.

To pick an existing operator name, pick No for Enter a New Operator, then pick from the Operator list. To enter an New Operator name, pick Yes for Enter a New Operator, then type in a New Operator name, which will be added to the list of operator names.

Figure 2.7 Operator Name Menu
Operator X
New Operator Jack
Current Operator Jack
Pick An Operator Operator Uack
New Operator Enter a New Operator New Operator
Notes: Choose whether to pick an existing Operator Name (set Enter a New Operator to 'No') or to enter a new Operator Name (set Enter a New Operator to 'Yes'). A New Operator name is saved to the list of Operator Names if you click on 'Use Operator' button a the bottom if 'Enter a New Operator' is set to 'Yes'.
Use Operator Help Cancel Print

### **Test Comments**

Test comments are for making most any notes about the test, unusual observations, customer requirements, etc. In the Proversion, you can search the Comments for various words. For example, you could search for all the tests which had the word "unstable" or "titanium" in the Test Comments.

#### Help

The help frame will describe what ever portion of the screen the mouse has passed over or clicked on. For example, click on a location in the Test Data grid, and a description of what data can be entered in that particular column is given.

# 2.1.3 Summary Graph

The summary graph shows CFM graphed versus valve lift for all the ports on this particular head (Figure 2.6). This is an excellent way to show if the data between the different ports is agreeing well. It does take some time to graph all ports. On slower computers you may want to change the Preference "Main Screen, Other Cyl. Graphs" to No. This will result in faster updating of the Main Screen but graph only the data for the port you are working on.



In the Pro version, if you are working with (clicked on) a column for entering Port Velocity it will show a graph of Port Velocity or a layout diagram so you know where different port points are located. See Figure 2.8.

If you click on the Summary Graph, the Graph Options menu pops up to provide many more graphing options.

# 2.1.4 Test Data Grid

#### Point

The point column simply numbers the rows of data, and is used by the program to identify a row of data for messages. Another feature is if you click on a Point #, the Edit Test Data menu shown in Figure 2.9 pops up, letting you edit the row you clicked on. A similar editing menu is available by clicking on the top row, for editing columns.

#### Lift

This is the valve lift in inches from its seated position. If you have asked for L/D to be

displayed (selectable in the Test Options menu), a new L/D value is calculated as each valve lift is entered or changed.

#### L/D

This is the ratio of valve lift divided by valve diameter. For example, if the particular port is an intake port, the valve diameter is specified in the Head Specs menu under Intake Port Specs. As each valve L/D is entered or changed, a new valve lift is calculated. You can ask for this column not to be displayed by selecting the appropriate option in the Test Options menu.

#### Range

This identifies the range number currently being used for measuring the air flow, a number between 1 and 9. The number identifies the Full Scale Flow entered in the Flow Bench Specs menu. For SF 1020 benches, the actual Full Scale Flow in CFM is entered in this column.

Note: If you were using a previous DOS version of Port Flow Analyzer with a "blower centered bench" like a SF 110, this spec has changed. You no longer can enter the numbers of the holes which are open. When your old DOS files are read into this new version, the Range # and possibly the Flow Pres data will be changed to match the new data format, but giving the same CFM as before.

### **Test Pressure**

This is the pressure drop measured across the head (port and valve) on the vertical manometer in inches of water, called "test pressure". This value should be kept within .5" of the Test Pressure specified in the Test Options menu and as shown in the Test Notes section.

### Flow Pressure

This is the pressure drop across the air flow orifices, generally measured with an inclined manometer. For custom benches, the Port Flow Analyzer allows you to use various types of inclined manometer readings. See Inclined Flow Manometer under Bench Specs in Section 2.6 and Appendix 2.

Figure 2.9 Row Editing Options	3
🐚 Edit Test Data	×
Insert Blank Row	
Delete Row	
Erase Row	
Cancel	
Erase leaves a blank row. Del moves the rows below this one a row to avoid a blank row in d set	ete up lata

#### Test Temp

If Use Temp Correction is set to Yes under Bench Specs (Custom Blower Center bench or SF 60, SF 110, SF 120), this data is the temperature of the air passing through the head in degrees F. For intake flow it is measured after the port. For exhaust it is measured before the port.

If Use Temp Correction is set to No under Bench Specs (Custom Orifice Center bench or SF 300, SF 600, SF 1200, SF 1020), this column will not be present in the Test Data grid unless you specifically request recording temperature in the Test Options.

#### Flow Temp

If Use Temp Correction is set to Yes under Bench Specs (Custom Blower Center bench or SF 60, SF 110, SF 120), this column is made available. It is the temperature of the air passing through the air measurement orifices in degrees F. For intake flow it is measured before the orifices. For exhaust it is measured after the orifices.

If Use Temp Correction is set to No under Bench Specs (Custom Orifice Center bench or SF 300, SF 600, SF 1200, SF 1020), this column will not be present in the Test Data grid.

#### CFM

Is the air flow in CFM which has been corrected for temperature, leakage and the difference between actual Test Pressure recorded and Standard Test Pressure. This is the only data that you can *NOT* enter directly or modify by clicking on it and typing in a new value (unless you specify "Enter CFM Directly" in the Test Options menu). It is based on the calculations from data in the other columns.

The general sequence of events for the CFM calculation is given below:

- 1. After each new value is entered, the program checks to see if enough data has been entered to calculate CFM for that row.
- 2. If enough information is present, the Full Intake Flow or Full Exhaust Flow for the range # identified under Range is determined.
- 3. The correct fraction of the total flow for the appropriate range is based on Flow Pressure and the Inclined Flow Manometer specs in the Bench Specs menu.
- 4. If Use Temp Correction is set to No (SF-300, SF-600, etc.), a correction is made for intake and exhaust flow due to any difference between actual Test Pressure and Orifice Std Pres spec in the Bench Specs (typically a very small correction).
- 5. If Use Temp Correction is Yes (SF-110, SF-60), a correction is made due to temperature differences at the measurement orifices (Flow Temp) and the test piece (Test Temp).
- 6. A correction is then made for any difference between actual Test Pressure and the Desired Test Pressure shown in the Test Notes and set in the Test Options menu.
- 7. For the SF 110 bench only, the resultant CFM at this point is multiplied by the Test Correction Factor. See Section 2.10.
- The Leakage CFM is then subtracted from the previously calculated CFM. This is the value printed in the data column for CFM. It is assumed that the Leakage CFM has already been corrected for the factors mentioned in steps 2-4. See Examples 4.1 and 4.2.

#### Stblty +/- % (Pro version only)

This is a measure of the stability of the Test Pressure for this data point. Many head porters talk about a stable versus an unstable port. This can be based on sound or the "bounce" they see in the test pressure manometer. The Port Flow Analyzer's definition of Stblty is the percent of Test Pressure "bounce" compared to the total Test Pressure. For example, if you see a 1" bounce in test pressure when you are trying to set 10", this would be  $10\% (1/10 \times 100\% = 10\%)$ . If you only saw 0.1" of bounce, this would only be 1% Stblty.

This column is only available if you have selected "Calc from Entries, Include Stability" option for CFM Flow in the Test Options menu. Although you can enter Stblty by hand, it was meant to be recorded electronically with SuperFlow's FlowCom or Performance Trends' Electronic Interface. In the Flow Bench Specs menu you can specify from 5 to 50 data points to be recorded and averaged together for a CFM reading. During these readings, the program calculates some statistics on the stability of the Test Pressure readings. It *tries* to be as accurate at estimating stability if only 5 readings are taken, but it should be obvious to the user that the accuracy and repeatability of the Stability readings improves as you ask for more readings to be taken. Performance Trends recommends you always take at least 10 readings if you are recording Stblty +/-%.

#### Swirl (Pro version only)

Swirl is a measure of the motion of the intake air in the cylinder. The correct amount of intake air motion improves combustion and improves burn rate, both of which improve performance. It can be measured on a flow bench using Performance Trends RPM based Swirl Meter. See Figure 2.10. Performance Trends definition of swirl direction is: Clockwise rotation when viewed from the top of the



cylinder is positive (+) swirl, counterclockwise is negative (-). See Figure 2.10.

If you have asked to record swirl in the Test Options, this column is made available, but only on the Intake ports (exhaust swirl is meaningless). Record swirl RPM from the Performance Trends Swirl Meter or a swirl reading from a different type of meter. Enter a negative (-) number if the swirl is counterclockwise as viewed from the top of the cylinder.

#### Swirl +/-% (Pro version only)

This data is very similar to the Stblty +/- % discussed previously, and is the % variation ("bounce" discussed earlier) in the Swirl reading compared to the average Swirl Reading. If the variation from Max to Min over 10 seconds was 300 RPM and the average Swirl was 3000 RPM, this would be 10%.

This column is only available if you have selected "Record Avg Swirl and Range %" option for Record Swirl in the Test Options menu. Although you can enter Swirl +/- % by hand, it was meant to be recorded electronically with SuperFlow's FlowCom or Performance Trends' Electronic Interface. In the Flow Bench Specs menu you can specify from 5 to 50 data points to be recorded and averaged together for a CFM reading. During these readings, the program calculates some statistics on the Swirl readings. It *tries* to be as accurate at estimating Swirl +/- % if only 5 readings are taken, but it should be obvious to the user that the accuracy and repeatability of the Swirl +/- % readings improves as you ask for more readings to be taken. Performance Trends recommends you always take at least 10 readings if you are recording Swirl +/- %.

#### Baro Pres (Pro version only)

If you have asked to record Barometer in the Test Options, this column is made available. Record Barometer in inches of Mercury. (This entry is for information only and is not used in the CFM calculation.) If you are using the SuperFlow FlowCom, this reading is provided by the FlowCom.

Background: There are 2 basic types of Barometric Pressure readings:

Corrected Barometer: This reading is what you will hear from most any TV or radio weather report. It is the true barometric pressure *corrected to sea level*. This means, with the current barometric pressure, what would a barometer read as sea level.

Observed (true) Barometer: This is the actual Barometric Pressure at the barometer instrument, *measuring the actual air pressure at the barometer*. This reading will read *approximately* .1 inches of mercury less than the corrected barometric pressure you will hear from a TV or radio weather report for each 100 feet of elevation.

For this reason, the barometer you see on TV or hear on the radio should be about .1" higher for each 100 feet of elevation at the FlowCom's barometer or the barometer instrument at your shop. It is not important to the program which barometer you record because it is for your information only. However, to avoid confusion on your part you should be consistent from test to test.

#### Reltv Hum or Dew Point (Pro version only)

If you have asked to record Humidity in the Test Options, this column is made available. The title depends on your choice of Relative Humidity or Dew Point in Test Options. Note that this entry is for information only and is not used in the CFM calculation.

#### Tumble (Pro version only)



Tumble is a measure of the motion of the intake air in the cylinder. The correct amount of intake air motion improves combustion and improves burn rate, both of which improve performance. It can be measured on a flow bench using Performance Trends RPM based Tumble Meter. Performance Trends' convention is a negative tumble means the tumble direction is opposite of the direction the intake port would induce. See Figure 2.11.

If you have asked to record Tumble in the Test Options, this column is made available, but only on the Intake ports (exhaust Tumble is meaningless). Record Tumble RPM from the Performance Trends Tumble Meter or a Tumble reading from a different type of meter.

#### Tumble +/-% (Pro version only)

This data is very similar to the Stblty +/- % discussed previously, and is the % variation ("bounce" discussed earlier) in the Tumble reading compared to the average Tumble Reading. If the variation from Max to Min over 10 seconds was 300 RPM and the average Tumble was 3000 RPM, this would be 10%.

This column is only available if you have selected "Record Avg Tumble and Range %" option for Record Tumble in the Test Options menu. Although you can enter Tumble +/- % by hand, it was meant to be recorded electronically with SuperFlow's

FlowCom or Performance Trends' Electronic Interface. In the Flow Bench Specs menu you can specify from 5 to 50 data points to be recorded and averaged together for a CFM reading. During these readings, the program calculates some statistics on the Tumble readings. It *tries* to be as accurate at estimating Tumble +/-% if only 5 readings are taken, but it should be obvious to the user that the accuracy and repeatability of the Tumble +/-% readings improves as you ask for more readings to be taken. Performance Trends recommends you always take at least 10 readings if you are recording Tumble +/-%.

### Vel (Port Velocity) (Pro version only)

These columns are for entering port velocity measurements made with a Pitot (pronounced "pee-toe") tube. These columns are displayed only if you have requested Port Velocity measurements in the Test Options menu. In addition, port velocity measurements are only entered in 1 or 2 rows, rows with lifts specified in the Test Options screen. You must have entered one of these lifts before you can enter port velocity data.

You can enter velocity data either as:

- Pressure in inches of water and have the program convert it to velocity in Ft/Sec. This is probably the most common method if your Pitot tube is connected to a water manometer scaled, for example, from 0 to 30 inches. Note that the data in the table stays in inches of water pressure and is only converted to Ft/Sec when a graph or report is made.
- Velocity in Ft/Sec directly.

# 2.1.5 Main Screen Commands

The next section discusses some of the commands available at the top of the Main Screen. Most will not be discussed here in detail, as they are discussed in other sections of this manual.

# File (see Figure 2.12 for File Options)

#### New (start new test)

Click on File, then New to start a new test. This process will "walk you through" some critical steps to start with a blank Test Data grid, or to keep certain data from the previous test. Keeping data can save you considerable time since you don't have to type in information which may be the same as the current test. The New Test command is discussed in full detail in Section 2.9.

#### Open (from all saved tests)

This option presents the Open Test File menu discussed in Section 3.6, Data Libraries. From there you have several options to open a previously saved test file from any place in the Test Library, or from most any place on the computer, including an external disk drive.

# Open (from History Log) (Pro version only)

This option presents the History Log, a chronological list of test files you have been working with as discussed in Section 3.8. From there you can review a summary of the last 25 to 100 tests, and pick one to open. This method can make it easier to find a file you have just worked with lately, say in the last couple of weeks.



#### Save

Select Save if you want to save the current test and any recent changes *to the same name* as you are currently working with. This is the file name shown in square bracket [] at the top of the Main Screen.

#### Save As

Select Save As if you want to save the current test and any recent changes *to a new name or new folder*. You will be presented with the menu discussed in Section 3.6 where you can change the test name, change the folder you are saving it to, or add a new folder name.

#### Open from External Drive

This command provides a simple 1 click command to open a standard Windows "File Open" menu displaying the contents of the disk in the external (CD or USB) Drive. This provides a convenient method for copying files from one computer to another.

#### Save to External Drive

This command provides a simple 1 click command to save the current test file to the disk in the external (CD or USB) Drive to the same name as is currently being used. This provides a convenient method for copying files from one computer to another.

#### Edit (copy/swap/erase ports) (Pro version only)

This command will display the menu shown in Figure 2.13. This menu lets you modify Flow Data for an entire port. This can be useful should you find you have mistakenly recorded data for the wrong port, for filling in a new blank port with data from a previously tested port, or completely erasing a port. The process consists of:

- First select the type of 'Edit Action' you want to do.
- Then select which port or ports you want to perform the action on.
- Then select which data (Intake, Exhaust or Intake + Exhaust) you want to edit.
- Then Click on the 'Do Edit' button to perform the edit.

Swapping and Copying are also handy if you want to make a 'stand alone' test of a particular port. Say you were doing several modifications to a particular port. Each modification you simply called a different Cylinder by setting the 'Number of Cylinders to Test' spec in the Head Specs menu to the # of modifications. For example, Cyl #1 could be 'Baseline', Cyl #2 could be '3 angle valve job', etc. Say that the 5th modification was one you wanted to do more analysis on. You could first Save all your modifications as a Test File, like 'ALL-MODS' for future reference.



Then you could 'swap' Cyl #5 with Cyl #1, so Cylinder #5's data (the 5th modification) is in Cylinder #1's location. In Head Specs you could then set 'Number of Cylinders to Test' to just 1, which effectively erases all cylinders higher than the first. Now you could Save THIS file under a new name, like 'BEST-MOD'. This 'BEST-MOD' file of just 1 cylinder can now be combined with Engine Specs for analysis, graphed with other Test Files, etc., just as if the entire head was like the 1 cylinder, the 5th or best modification.

#### Print Main Screen Print Blank Worksheet Windows Printer Setup

The Print Main Screen and Print Blank Worksheet commands simply give you instructions how to do each. These commands were placed under File as many users will look under File to find these print options. The Windows Printer Setup lets you change your Windows default printer, paper orientation, etc for printing reports or graphs in other areas of the program.

#### **Unlock Program Options**

The Port Flow Analyzer is equipped with copy protection. This ensures that legitimate users do not have to cover the costs for unauthorized distribution of the program. When you first receive the program, it is in demo mode. In demo mode you can try either the Basic version, or the full Professional version for ten days. *All features are working in demo mode*.

Sometime during those 10 days, you must call Performance Trends to obtain an "Unlocking Code". This Unlocking Code will be for either the Basic version or the Pro Version, whichever you have purchased.

Before you call Performance Trends, you should get your registered code number and computer hardware number. These are

available by clicking on File in the upper left hand corner of the Main Screen, then clicking on Unlocking Program Options. A screen will appear as shown in Figure 2.14.

Performance Trends will provide you with an unlocking code number. Type in the unlocking number and click on OK. If you typed in a number correctly you will be given a message that the program is permanently unlocked to either the Basic or Pro mode. The program will only run on this one computer.

0	1				
Figure 2.14 Menu to Unlock Program Options					
💹 Unlock Form					
Code # to Extend Demo	239235212	οκ			
Computer Hardware #	842897				
Registered Name	Joe Smith	Cancel			
Registered Code #	14666				
Enter Unlocking Code #		Help			
Click on Help for more info on how you use this screen to unlock this program.					

If you want to run the program on another computer, you

must install it, obtain the computer hardware number and registered code number as shown in Figure 2.14, and call Performance Trends for a new Unlocking Code for that computer. There may be a charge for additional computers.

# Graph

The Graph command lets you graph several different types of data from the current test, either by itself or with data from other tests for comparisons. The Graph options are discussed in detail is Section 3.4, page 85.

# Report

The Report command lets you create reports of several different types of data from the current test, either by itself or with data from other tests (Pro version only) for comparisons. The Report options are discussed in detail is Section 3.1, page 65.

# **Test Options**

The Test Options command opens up the Test Options menu. There you tell the program what data you want to record (swirl, port velocity, barometer, etc.) and other details about the test (like test pressure, bore adapter diameter, etc.). Test Options are discussed in detail in Section 2.3, page 29.

#### Head

The Head command opens up the Head Specs menu. There you can describe the head you are testing, like valve size, port volume, etc. In the Pro version, you can also open up the Head Details menu. There you can record over 60 other specs about the head, like valve/spring/locks/retainers details, material type, chamber CCs, etc. Head Specs are discussed in detail in Section 2.4, page 33.

# Flow Bench

The Flow Bench command opens up the Flow Bench Specs menu, where you can describe the Flow Bench you are using.

The specs in the Flow Bench menu are critical for accurate results. Be sure to read and understand the Flow Bench Specs as discussed in detail in Section 2.6, page 41.

# Engine (Pro version only)

In the Pro version, the Engine command opens up the Engine Specs menu. There you can briefly describe engine specs to combine with your head flow data for more detailed analysis. Engine Specs are discussed in detail in Section 2.7, page 45.

# Preferences

Preferences let you customize the program for your needs and for your computer and printer. See Section 2.2, page 25.

# Help

Click on Help for several options to help describe your options at the Main Screen, and for other information to help you understand how this program works.

# 2.2 Preferences

Click on the Preferences item in the menu bar at the top of the Main Screen to bring up the Preferences menu shown in Figure 2.15 a. Here you can adjust some program items to personalize the program for your needs. Preferences may also save time by eliminating steps you don't require.

# Program Title Comments

Enter most any text here for the First and Second lines. These 2 lines will appear at the top of printouts and printed graphs. This is a good place for your business

Program	Title Comm	nents		Miscellaneous		
First	Performance Trends Inc		Default Floppy D	Disk Drive	A	
Second	248-473-9230		When Changing	Head Specs Port	Length	
Tip: Enter text (company name, phone #, etc) which will appear at top of printouts.		Calculate new CCs from existing Port Diameter				
Standard Engine Analyzer Example Cams		Test Pres. for H	istory Mx CFM	25		
Cams to Use Supplied with Port Flow Analy		# Tests Kent in	History Loa	75		
	ese lout	opilea with Port	Flow Analy 🔼 👔	In room noprim		
Path to r	my E.A.	ppilea with Polt	Flow Analy 💌	Allow Entering C	Cam File Directly	No
Path to i If you cho	my E.A.	kamples from yo	Flow Analy	Allow Entering C Dot Matrix Grap	Cam File Directly h Printer	No No
Path to I If you cho Analyzer (r path when	my E.A. [ ose to use Ex not this Port F e your std En	xamples from yo Flow Analyzer), igine Analyzer is	Flow Analy	Allow Entering C Dot Matrix Graph Printer Fonts	Cam File Directly h Printer MSSansSerif Font	No No
Path to I If you cho Analyzer (r path when Usually thi directory o	my E.A. [ ose to use E) not this Port F e your std En s is the C:\F r folder.	xamples from yo Flow Analyzer), igine Analyzer is PERFTRNS.PT	Flow Analy pur std. Engine supply the s saved. I\EA30	Allow Entering C Dot Matrix Graph Printer Fonts Printed Graph W	Cam File Directly h Printer MSSansSerif Font /idth, % of Page	No No 100%
Path to i If you cho Analyzer (r path wher Usually thi directory o Show St	my E.A. [ ose to use Ex not this Port F e your std En s is the C:\F r folder. d EA Ex Ca	xamples from yc Flow Analyzer), igine Analyzer is PERFTRNS.PT 3m Compariso	Flow Analy  Flow A	Allow Entering C Dot Matrix Grap Printer Fonts Printed Graph W Main Screen Gra	Cam File Directly h Printer MSSansSerif Font /idth, % of Page aph Lines Thin	No No 100%
Path to u If you cho Analyzer (r path wher Usually thi directory o Show St	my E.A. [ ose to use Exp not this Port F e your std En s is the C:\F r folder. d EA Ex Ca	xamples from yo Flow Analyzer), Igine Analyzer is PERFTRNS.PT am Compariso	Flow Analy pur std. Engine supply the s saved. T\EA30 DN Yes	Allow Entering C Dot Matrix Graph Printer Fonts Printed Graph W Main Screen Gra Main Screen, Ot	Cam File Directly h Printer MSSansSerif Font Vidth, % of Page aph Lines Thin ther Cyl. Graphs	No No 100%
Path to u Analyzer (n path where Usually thi directory of Show St Location	my E.A. [ ose to use Ex not this Port F e your std En is is the C:\F r folder. d EA Ex Ca of Test Lil	xamples from yo Flow Analyzer), Igine Analyzer is PERFTRNS.PT am Compariso	Flow Analy Y pur std. Engine supply the s saved. I\EA30	Allow Entering C Dot Matrix Graph Printer Fonts Printed Graph W Main Screen Gra Main Screen, Ot SF Cal. Test Pre	Cam File Directly h Printer MSSansSerif Font Vidth, % of Page aph Lines Thin ther Cyl. Graphs es. Corr None (ma	No No 100% Yes
Path to I If you cho Analyzer (r path where Usually thi directory o Show St Location Use Alte	my E.A. [ ose to use E: not this Port F e your std En is is the C:\F r folder. d EA Ex Ca of Test Lil rnate Loca	xamples from yc Flow Analyzer), Igine Analyzer is PERFTRNS.PT am Comparise brary Files	Flow Analy pur std. Engine supply the s saved. I\EA30 Dn Yes V	Allow Entering C Dot Matrix Graph Printer Fonts Printed Graph W Main Screen Gra Main Screen, Ot SF Cal. Test Pre Test Folder Nam	Cam File Directly h Printer MSSansSerif Font /idth, % of Page aph Lines Thin ther Cyl. Graphs es. Corr None (ma he in Program Fo	No No 100% Yes atch Flov

name or your personal name. You can change these entries as often as you wish.

# Standard Engine Analyzer Examples (Pro version only)

These specs let you have access to the same Libraries of simple Cam example specs that come with our standard Engine Analyzer program, v3.0 or later. If you choose 'My Engine Analyzer' as the Engine Analyzer to use, you must provide the Path location to your Engine Analyzer. Otherwise, the Port Flow Analyzer uses the library of standard Engine Analyzer examples provided with the Port Flow Analyzer. The major advantage to using examples from *your* standard Engine Analyzer is you can load specs from additional examples you have added and saved.

# Use Alternate Location for Files (Pro version only)

Some users (typically those on a network) may need to store their data files in a location other that in the PFA30 folder (the folder containg the actual Port Flow Analyzer program). For example, you may want to put the files on the E drive so other computers can access them. If so, choose Yes and then the spec Path to Files will be enabled.

In most all situations (except for network users) it is STRONGLY recommended you keep this marked No.

It is also STRONGLY recommended that if you do choose Yes, that you do NOT keep changing this back and forth from No to Yes. This will produce possible errors when saving or opening files. This will be due mostly to saving them in one location and then looking for them in another location.

# Path to Files (Pro version only)

If you set the previously described Use Alternate Location for Files spec to Yes, this spec becomes enabled. Enter the full path to the new location for the Port Flow Analyzer data files. For example, if you want to store the files on the E drive, enter the path:

#### E:\PFAFILES

Either before you make this change in the Preferences menu, or immediately after that change, you must copy all Port Flow Analyzer data folders (directories) and data files to the new location. These folders include:

Test Library (the PFADAT folder and all subfolders) Head Library (HEAD and XHEAD folders) Engine Library (ENGINE and XENGINE folders)

Assuming you used the path E:\PFAFILES, you must copy the ENGINE, HEAD, PFADAT, XHEAD, XENGINE folders (and their contents, the data files) to the PFAFILES folder on the E drive. See Figure 2.15 b.

# Figure 2.15 b Alternate Path in Windows Explorer



You must copy all 5 folders listed above and their contents (files) to the new location to avoid errors.

It is also STRONGLY recommended that you do NOT keep changing the path. Once you set it, do NOT change it. Constantly changing it will produce possible errors when saving or opening files. This will be due mostly to saving them in one location and then looking for them in another location.

If this process seems complicated or you are not familiar with Windows copy commands or folders, DO NOT use this option. Keep the spec Use Alternate Location for Data Files set to No.

# Default External Disk Drive

Choose the letter of the external disk drive on your computer, usually A. This is the disk drive which will be first opened when using the Save to External Drive or Open from External Drive File commands at the Main Screen.

# Main Screen, Other Cyl. Graphs

Choose Yes to graph all cylinders for the data entered on the Main Screen. This provides an instant review that all data is consistent from point-to-point and cylinder-to-cylinder. Choose No to only graph the data from the current cylinder you are working with. The only real advantage of choosing No is to save time refreshing the Main Screen on slower computers.

# When Changing Head Specs Port Length (Pro version only)

In the Head Specs menu, entries are possible for Port CCs, average Port Diameter and Port Length. As one spec is changed, another is updated to make the 3 specs consistent. Your choice here tells the program which spec, CCs or Diameter, to change when Port Length is changed.

# Test Pres. for History Mx CFM (Pro version only)

The program keeps track of the maximum intake and exhaust CFM for each test. This Max CFM is shown in the History Log, test Preview when Opening Test Files, and can be searched for in the Filter options. Your choice here determines to what Test Pressure to correct this CFM to for reporting. For example, a SuperFlow 110 user may prefer 10" where a SuperFlow 600 user may prefer 25" or 28".

# Show Std EA Exmp Comparison (Pro version only)

Choose Yes and the current specs are shown with the new Example cam specs side by side if you are picking Example cam specs from the Std Engine Analyzer library. This comparison can be useful in preventing mistakes, but some users may want to eliminate this extra step.

# **Printer Fonts**

Choose which basic type of font to use for printouts. You may not get your choice if your printer does not support that particular font.

# Enter Cam File Directly (Pro version only)

Choose Yes if you want to be able to type in a Cam File path and file name directly (recommended for advanced users only). If 1 character is wrong in the path, you will get error messages. At the time printing, this option was not activated in this version yet.

# # Tests Kept in History Log (Pro version only)

Pick the number of tests which you want the History Log to hold, from 25 to 100.

# Printed Graph Width, % of Page (Pro version only)

Due to the endless combinations of computers, Windows setups and printers, some printed graphs may not fill the page, some may extend off the page. This option lets you expand (% greater than 100) or shrink (% less than 100) the printed graph to better fit the page.

# Main Screen Graph Lines (Pro version only)

This option lets you choose the line thickness of the summary graph of CFM vs valve lift for all the ports on the Main Screen.

# SF Cal. Test Pres. Corr.

SuperFlow 300, 600, 1200 and 1020 benches have an additional, minor correction factor if you flow heads at a different test pressure than what the bench was actually calibrated for at the factory. The FlowCom does not include this correction factor. Select 'Do Correction' if you want your data corrected for this effect (should be more accurate). Select 'None (match FlowCom)' if you want the program to match your FlowCom CFM calculations.

# Graph Dot Matrix Printer Adjustment

Choose Yes if you are getting breaks in the border around printed graphs (usually happens with dot matrix printers).

# Test Folder Name in Program

The Port Flow Analyzer saves tests under different folders (directories) under the main folder PFADAT. Some users may prefer to have the 'Folder' be called 'EngFamily' or 'Customer', depending how they choose to organize their tests. Your entry here of most any text up to 9 characters is what the program will use to call the different folders where test files are stored.

Note: In the DOS version 2.1, these folders were called "customers". If you want to match the wording used in the DOS version 2.1, change this word to Customer.

# Use Seat Angle to Calc Vlv Area (Pro version only)

Select Yes and the Vlv Area in the reports and graphs is calculated based on valve outside diameter, stem diameter, valve seat angle and valve throat diameter. This is a more detailed and accurate way to calculate true geometric valve opening area. Select No and the Vlv Area in the reports and graphs is calculated based on valve outside diameter only. This method is like the method used in Performance Trends' Engine Analyzer programs. Vlv Area is also used to calculate Valve Vel and Flow Coef, and therefore also affects these results. See Figures 3.6, 3.7 and 3.8 in Section 3.1 for more information.

# See Appendix 7, 9, 10 for new features added in version 3.5, 3.5B, 3.5C.

# 2.3 Test Options

The Test Options determine what data is recorded for a flow test and what test equipment was used which can effect CFM flow.

### Test Pressure, "water

Enter the desired test pressure for flowing all ports. This is the pressure you will try to set on the vertical manometer. Typical numbers are 10, 25 and 28 "water. Note that you can convert to other pressures in graphs and reports later.

# Exhaust Test Pressure, "water

Enter the desired test pressure for flowing all exhaust ports. This is the pressure you will try to set on the vertical manometer. Typical numbers are 10, 25 and 28 "water. Note that you can convert to other pressures in graphs and reports

Figure 2.16 Test Options Menu						
Click on File, then Print or Windows Printer Setup to print this screen.						
🗑 Test Botions	×					
Back (ok) Print Help						
Test Setup	Valve Lift Settings					
Test Pressure, "water 10 10	Type Inches (also show L/D)					
Number of Rows of Data 18	Step Size .1 Max Setting .6					
Bore Adapter Diameter, in 4	Include a Zero Lift (.000) Point ? Yes 💌					
Intake Adapter Radiused Inlet	Preview .000, .100, .200,600					
Exhaust Adapter Short 'stub stack'	Port Velocity (pitot tube) Measurements					
Record What?	Type Record 9 points at 2 valve lifts					
CFM Flow Calc from entries, include Stability 💌	Data Enter Vel (corr for Baro if FlowCom)					
Temperature Record Temperature	First Lift to Record Velocity .3					
Barometer Record Actual Barometer, "H!	Second Lift to Record Velocity .6					
Humidity Record Relative Humidity %	Help					
Swirl Record Avg Swirl RPM & Range %	Enter the desired test pressure for flowing all ports. This is the pressure you will try to set on the vertical					
Tumble Record Tumble RPM and Range %	manometer. Typical numbers are 10, 25 and 28 "water. Note that you can convert to other pressures					
Tumble Settings From 0 To 0	in graphs and reports later. p xx					

later. Most head porters use the same pressure here as picked for the Intake Test Pressure.

# Number of Rows of Data

Enter the total number of data points you think you will record for the test, usually the number of valve lift settings. (Tip: Enter a number 3 to 5 higher than you think you will need so you can easily add points if you want. There is no problem with having extra blank rows.)

# Bore Adapter Diameter, in

Enter the diameter of the Bore adapter used for the Flow Test, in inches. The diameter of the Bore Adapter you use can significantly affect CFM flow, and potentially stability, swirl and tumble.

# Intake Adapter

Enter a description of the intake adapter, something like None, Radiused Inlet #2, Clay, Dual Plane + Holley 350, etc, or click on the Down Arrow button to pick a standard choice. If you are using Port Flow Analyzer CFM data in our Engine Analyzer programs for head data (not manifold data), it is recommended you use a radiused inlet adapter or clay.

# Exhaust Adapter

Enter a description of the exhaust adapter, something like None, 6" Stub Stack, 1 5/8" header, etc, or click on the Down Arrow button to pick a standard choice. If you are using Port Flow Analyzer CFM data in our Engine Analyzer programs for head data (not exhaust manifold or header data), it is recommended you use a short section of pipe, 6-12 inches long.

# CFM Flow

Click on down arrow button to set the method for entering or measuring CFM flow. This choice together with the Type of Flow Bench specified in the Flow Bench Specs has a large impact on what columns are displayed on the Test Data grid. The option of Entering CFM Directly provides an easy way to create reports and graphs for tests run on other types of flow benches.

# Temperature (Pro version only)

Click on down arrow button if you want to record air temperature, even if it is not required for CFM calculations. This will add a Temp column to the Test Data grid.

# Barometer (Pro version only)

Click on down arrow button if you want to record actual (not corrected like a TV weather report) Barometric Pressure, even if it is not required for CFM calculations. This will add a Baro column to the Test Data grid.

# Humidity (Pro version only)

Click on down arrow button if you want to record humidity, even if it is not required for CFM calculations. This will add a Dew Point or Reltv Hum% column to the Test Data grid.

# Swirl (Pro version only)

Click on down arrow button if you want to record Swirl. This will add a 1 or 2 columns to the Test Data grid.

# Tumble (Pro version only)

Click on down arrow button if you want to record Tumble. This will add 1 or 2 columns to the Test Data grid, depending of the Tumble Settings entered. (This may expand to include the Tumble Settings in future versions.)

# Tumble Settings, From - To (Pro version only)

Enter the starting number for the first tumble setting. For example, if you are recording 4 tumble readings from 0 to 270 degrees of rotation (0, 90, 180 and 270), enter 0 for the 'From' setting. For the To setting, set the final degrees of rotation. In the example of 0, 90, 180, 270 this would be 270. At the time of printing this manual, these options were not yet activated.
### Туре

Click on down arrow button to set the method for determining valve lift setting for the flow test. Note that most people use valve lift in inches, not L/D.

### Step Size

Enter the difference between subsequent lifts. The units will be in either Inches or L/D depending on the Type chosen above. If you want to record flow at every tenth of an inch, choose a Type of Inches and enter a Step Size of .1.

### Max Setting

Enter the highest valve Lift in inches or L/D you want recorded. The units will be in either Inches or L/D depending on the Type chosen above.

### Include a Zero Lift (.000) Point ?

Click on down arrow button to select to include a zero (0) lift point in the data set. Including 0 can be a convenient way to measure and record Leakage at each port.

### Туре

Click on down arrow button to set the method for measuring Port Velocities. This will add several columns to the Test Data grid.

### Data

Click on down arrow button to select the type of velocity data and related data you are entering. If you select "Water, then these pressure readings are recorded and will be converted to velocity in Ft/Sec when graphed or reported.

### First Lift to Record Velocity

If you chose a Type above to record port velocities, you can enter the first or lowest valve lift in Inches at which to allow port velocities to be recorded. At the time of printing this manual, you could not specify this Lift as an L/D.

### Second Lift to Record Velocity

If you chose a Type above to record port velocities at 2 valve lifts, you can enter the second valve lift in Inches at which to allow port velocities to be recorded. At the time of printing this manual, you could not specify this Lift as an L/D.

### See Appendix 7, 9, 10 for new features added in version 3.5, 3.5B, 3.5C.

# 2.4 Cylinder Head(s)

The cylinder Head Specs describe the port geometry and cylinder numbering. In the Basic version, many of the specs shown in Figure 2.17a are not available to keep the program easier to operate.

### Intake Port Specs:

### # Valves/Ports

Identifies if there are 1, 2 or 3 intake valves per cylinder and how many ports there are for this number of intake valves. If 2 or 3 valves are specified, both valves are assumed to be equal size and opened exactly the same. If 2 or 3 ports are specified, the program also assumes all these ports are the same volume and length. If you have 2 or 3 valves per cylinder, and the ports from these valves siamese (run into each other) in the head, specify the number of ports as 1.

### Valve Diameter, in

Identifies the outside (largest) diameter of the head of the intake valve(s) in inches.

# Stem Diameter, in (Pro version only)

The diameter of the stem of the intake valve(s) present in the port in inches.

Fi	Figure 2.17a Cylinder Head(s) Menu							
	Click on File, then:							
<ul> <li>New to blank out this menu.</li> </ul>								
<ul> <li>Open Example to pick an example head provided with th program</li> </ul>								
	•	S	ave to save the	es	e head specs to a nam	e of vour		
		cł	noosing.			· ,		
	•	Ρ	rint or Window	's l	Printer Setup to print th	is screen.		
		Na	me of current	se	t of Head Specs (SB-F	ORD). You	ı give	
		the	specs a name	e v	vhen you save them (P	ro version o	only).	
		D	etails opens u	ра	a new menu for storing	more head	info.	
		He	ad Comments	(C	lifferent than Test Com	ments)		
		lets	s you describe	th	ie head itself (Pro versi	on only).		
	Head Specs [SB-FOR	3D .					X	
1	Back (ok) File Head Del	tails	Help					
Head #, Customer and Comments								
	Head #	Cu	stomer		(some head specs rom v2.1 File: PUH (some head specs new to v3.0 h	ave been		
	KPP-00462	KPP-00462 ke		·	estimated)			
	Intake				Exhaust			
	Layout 1 valve & 1 port				Layout 1 valve & 1 port		•	
	Valve Diameter, in		1.84		Valve Diameter, in	1.54		
	Stem Diameter, in		.343		Stem Diameter, in	.343		
	Throat Diameter, in		1.7		Throat Diameter, in	1.4 45		
	Avg Seat Angle, deg		45		Avg Seat Angle, deg			
	Port Shape Rectangu	ar			Port Shape Rectangular			
	Port Volume, ccs		162		Port Volume, ccs	82		
Avg Port Width, in 1.42 Avg Port Width, in					1.24			
	Avg Port Height, in	_	1.54		Avg Port Height, in	1.34		
	Port Length, in 4.5		Port Length, in 3					
	Help Dick on the down arrow button to select one of the				Cylinder Numbering			
general shapes for the port. This shape is only used <b>Number of Cylinders to</b>					Number of Cylinders to Te	ſest 4 ▼		
	Tube port velocities, p 19	тар	s for recording Pitot		Starting # 1 V Step Size 1 V			
					<b>Cul # Preview</b> 1.2.3.4			

### Seat Inside Diameter, in (Pro version only)

The smallest diameter of the port in the valve seat area. Usually this is the inside diameter of the valve seat. This spec is used to more accurately calculate the *true* valve opening area. This area is used to calculate and report VlvArea and FlowCoef if Use Seat Angle to Calc Vlv Area is set to Yes in the Preferences menu. See Section 3.1 and Example 4.3.

### Seat Angle, deg (Pro version only)

The overall angle of the valve seat. For most valves (even multi-angle valve jobs) this is 45 degrees. For multi-angle valve jobs, enter the angle for the middle angle. Some race valves have 30 degree seats which improve low lift flow. This spec is used to more accurately calculate the *true* valve opening area. This area is used to calculate and report VlvArea and FlowCoef if Use Seat Angle to Calc Vlv Area is set to Yes in the Preferences menu. See Section 3.1 and Example 4.3.

### Port Shape (Pro version only)

The setting of this specs determines if the Port Dimensions in this menu are either Diameter or Width & Height. This spec is also used to draw the port when Pitot tube port velocity readings are being recorded or graphed.

### Avg Port Diameter, in (Pro version only)

Identifies the average inside diameter of the intake port(s) over their entire length in the cylinder head. Usually this can be measured at the end of the port which mates to the intake manifold. A more precise way is to calculate the diameter by measuring the port volume and port length. If you know port CCs, enter it in the spec below, first making sure the Port Length is accurate. If you set the number of ports to 2 or 3, this is the diameter of only 1 of these ports. These ports are assumed to be the same length and diameter.

As you enter Port Diameter (or Port Width and Port Height), or Port CCs, or Port Length, the other related specs are instantly updated to keep all values consistent with each other. The spec "When Changing Head Specs Port Length" in the Preferences menu lets you have some control over what specs get changed and which specs stay constant when changes are made.

### Avg Port Width, in (Pro version only) Avg Port Height, in (Pro version only)

If you have set the Port Shape as Rectangular (not circular), these specs are displayed instead of the single specs of Avg Port Diameter.

### Port Volume, CCs (Pro version only)

Is the volume of the intake port in CCs (cubic centimeters). This value can be input directly (then the Avg Port Diameter changes to match this volume and the Port Length spec). Also, if you enter or change the Avg Port Diameter, this value will be calculated based on that diameter and the current Port Length spec. If you set the number of ports to 2 or 3, this is the Volume of only 1 of these ports. These ports are assumed to be the same length and Volume.

### Port Length, in (Pro version only)

Is the length of the intake port (down the center of the port) from the intake valve to the end of the head port (the start of the intake manifold runner). For many common heads, 4.5"-6" is a typical length. If you change Port Length, either the Port Volume or the Port Diameter (or Width and Height) are updated so these dimensions are all consistent. The Preferences menu's spec When Changing Head Specs Port Length (Section 3.2) lets you select if you rather have the dimension specs or the volume specs changed when Port Length is changed.

### Exhaust Port Specs:

The definitions of the Exhaust Port Specs are identical to those of the Intake Port Specs.

### Cylinder Numbering

These specs are used for cylinder numbering of the cylinder head.

### Number of Cylinders in Test

This identifies the number of cylinders on the head which will be tested. For example, a cylinder head on a V-6 would have three cylinders per head, and an in-line 4 cylinder would have four cylinders per head. The Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 allows up to eight cylinders per head. If you are only going to test 1 cylinder on a head with 4 cylinders, this spec would be set to 1, not 4.

### Starting #

The first or lowest cylinder # for the head.

### Step Size

The difference in cylinder numbers between adjacent cylinders on the same head. For example, for a Chevy V-8 with cylinder numbering of 1, 3, 5, 7 this would be 2. For a Ford V-8 with cylinder numbering of 1, 2, 3, 4 this would be 1.

Tip: Often users may want to run several tests on a single port, with various stages of port modifications. Rather than making several different test files, you can call each modification a separate cylinder. In the Test Comments you can specify that, for example, Cylinder #1 is the Baseline, Cylinder #2 is with a 3 angle valve job, etc.

### Menu Commands

The menu bar at the top provides for several command options, some which are fairly self explanatory:

- Back (ok) returns you to the Main Screen.
- File opens up several typical Windows options, many only available in the Pro version. In the Pro version, you can open and save these Head specs as separate files. This allows you to easily change these specs to match a different head with only a couple of clicks. See Section 3.6, Data Libraries.
  - New will blank out all the Head Specs, Head Comments; and the Head File name will be called "Untitled".
  - Open Example Head File will open a typical Port Flow Analyzer "File Open" menu, where you can pick a set of example Head Specs loaded by Performance Trends.
  - Open Saved Head File will open a typical Port Flow Analyzer "File Open" menu, where you can pick a set of Head Specs which *you* have saved, using the Save command in this menu.

- Save Head File will open a typical Port Flow Analyzer "File Save" menu, where you can save the current set of Head Specs and Head Comments under a name of your choosing. This name then appears at the top of the Head Specs menu. This name should not be confused with the Test File Name which appears at the top of the Main Screen. The Test File includes all the Head Specs and Flow Data, and therefore includes the Head Name.
- Print lets you print this screen.
- Windows Printer Setup lets you change printer selection, paper orientation, etc.
- Head Details (Pro version only) brings up a new menu for you to enter many more detailed head specs. See Section 2.5.
- Help brings up a series of help screens on the Head Specs menu.

### Head # (Pro version only)

Head #s can be critical for shops flowing many heads a year. The program keeps track of #s so you don't assign duplicates or skip #s. Consistency of Head # pattern also makes it easy to find heads in the Test Library. If you click on the Head # spec, the menu of Figure 2.17 b is displayed. This menu lets you pick a new head # 3 different ways.

- 1. You can start a new Head # format if you select Yes for Enter a New Number Format. For example, say you currently are using 'Johnson0012' as a Head # for 1 customer Johnson. Now you have a new customer Smith and you want to start with #s like 'Smith0000'.
- 2. You can simple use the last Head # used, incremented up by 1 you select No for Enter a New Number Format.
- 3. Select No for Enter a New Number Format, then select some other Head # (not the latest Head #) from the Numbers list, and a new Head # will be created from it. This new # will be, either the exact # you picked (typical if you are flowing a head which you have already flowed), or incremented up by 1 if you request it (typical if you are working with a new head but with the same Head # format). This is a list of the last 100 Head #s you have assigned.

For Advanced Users: To delete or change #s in this list, use Wordpad or Notepad and edit the 'Headnum.pti' file in the PFA30 folder, but keep a backup in case you make a mistake.

### Customer (Pro version only)

Click on the down arrow of Customer to be presented with a list of customers you have previously used. You can pick one of these customers, or type in a new one. New ones are saved by the program and added to the list.

For Advanced Users: To delete or change customer names in this list, use Wordpad or Notepad and edit the 'Customer.pti' file in the PFA30 folder, but keep a backup in case you make a mistake.

### Comments (Pro version only)

Type in comments to help describe these cylinder head specs, and the head details if you want. These comments are saved with the Test File, with the Head File if you save the Head File, and can be printed out with the Head Specs when reports are printed.

Figure 2.17 b Head # Menu							
Assign Head Number 🛛 🗙							
New Head SBFord-0038							
Last Head	SBFord-0037						
Pick Format from	Old Head Numbers						
Numbers	BFord-0037						
Increment Up	Increment Up by 1 💽						
New Number For Enter a New Nu New Number	mat mber Format No 💌						
Notes: Set 'Enter a New Ne the next Head Num New Number Forma different number sed Summary of Old He. Head Number: Folder/Test File: c Test Time & Date: Use Number	umber Format' to 'No' to use ber in sequence. Set 'Enter a at' to 'Yes' to use enter a quence or type of number. ad Number Picked: SBFord-0037 hev/xchvstk.pt1 : 12:27 pm 09/17/1999 Help Cancel Print						

# 2.5 Cyl. Head Details (Pro version only)

The cylinder Head Details have no effect on any calculations or analysis. They are only saved for information to help describe this head and associated parts. You may want to fill in some, all or none of these specs. You can print out these details with reports and you can search (Filter) test files for specific Head Details. For example, you can filter test files for all tests which had Valve Spring Open Pressure (a Head Detail) greater than 400 pounds. See Section 3.7 on Filtering tests.

### Valve Description

Enter a part # and/or description of the valve, 30 characters max.

### Valve Length, in

Length of the valve in inches

# Installed Height, in

Height of the valve stem above the valve guide once the valve and springs are installed, or some other reference point that you use, in inches.

Figure 2.18 Head Details Menu								
🗑 Head Details 🛛 🗙								
Back (ok) File Help								
Valve and Spring Spe	CS Intako	Fubruat	Valve Seat Specs	Intake	Exhaust			
Valve Description	Manley	Manley	Seat Width, in	.15	.14			
Valve Length, in	5.015	5.015	Top Cutter #	GG34	GG24			
Installed Height, in	2.234	2.234	Seat Cutter #	GG45	GG276			
Lock Groove, in	.25	.25	Bottom Cutter #	GG44	GG22			
Valve Weight, gms	135	104	Other Descriptions					
Stem to Guide, in	.0015	.002		Intake	Exhaust			
Face Width, in	.22	.22	Locks	Comp Cams	Comp Cams			
Margin Width, in	.05	.05	Retainers	Comp Cams	Comp Cams			
Spring Description	CompCame		SpringCups/Locaters	Comp Cams	Comp Cams			
Seated Pressure, Ibs		80	Valve Seals	FelPro	FelPro			
Installed Height, in	1.73	1.73	Chamber CCs 57	Material	Aluminur 💌			
Coil Bind Height, in	1.04	.99	- Minimum Intake Cros	s Section (re	ect.)			
Free Height, in	Free Height, in 2.02 2		Ht 1.886 Wd .	944 Ar	ea 1.78			
Spring Rate, Ib/in	345	296						
Weight, gms	47	44	Help					
Max Valve Lift, in	.661	.64	Iron, Aluminum and Other f	or the material (	of the head.			
Pres at Mx V Lft, Ibs	328	269						

### Lock Groove, in

Distance down from the valve tip to the top of the first lock groove, in inches.

### Valve Weight, gms

The weight of 1 valve, in grams.

### Stem to Guide, in

The clearance between the valve stem and the valve guide, in inches.

### Face Width, in

The width of the valve face, in inches.

### Margin Width, in

The width of the valve margin, in inches.

### **Spring Description**



Enter a part # and/or description of the valve spring, 30 characters max.

Note: For the specs Spring Description, Seated Pressure, Installed Height, Free Height, Spring Rate, Max Valve Lift and Pres at Mx V Lft, if you change one of these specs, it is likely that one or more of these other specs may be updated to keep all these specs consistent.

### Seated Pressure, Ibs

The force exerted by the valve spring when compressed to its installed height, in pounds.

### Installed Height, in

The height of the spring once installed in the head with the retainer and locks, with the valve closed on the seat, in inches.

### Coil Bind Height, in

The height of the spring compressed so there is no space between coils, in inches. Note that this spec is compared to the Max Valve Lift and Installed Height specs. If coil bind is occuring, the Pres at Mx V Lft is calculated and displayed as 99999, indicating a problem.

### Free Height, in

The height of the spring with no weight or load on it, in inches.

### Spring Rate, Ib/in

The rate of the spring in pounds per inch (lb/in). This will be calculated from the specs above, or if you enter the spring rate here, the Seated Pressure will be calculated.

### Weight, gms

The weight of the spring(s), in grams.

### Max Valve Lift, in

The maximum lift the anticipated cam and rocker arm ratio will lift the valve, in inches. This will be calculated from the Spring Rate if you enter Pres at Mx V Lft below.

### Pres at Mx V Lft, Ibs

The force in pounds (lbs) of the valve spring at the Max Valve Lift entered above. This will be calculated from the Spring Rate if you enter Max Valve Lift above.

If coil bind is detected based on the other input specs, this value is reported as 99999, indicating a problem. The only way to change this from 99999 is by changing the specs which affect coil bind: Coil Bind Height, Installed Height and Max Valve Lift.

### Seat Width, in

The width of the valve seat, in inches.

### Top Cutter #

Enter a part # and/or description (angle, width, etc) of the valve seat cutter for the top of the valve seat, 30 characters max.

### Seat Cutter #

Enter a part # and/or description (angle, width, etc) of the valve seat cutter for the main part of the valve seat, 30 characters max.

### Bottom Cutter #

Enter a part # and/or description (angle, width, etc) of the valve seat cutter for the bottom of the valve seat, 30 characters max.

#### Locks

Enter a part # and/or description of the valve locks or keepers, 30 characters max.

### Retainers

Enter a part # and/or description of the valve retainer, 30 characters max.

### Spring Cups/Locators

Enter a part # and/or description of the valve spring cups or locators, 30 characters max.

### Valve Seals

Enter a part # and/or description of the valve seals, 30 characters max.

### Chamber CCs

Enter the CCs of the combustion chamber in cubic centimeters, CCs.

### Ht

Enter the height of the minimum cross-sectional area of the intake port. Area will be calculated based on Port Shape specified in Head Specs. This spec could be Dia if the Port Shape is Round.

### Wd

Enter the width of the minimum cross-sectional area of the intake port. Area will be calculated based on Port Shape specified in Head Specs. This spec will not be shown if the Port Shape is Round.

### Area

Enter the minimum cross-sectional area in sq inches of the intake port. Wd and Ht will be calculated based on proportions of the Port Ht & Wd in Head Specs.

### Material

Click on the down arrow button to choose between Cast Iron, Aluminum and Other for the material of the head.

# 2.6 Flow Bench Specs

The Flow Bench Specs describe the flow bench you are using, and any required specs concerning the electronics which my be recording the data. Flow Bench Specs are critical to accurate data. Therefore, be sure these specs are correct for each test.

### Master Bench Specs

A critical concept for Flow Bench Specs is the idea of the Master Bench Specs. When you run a flow test, you are using a particular flow bench, with certain Flow Bench Specs.

When you save the flow test, the program saves a copy of the Flow Bench Specs with the test. Lets call this test "Test110" and assume it was run with a SuperFlow 110 flow bench.

Lets say several months later that you buy a new SF 600 type of bench. (Or you could have changed any Flow Bench spec: different bench, different electronics, different calibrations, etc.) Your current bench specs do not match the specs for "Test110". If you open "Test110", the program installs the SuperFlow 110 bench specs which you used when you ran the test. This lets

you accurately calculate CFM and other data just as you did when you first ran the test.

If you go into the Flow Bench Specs menu, you will likely get a message shown in Figure 2.19, saying that the Bench Specs for Test110 do not match your *Master Bench Specs*, the specs for your current SF 600 bench. You may ask "What are *Master Bench Specs?*"

The program keeps track of any changes to Flow Bench Specs, asking you if these changes should only apply to the Flow Bench Specs for a particular flow test, or if these changes represent your actual flow bench, the Master Flow Bench specs. Whenever, you start a new test, either based on a previous test or starting completely blank, the Master Flow Bench Specs are used. Whenever you open an old test file, the bench specs used for that particular test are used.



### General Bench Specs

### Туре

Click on the down arrow button to select the type of flow bench you are using. You choice here will affect which specs are enabled or disabled in this menu.

# Use Temperature Correction

Click on the down arrow button to select whether the CFM flow readings must be corrected for the temperature difference between the cylinder head and the measurement orifices. For custom 'Blower Center' type benches like a SF 110, choose Yes. (For standard SuperFlow benches, this spec is disabled and set to the appropriate setting for that particular bench.)

### Rated Test Pressure, "water

Enter the test pressure at which the measurement flow orifices have been calibrated for. For example, for an SF 600 this would be 25", for an SF 1020 this would be 50". (For standard

Click on File, then:

- Save as My Master Bench Specs
- Open Master Bench Specs
- Load Typical Flow Ranges (for SF 300 or SF 600 benches)
- Print or Windows Printer Setup to print this screen.

Flow Bench Specs							
ack (ok) VFile Help							
General Bench Specs	Last Updated						
Type Std SuperFlow 110	Time/Date 6/29/1999 9:21 pm						
Use Temperature Correction Yes 🔽	Flow Ranges						
Rated Test Pressure, "water 10							
	Standard Flow Ranges being used						
Inclined Flow Manometer	Bange #1 # 8 10 140						
Full Scale Reading 100	Bange #2 \$ 9 18 185						
Full Scale Pressure, "water 2.2	Range #3 29						
Linear Scale (like a ruler) No	Range #4 40						
Flectronics	Range #5 59						
	Range #6 84						
Com Part	Range #7 105						
# Headings to Average 10							
Other Data None							
See Details (calibrations)							
Note how several inputs in this	s menu, especially for						
standare SuperFlow benches can be disabled (printed in gray and they can not be changed). Many of these inputs							
are enabled (printed in black and allowed to be changed)							
only for Custom benches.	-						
Click here to bring up the Calibration Window for Electronics,							
discussed in Appendix 5.							

SuperFlow benches, this spec is disabled and set to the appropriate setting for that particular bench.)

### Inclined Flow Manometer

### Full Scale Reading

The highest reading # on the inclined manometer. Usually this is 100%, but could be something different if the manometer is custom or calibrated in "water. (For standard SuperFlow benches, this spec is disabled and set to the appropriate setting for that particular bench.)

### Full Scale Pressure, "water

The actual pressure in inches of water at the Full Scale Reading entered above. (For standard SuperFlow benches, this spec is disabled and set to the appropriate setting for that particular bench.)

### Linear Scale (like a ruler)

Click on the down arrow button to select the type of scale used to mark the inclined manometer. Select Yes if the scale is linear like a standard ruler. Select No if the scale is non linear like a SuperFlow % Flow manometer. (For standard SuperFlow benches, this spec is disabled and set to the appropriate setting for that particular bench.)

### Electronics

### Туре

Click on the down arrow button to select the type of electronics you are using to record flow bench readings. You choice here will affect which specs are enabled or disabled in this section.

### Com Port

Click on the down arrow button to select computer's COM (serial) port # you are using to 'talk' to the electronics. It is most reliable for you to click on the Find button to the right of this entry to have the program automatically check all possible COM ports to find your type of electronics. If it can not be found, you may want to go into the Electronics or FlowCom screen, click on Help, then Troubleshoot and try some of the Troubleshoot options. You can also check the Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ) section of our website under "Support" for the latest info on finding a working COM port on your computer.

Also check Appendix 7, 9, 10 for additional new features added in version 3.5 & 3.5B & 3.5C.

### # Readings to Average

Enter the number of readings you want to be averaged together for a CFM, Swirl and/or Tumble reading. If you enter a lower number the test will be completed faster. A larger number (10 or higher) usually produces more repeatable results, especially if you are recording Test Stability, Swirl +/-% and Tumble +/-%.

### Other Data

Click on the down arrow button to select the type of other data which can be read through the electronics. Click on 'See Details' button to calibrate these sensors (and the flow sensors for non-SuperFlow FlowCom electronics) to the program. See Appendix 5 for more details.

### See Details (calibrations) Button

This button becomes enabled if you have selected the Performance Trends EI for the Type of Electronics, or selected something other than None for Other Data. See Appendix 5 for more details.

### Last Updated

### Time/Date

The time and date when these Flow Bench Specs were last modified. An old date is not necessarily a bad thing. It just means you have been using the same bench for a long time, usually a good thing.

### Flow Ranges

### Range #1-7

Enter the Full Scale flow for Ranges 1 through 7, intake and exhaust. This is the CFM Flow when the inclined flow manometer is at its highest reading, usually 100% Flow. For many types of SuperFlow flow benches, these specs are preloaded by the program and are disabled for you to change. For SuperFlow 300, 600 or 1200, or custom benches, you just enter the CFM values which came with your bench from the factory.

# 2.7 Engine Specs (Pro version only)

The Engine specs describe the engine's size, compression ratio, cam and valve train. These specs are combined with flow data to do more detailed analysis of a head and its performance potential.

Cam and valve train specifications are critical to engine performance; therefore reliable information is necessary. It is recommended that you use specifications given by the cam grinder or engine manufacturer. Actual measurements of cam and valve train specifications can be done, however this can be tricky and therefore is recommended to have someone experienced perform them. Guides for making these measurements are also available from cam grinders and manufacturers of valve train components and are beyond the scope of this User's Manual.

Figure 2.22, Engine Specs Menu							
Engine Specs [UNTITLED]							
Back (ok) File Help							
Cam Specs		F	General Cam Specs				
Contraction 1	Intake	Exhaust	Type Ex: 370HP 350 LT1 3972178				
Lenterline, deg	110	122	Lift for Bating Events 050 inches				
Duration @ .050 "	242	254					
Open @ .050 "	11	69	Aggr Solid Flat				
Close @ .050 "	51	5	Total Cam Advance 6.0 Advance				
Man Laba Lift	2000	222	Designed Valve Lash, in .026				
	.300	.323	Lobe Separation, cam deg 116.0				
Actual Valve Lash,	.026	.028					
Rocker Arm Ratio	1.5	1.5	General Engine Specs				
Gross Valve Lift, in	.459	.485	Bore, in 4.03 Stroke, in 3.48				
Use Cam File	No 💌	No 💌	# Cyl 8 C.R. <u>Cic</u> 10				
Int File Pick			Connecting Rod Length, in 6				
Exh File         Pick         Cu In 355.1         CCs 5820.4         Chamber CCs 80.8							
Help Engine Comments							
Number of cylinders in the a would be 81, p 16	engine (ex.	S Typical 350 Chevy bored .030"					
			V				

Important: The Engine Specs menu's Cam specs update as you change other cam specs. For example, if you change a centerline, the Total Cam Advance number changes to reflect the new centerline.



Figure 2.23 Port Flow Analyzer Cam Profile Definitions

\* Lash at Tappet is Lash at Valve divided by Rocker Arm Ratio. Lash at Tappet is shown only to illustrate lash in general. Lash at Tappet is not used in program or engine builders because it is difficult to measure.

### Intake

### Centerline, deg ATDC

Is the location of the maximum lift point on the cam profile. If you are using the program's

standard cam profiles, this is also exactly half way between the open and closing point because the program assumes the same opening and closing profile (a symetric lobe).

### Duration @ xxx

Is the number of crank degrees where the tappet is lifted to the tappet lift specified as the Lift for Rating Events in the General Cam Specs section above base circle.

### Opening @ xxx

Identifies crankshaft degrees before top dead center where the tappet has been lifted to the Lift for Rating Events above base circle Base Circle on the opening ramp. (Lift for Rating Events is specified in the General Cam Specs section.) This value is generally available on your "cam card" or in cam catalogs. If this event occurs after top dead center, enter a negative value. For example, if it is reported as 4 degrees after top dead center, enter -4.

### Closing @ xxx

Identifies crankshaft degrees before top dead center where the tappet has been lowered to the Lift for Rating Events above base circle Base Circle on the closing ramp. (Lift for Rating Events is specified in the General Cam Specs section.) This value is generally available on your "cam card" or in cam catalogs. It is highly unlikely, but if this event occurs before bottom dead center, enter a negative value. For example, if it is reported as 4 degrees before bottom dead center, enter -4.

### Max Lobe Lift, in

Identifies how high the cam lobe lifts the tappet above Base Circle in inches. If you are given "gross valve lift" by the cam grinder, divide by the rocker arm ratio *assumed by the cam grinder* to obtain gross or maximum tappet lift. This can also be done by clicking on the Clc button to open up a Calculation Menu. See Section 2.8.2.

### Actual Lash @ Valve, in

Identifies the lash or clearance in inches between the valve tip and its actuator, generally the rocker arm. If you have specified a hydraulic Lifter (profile) Type, this spec is disabled.

Notes: This spec works with the Designed Valve Lash spec. If you specify an Actual Valve Lash nearly the same as the Designed Valve Lash, the valve will be opened as the cam profile was designed. If you specify a smaller Actual Valve Lash than the Designed Valve Lash, the valve will be opened longer and higher than what the cam was designed for. And vice versa,

if you specify a larger Actual Valve Lash than the Designed Valve Lash, the valve will be opened less time and less lift than what the cam was designed for.

### **Rocker Arm Ratio**

Identifies the ratio between tappet lift and valve lift. Generally rocker arm ratios vary between 1.3 to 2.0. For valve trains with no rocker arms, for example overhead cam



systems with directing acting tappets, enter 1. See Figure 2.24. The Port Flow Analyzer assumes the ratio is constant although actual rocker arm ratios vary slightly with valve lift.

### Gross Intake Valve Lift, in

Is the maximum lift of the valve with NO valve lash (even if it is a mechanical cam with valve lash). Mathematically it is Max Lobe Lift multiplied by rocker arm ratio. This is the standard way most cam grinders rate their cams for valve lift, sometimes called Advertised Lift. This number is calculated from other specs in this menu and can not be entered directly.

Note: If you are not using (specifying in the program) the same Rocker Arm Ratios as what the cam grinder is assuming, this number will not match the cam grinder's catalog or advertised lift.

### Use Cam File

Click on the down arrow to pick Yes or No. In this version of the program, No is the only option. Future versions will allow you to read in Cam Files describing the cam profile, degree by degree.

#### Exhaust

Centerline, deg ATDC Duration @ .050" Max Lobe Lift, in Actual Lash @ Valve, in Rocker Arm Ratio Gross Valve Lift Use Cam File

Definitions for these specs are the same as for the Intake cam described previously.

### General Cam Specs

### Туре

This combo box lets you describe the source of the specs used in this menu:

- You can select the Use Specs in this Menu and enter in most any combination of Cam or Valve Train specs.
- You can pick the Pick an Example option to be presented with a list of Example Cam Specs See Picking Example Cam Specs at the end of this section. It will then display the name of the Example Cam specs you have picked

The Type you choose has a large effect on how this menu looks. If you choose Use Specs Below, all specs will be printed in black, and you can change them to most any number you want. If you have chosen an example, the specs which relate directly to the example will be displayed in blue.

Should you choose to change any of these blue specs, a notice is given that changing any spec related to the example will change the Type from the example name to the general name of Use Specs Below. The example name is a handy reminder of what the specs in this menu represent, so you may not want to change any of these blue spec settings.

### Lift for Rating Events

You can pick the lift from base circle at which cam events are rated from the following:

- .050" which was the method used by all our previous Port Flow Analyzers, and is the way used by most cam grinders for American aftermarket and racing cams.
- .040" or 1 mm which is a common metric method used for motorcycles and foreign cams.
- Seat Timing which is commonly used for Advertised Duration by American cam grinders.

Be sure you are using the correct one, as this will create large errors in the results if you are not.

### **Total Cam Advance**

This combo box lets you either pick an advance, retard or "straight up" cam timing by clicking on the arrow key, or you can type in an advance or retard in degrees directly. If you just enter a number, a number with a + sign (ex. +4) or a number followed by the letters "adv", the program assumes it is number of degrees of cam advance. If you just enter a number with a - sign (ex. -4) or a number followed by the letters "ret", the program assumes it is number of degrees of cam retard.

Total cam advance is based on the current Intake and Exhaust Centerlines. If the centerlines are equal, Total Advance is set to 0 or straight up by the program. *This is a major change from the previous DOS versions of Port Flow Analyzer* where the spec Additional Cam Advance was used. In those versions you could specify opening and closing events which would produce a Total Cam Advance of say 4 degrees, but the Additional Cam Advance could be set to 0. This was confusing to users. This new method of using Total Cam Advance should match cam specs used by most cam grinders.

To change cam timing from how it was ground by the cam grinder you will need special set of timing gears or an offset timing pin, key or bushing. In general, advancing the cam will give more lower end torque while giving up some top end HP; and retarding will give up low end torque to gain top end HP.

### Designed Valve Lash, in

Is the valve lash the cam grinder recommends you use, or what the cam was ground for. If the cam grinder recommends a different lash for the exhaust than the intake, use the intake lash. Also see Actual Lash @ Valve a couple pages back.

### Lifter (profile) Type

This combo box lets you pick the type of lifter and the "steepness" or "aggressiveness" of the cam's profiles. The combinations consist of:

Hyd vs Solid	Hydraulic vs Solid lash adjustment
Flat vs Roller	Aggressiveness or steepness of the profile (Roller being more aggressive)
Mild vs Agr	Aggressiveness or steepness of the profile (Agr being more aggressive)
Invrtd	The most aggressive or steep profile (being more aggressive than Mild or Agr)

The choice of Hydraulic vs Solid is the most important as this dictates the use of a lash setting and whether hydraulic lifter pump up is possible in the Engine Performance Estimate report. The other choices simply determine differences in the steepness of the profile *for the same Max Lobe Lift*. Most truly aggressive cams or roller cams have more Max Lobe Lift for a given duration, and milder or hydraulic cams have less Max Lobe Lift.

### Lobe Separation, cam deg

Is the separation between the intake and exhaust centerlines in *cam* (not crankshaft) degrees, and is the standard method used by most cam grinders. This number is calculated from other specs in this menu and can not be entered directly.

### **Engine Specs**

#### Bore, inches

The diameter of the cylinder measured in inches.

### Stroke, inches

The distance the piston travels from TDC (top dead center) to BDC (bottom dead center) measured in inches.

### # Of Cylinders

The number of cylinders for the engine. For example, for a V-8 this number is 8, for a single cylinder engine this number would be 1.

### Rod Length, in

The distance from the center of the wrist pin bore to the center of the crank journal bore measured in inches.

### C.R. (compression ratio)

The engine's compression ratio based on cylinder clearance volume and total cylinder swept volume (sometimes called *static* compression ratio). Do not use compression ratios which are corrected for cam timing, weather or supercharger boost.

#### Compression Ratio = <u>Clearance Volume + Swept Volume</u> Clearance Volume

Clearance Volume and Swept Volume must be in the same units, both either CCs or cubic inches. Multiply CCs by .061 to obtain cubic inches, multiply cubic inches by 16.39 to obtain CCs.

Since C. R. has a Clc button, see Section 2.8.1 for calculating Compression Ratio from clearance volume, piston dome volume, deck height and gasket thickness.



### Picking Example Cam Specs

If you click on Type in the General Cam Specs, you can choose the Option of Pick Example Cam. If you do, you will be presented with the screens shown in Figure 2.25 b.



# 2.8 Calculation Menus (Pro version only)

The following section explains the user input for engine specs listed with Clc buttons. These specs are ones where you can simply enter a value, or click on the Clc button and the program will present a menu of inputs which will calculate that particular parameter. These menus are like computer "scratch pads" for calculating specs like Compression Ratio and Max Tappet Lift from other inputs.

#### Notes:

The starting values in each calculation menu are always blanked out. Once enough specs have been entered, the calculated value(s) at the top of the menu will be displayed. This calculated value(s) will now be updated each time you change a spec. If

you want to use this calculated value, click on Use Calc Value. If the calculated value is within expected limits, it will be loaded into the original menu. If you click on Cancel, you will be returned to the original menu with the original value unchanged. If you click on Help, you will be given a general explanation of calculation menus, and a page # in this section for more info about the particular menu you are using.

The input values or calculated values in any calculation menu have NO affect on calculated performance unless you load the Calculated value into the original menu. *If you already know a spec in the form required by the program, then you have no need to use the calculation menu.* For example, if you know the Compression Ratio is 10.3, you have no need to use a calculation menu to calculate Compression Ratio based on Gasket Thickness, Piston Dome CCs, etc.

Figure 2.26 Typical Calculation Menu								
CI	Click on Clc button to bring up Calculation Menu							
S. Port Flow	w Analyzer v3.0 Performance Trends [CHEV	/194150]						
<u>File</u> <u>G</u> raph	Engine Specs [X350MLD.PTI]							
Int #	Laic Compression Hatio	Constal Cam Space						
Test &	Calc Compression Ratio 10.91							
1 1.94'	Total Chamber CCs 72.3	Lift for Bating Events						
	Chamber Space	Lifter (profile) Tupe						
20'' Te:	Chamber CCs in Head							
Test O	Piston Dome CCs	Designed Valve Lash in 026						
		Lobe Separation cam deg 101.0						
Point								
	Gasket Bore Dia, in	General Engine Specs						
1	Deck Height Clearance, in022	Bore, in 4 Stroke, in 3.48						
3	Notes:	# Cyl 8 C.R. <u>Cíc</u> 9.3						
4	This calculation is based on the existing Short	Connecting Rod Length, in 5.7						
5	this is incorrect, change these specs before using	u In 349.8 CCs 5734.0 Chamber CCs 86.4						
7	this menu. Enter a negative (-) Dome CCs for a Piston Dish.	Engine Comments						
8	Enter a negative (·) Deck Height Clearance if the piston goes above the deck at TDC	Example of Small Block 350 Chevy -						
10								
11	Use Calc Value   Help   Cancel   Print							
12								

### 2.8.1 Calc Compression Ratio

Is the Compression Ratio calculated from the following specs and the current cylinder volume (based on the current Bore and Stroke in the Engine menu). Compression Ratio is defined on page 49 under Engine specs. See page 51 for general notes on Calculation Menus and for an example of their use.

The equation for Compression Ratio depends on the cylinder displacement. This displacement is based on the current Bore and Stroke in the Engine menu and is displayed in the Notes section at the bottom of this menu. Make sure these specs match the engine for which you are calculating Compression Ratio before using this menu.

### **Chamber Specs**

### Chamber CCs in Head

Is the combustion chamber volume in the cylinder head, measured in cubic centimeters. This is the value obtained if the heads are "cc'd".

If you know the entire clearance volume of the cylinder, but do not know Piston Dome CCs, Gasket Thickness or Deck Height Clearance, enter that volume here as Chamber CCs in Head. Then enter 0 for Piston Dome CCs, Gasket Thickness and Deck Height Clearance. The program will calculate compression ratio based on the equation below where Clearance Volume is the Chamber CCs in Head.

#### Compression Ratio = <u>Clearance Volume + Swept Volume</u> Clearance Volume

### Piston Dome CCs

Is the volume of the "pop up" in the piston measured in cubic centimeters. The "pop up" is the volume of piston material added to the top of a flat top piston. If the piston has a "dish" (depression), enter the dish volume as a negative (-) number.

### Gasket Thickness, in

Is the thickness of the head gasket in inches after it has been "crushed". "Crushed" thickness is after the head bolts have been torqued to spec.

### Gasket Bore Diameter, in

Is the diameter of the bore in the head gasket. A good approximation is to use the same as the Bore in the Engine menu, and this value is loaded in when you first open up this menu. You can change it to most any value you want. (In actual use, gasket bores are usually .030-.100" larger than the cylinder bore.)

### Deck Height Clearance, in

Deck Height Clearance is the distance in inches from the top of the piston to the top of the cylinder block when the piston is at TDC. The top of the cylinder is the deck, or surface to which the head bolts. If the outer edge of the piston travels above the deck, this is called negative deck height and you must enter a negative (-) number.

# 2.8.2 Calc Max Lobe Lift

Is the maximum lobe or tappet lift for the cam. Max Lobe Lift is defined on page 46 in the Engine specs. See page 51 for general notes on Calculation Menus and for an example of their use.

### Advertised Valve Lift, in

The valve lift you see in the cam grinder's ads, catalog or cam card in inches, also called Gross Valve Lift.

### Assumed Rocker Arm Ratio

The Rocker Arm Ratio *assumed* by the cam grinder for the particular engine. This should be stated somewhere in the catalog or on the card. Note that this assumed rocker arm ratio may be different than what you are actually using on the engine. The Notes section displays typical Assumed Rocker Arm Ratios for popular American V-8s.

Figure 2.27 Calc Max Lobe Lift							
Calc Max Lobe Lift, in							
Calc Max Lobe Lift, in .293							
Cam Grinder's Specs							
Advertised Valve Lift, in .44							
Assumed Rocker Arm Ratio 1.5							
Notes:							
Notes:Advertised Valve Lift is gross valve lift from base circle (assuming no lash). You must use the Rocker Arm Ratio assumed in the cam grinder's catalog, which may NOT be the Rocker Arm Ratio in the engine. Check with cam grinder, but here are some examples: 1.5 Small Block Chevy 1.7 Big Block Chevy 1.6 289/302/351W Ford 1.73 351C, 351/400M, 429/460 Ford 1.76 352/390/428 Ford 1.5 383/440 Mopar 1.5 273/318/340/360 Mopar 1.6 Oldsmobile V-8 1.5 Pontiac V-8 (sometimes 1.65) 1.55 Buick V-8 1.6 AMC V-8							
Use Calc Value Help Cancel Print							

# 2.9 New Test Menu:

The New Test command is available by clicking on File at the top, left of the Main Screen, then selecting New Test. You will then be presented with the screen shown in Figure 2.28. Getting a new test started right is probably the *most important step in running a flow test*. (Also see Example 4.1 and 4.2 for more details on the New Test menu.)

When starting a New Test, it is usually best to first Open a previous test which is similar to the New Test you will be running (similar head specs, similar test lifts, similar data to record, etc.) This previous test will then be the 'pattern' or 'template' for the New Test and will save you from having to type in many specs to describe this New Test. This also ensures consistency between your tests and reduces the possibility of errors.

If the current test is not a good 'pattern' for this new test (or if there currently is no test displayed), you can abort starting this new test by clicking on 'Cancel (don't start new test)' at the top of the New Test screen. Then click on 'File' at the top, left of the Main Screen and select one of the 'Open' options to open a past test to serve as a pattern.

If you must start with a blank test (which may be the case when you first get this program), or want to modify some specs from the previous

Figure 2.28 New Test Menu							
4 Critical specs for the new test are listed here at the top. $\neg$							
Click here to start a New Test based on these settings.							
🖬 Starting a New Test 📉							
Start New Test Cancel (don't start new test) Help							
File Name for New Test         Operator for New Test         Pick         Head # for New Test         Folder Name for New Test         Add							
TEST111 Jack gades							
Pick Which Specs to Keep, based on current file [ TEST110 ]							
Flow Bench See Specs Bench Type: Std SuperFlow 110							
Head         See Specs         Head Specs File: pfcurdat.pti         1         2.02" Int / 1         1.6" Exh           Keep checked if you are going to test a similar head.							
Head Details         See Specs         Unless most of the new Head's details (part #s, etc.) match the current Head, leave this box unchecked.							
Test Options See Specs If you want to record the same data as the current test, keep this box checked.							
If you want to keep the same valve L/Ds and flow bench Range         #s as the current test, keep this box checked.							
Test Comments Check this box if you want to keep the Test Comments and make some minor changes for the New Test.							
See Specs         Engine Specs File: sbchev         Cam Type: Use Specs Entered							
Once a New Test is started, you can easily erase or modify any of the specs listed above. Any specs not selected to 'Keep' will be mostly blank when you start the New Test.							
A summary of the current settings is given here.							
Click on these buttons to see the current settings.							
See Figure 2.29 for an example of Keeping the Test Pattern.							
Click here to Check or Uncheck these options. Checking means you want to keep these specs for the new test. Once the new test is started you can then make modifications to these specs if you want.							

test, click on the 'See Specs' buttons for each category of specs. Click on Help at these menus for more info on how to enter these specs.

When you close out these menus, you are brought back to the New Test screen. Be sure to check the check box at the left for all specs you want to use for your new test. *All* Categories not checked will be blanked out. Blank specs may cause problems with more detailed analysis, and won't allow you to keep track of important details about the head you are testing.

Most specs in these categories can be changed once the test has started with no problems. This includes specs which simply describe the test and head and do not affect any calculations or what is recorded, like Head Details, Test Comments, etc.

Figure 2.29 Test Pattern Data										
Poir	nt	Lift	L/D	Rang	e	Test Pres ''	Flow Pres %	T T		
1		.051	.025	1						
2		.101	.050	2	Ē					
3		.202	.100	3	ľ	Reeping the Test Pattern keeps Valve Lifts, L/Ds and				
4		.303	.150	4	Ľ					
5		.404	.200	4	ľ					
6		.505	.250	4	Ľ					
7		.606	.300	4	╔					
8					ľ	1 C VIOU	5 1631.	1		
9								Ľ		

However, specs which DO affect calculations like the Flow Bench Specs, most Test Options specs, Valve Diameters in Head Specs (if L/Ds are being used) are critical to have correct for even the first data point.

Four other critical specs are listed separately at the top:

- 1. File Name for New Test is the file name the program will create for saving the Flow Data for the new test you are starting. The program fills in a default name of the current test name, but incrementing the last digit in the name by 1. You can change this name to most anything you like. The program will warn you if the name entered is not valid and show you what is wrong.
- 2. Operator for New Test is the name of the operator for this test. Click on Pick to pick an operator name already used or to enter a new name. The program defaults to the operator of the current test.
- 3. Head # for New Test is critical for shops who use a head numbering system. Click on Assign to create a new Head # based on the last Head # assigned (incremented up by 1) or to start with a new type of Head #.
- 4. Folder Name for New Test is the folder in the PFADAT folder where the test will be saved. The program may not be using the name 'folder' for this spec, but whatever word you have assigned in the Preferences menu at the Main Screen. The folder name 'Examples' is reserved for Performance Trends example tests supplied with the program, and can *NOT* be used for your tests.

When you are ready to start the new test, click on 'Start New Test' at the top of the screen. If some critical specs has not been entered, the program will warn you and ask you for it at that time. The program will fill in the Test Time and Date based on the computer's time and date. This can be changed later by clicking on the Test Time/Date at the Main Screen.

Tip: If you are making several small changes to a port, and are not starting with a new head, you might want to simply call every new port modification a new 'Cylinder'. This is done by increasing the 'Number of Cylinders to Test' in the Head Specs menu to as high as 8 if needed.

You can keep track of modifications in the Test Comments, like "Cyl 1 = Baseline, Cyl 2 = 3 angle valve job". This will save considerable time not having to start new tests, and avoids filling the test library with possibly meaningless tests.

However, there are limitations with this method in that you are limited in how you can report, graph or analyze a single cylinder's data.

For modifications which you want to treat seperately, you can either:

- Use the Port Edit command (Pro version only) as discussed on page 21 to copy the port to the first position (for example, Cylinder #1). Then change the 'Number of Cylinders to Test' in the Head Specs to 1. This effectively erases all other ports. Then save this single port to a new name.
- Or, perform a completely separate flow test.

# See Appendix 7 for using the new, easy "EZ Start Wizard" feature added in version 3.5.

# 2.10 Test Correction Factor Menu

This screen lets you calculate a test correction for a SF 110 style of flow bench. The Test Correction can be entered 2 different ways (chosen by 'Data Type').

- 1. You can enter a number directly, like '1.002'. The number 1.000 will give No correction (uses the Factory calibration).
- 2. You can install the standard orifice provided with your bench (where the head normally goes) and flow it. Then knowing what the orifice is rated for (usually 153.2 CFM at 10") and what it actually flowed, the program will calculate a new Test Correction.

The procedure for option 2 would be:

- 1. Open some recent test that you ran on this flow bench, from the Test Library, or start a New Test (as in Example 4.2). This test will be used as a scratch pad to calculate Corr CFM.
- 2. Install the Std Orifice plate with the 2 holes, one small and one large.
- Plug the large orifice and check that you are getting from 35 to 55 % Flow reading on the Range 1 (from 3.5 to 5.5 CFM flow on SF110/120) assuming 0 leakage.
- 4. Open both the Std Orifices and flow them at 10" Test Pressure. Record all the data to calculate CFM, including Range (usually the highest range), Test Pres, Flow Pres, Test Temp and Flow Temp. Valve Lift is not required. You can do this manually or with the FlowCom and record the data in some blank row in the Flow Data grid. Note the Corr CFM obtained.
- 5. Click on the Test Corr display at the Main Screen and bring up the Test Correction menu (Figure 2.30).
- 6. Choose Calculate from CFM Flow as the Data Type. Then enter the Corr CFM recorded and the Std Orifice Flow (usually 153.2 CFM). The program will display the new Test Corr. (Note that the New Test Corr is based on the fact that the Measured CFM had the Current Test Corr factored into it. Meas Flow WO Test Corr is displayed also so you can more easily see how the Test Corr is calculated.)
- 7. If the New Test Corr is close to the Current Test Corr (within 1% or .01), it is recommended you do not use the new one, but keep the old one.

Figure 2.30 Test Correction Menu								
Calc Test Correction								
New Test Correction 1.003								
Current Test Correction	1.021							
Meas. Flow WO Test Corr.	152.8							
Current Date/Time 08/23/99	06:49 pm							
☐ Test Correction Factor Data —								
Data Type Calculate from C	FM flow 💌							
Test Correction								
* Measured Flow, CFM	156							
** Standard Flow, CFM 153.2								
Notes: * Measured Flow is obtained by flowing the standard orifice provided with your flow bench. It is best to calculate this flow from the Flow Test Data Sheet before entering this menu. This calculated flow will incorporate the current test correction factor of 1.021 which was calculated from a Measured CFM (without a correction factor) of 150.0 and a Std flow of 153.2 CFM on 02/01/99 04:38 pm.								
Use Calc Value   Help   Car	cel Print							

See Example 4.2 for more details.

See Appendix 7, 9, 10 for new features added in version 3.5, 3.5B, 3.5C.

# 2.11 Recording Data Electronically with SuperFlow FlowCom (tm) or Performance Trends Black Box II:

This screen shows you the readings from the electronic recording device currently connected to your computer, either the SuperFlow FlowCom (tm) or Performance Trends Black Box II. Either of these systems let you automatically record these readings and load them in the Test Data grid. This feature saves considerable time, ensures consistency of readings and improves accuracy. (Also see Example 4.2 for more details.)



What data is displayed here and can be recorded is determined by settings in the Flow Bench and Test Options screens, and somewhat by available space on the screen. Click on 'Flow Bench' and 'Test Options' at the top of the Main Screen to see these options.

To avoid communications problems with the electronics, you can't type on the Test Data grid when this screen is open. Therefore, you must use commands on this screen to select or change 'Data Points' (which row in the Test Data grid you are recording for), Range, and Valve Lift. Also, you can only close this screen by clicking on 'Close' at the top left corner.

FlowCom is a computer itself, and can calculate and display CFM based on pressures, temperatures, leakage, range, etc. The Port Flow Analyzer reads the pressures, temperatures, barometer (and optional swirl or tumble inputs), but not the FlowCom's calculated CFM. The Port Flow Analyzer program calculates its own CFM based on these raw measurements.

If the Port Flow Analyzer's Leakage, Set (desired) Test Pressure, Flow Range and Flow Direction match the FlowCom's, both will calculate and display the same CFM. If they are NOT the same, but the Port Flow Analyzer's Leakage, Set Test Pressure, Flow Range and Flow Direction *are correct*, the CFM calculated by the *Port Flow Analyzer is correct*. (A note is displayed at the bottom of the FlowCom screen if these specs don't match.)

This is important because it means you do not have to keep adjusting the FlowCom's leakage, range or test pressure to match the flow bench. Just be sure the Port Flow Analyzer screen does match the settings on the flow bench and the Port Flow Analyzer's CFM readings will be correct.

# Note: Check the Preference spec SF Cal. Test Pres. Corr. on page 27 for a setting which may produce an additional small difference between the Port Flow Analyzer's calculated CFM and the FlowCom's.

The Performance Trends Black Box II does not calculate CFM. Therefore, there are no concerns about the leakage, flow range values, etc matching the Port Flow Analyzer program because the Black Box II does not store any of these values.

The most critical thing for accurate readings is to check that the manometers and dial thermometers on your flow bench are matching the readings on this screen. If they do not, the electronics may need recalibration. See Appendix 5.

When taking a reading, the Port Flow Analyzer takes several readings to average together to produce a good, repeatable reading. This is shown in the upper left corner as the 'Set Test Pres' frame changes to 'Reading' x of xx and is displayed in blue. At the same time, it watches the stability of Test Pressure (vertical manometer) and Swirl or Tumble if they are being recorded. The number of readings to average is set in the Flow Bench Specs, from 5 to 50.

When done taking a reading, the data is written to the Test Data grid on the Main Screen and the Test Summary graph is updated. The 'Data Point' indicator and corresponding highlighted bar for the current Row automatically advance by 1. Therefore, try to start recording data at the top of the Test Data grid (Data Point 1) and let the Data Point indicator and current row advance automatically down the grid as you record data.

If you have selected to record Port Velocity (selected in the Test Options) screen, a 'Port Velocity' option is available at the top of the screen. Here you can select to Start or Stop recording Port Velocities.

You can click on the blue bar at the top of this screen and drag this screen to any location on your computer screen and the program will keep it there.

### Menu Commands

#### Close

Click this option to close this menu and return to the Main Screen.

### Record (F1)

Click this option or press the <F1> key to start recording data.

### Port Velocity

Click this option to select either to start recording Port Velocity (somewhat rearranges this screen) or to stop recording Port Velocity (returns the screen to recording CFM). This is only displayed when you have requested Port Velocities to be recorded in the Test Options menu.

### Options

#### Freeze

Freezes the current readings in this screen.

#### **Continuous Update**

"Un-freezes" the current readings in this screen and returns to continuous updating.

#### **Re-Zero Pressure Readings**

Electronics are prone to minor changes (or drift) over time or through temperature changes, etc. This is most obvious when you have the flow bench turned off, but the updating pressure readings are not reading *exactly* 0.0. Rather than doing a complete calibration of the system, you can simply re-zero the Performance Trends Electronic Interface by clicking on this option. The program will tell you to turn Off the flow bench and wait for all pressures (manometers) to go to zero. Then click a button and the program will reset the zero pressure reading on all 3 pressure sensors. (This command is not available with the SuperFlow FlowCom.)

Note: Because the pressure transducers are so sensitive, the updating display will never read a constant 0 when the flow bench is turned off. However, when they are correctly zeroed, you should see about the same amount of negative readings as positive readings. (Note: The SuperFlow FlowCom is designed to never read negative #s, so this does not apply to it.)

#### Eliminate Re-Zero Correction

Click on this option if you want to eliminate any Re-Zeroing effect. The program will now convert voltage from the Performance Trends Electronic Interface exactly as you calibrated it. (This command is not available with the SuperFlow FlowCom.)

#### Display ...

These "Display" commands are of little value to the user. There are used primarily by Performance Trends technicians to troubleshoot communications problems.

### Help

Brings up "on screen" help.

### Definition of Data Types Recorded

**Set Test Pres** is the desired reading on the vertical manometer, the pressure drop across the valve and port. This is set in the Test Options menu. When recording data, this changes to 'Reading' x of xx and is displayed in blue.

Act. Test Pres is the electronics' current reading of the vertical manometer, the pressure drop across the valve and port.

**Range** is the Flow Bench range #. Click on the down arrow key to select from the current valid ranges for this flow bench (set in the Flow Bench menu). For SuperFlow 1020 benches, this is displayed as the full CFM for the current range.

Data Point is the current row in the Test Data grid you are working with. This row will be highlighted in blue. Click on the down arrow key to select the row to work with. The total number of rows is set in the Test Options menu.

Valve Lift is the current Valve Lift for the row you are working with. Type in a different valve lift to change it.

Flow Reading is the electronic's current reading of the inclined manometer, the pressure drop across the flow measurement orifices in the flow bench.

Test Temp (T1) is the air temperature by the head, the lower temperature location on SuperFlow 110 or 120 benches.

Flow Temp (T2) is the air temperature by the flow measurement orifices, the upper temperature location on SuperFlow 110 or 120 benches.

**Barometer** is the actual barometric pressure in Inches of Mercury and is available only with the FlowCom. The "corrected" barometric pressure, as reported by radio or TV weather reports, will be higher due to elevation.

**Corr. CFM Flow** is the CFM calculated by the Port Flow Analyzer based on all its current settings. This should match the FlowCom's CFM if all FlowCom and Port Flow Analyzer settings match.

**Port Velocity** for a FlowCom is the reading from the 3rd FlowCom pressure input, usually hooked to a Pitot tube for measuring Port Velocity. The reading can be in Feet/Second or inches of water pressure depending on the 'Port Velocity Data' setting in the Test Options menu. For the Performance Trends Electronic Interface, you must select inches of water pressure for the 'Port Velocity Data' setting in the Test Options menu.

**Swirl** for a FlowCom is the reading from the J1 connection on the FlowCom, usually connected to a Swirl Meter or Tumble Meter. This is only displayed if the 'Swirl' setting in the Test Options menu is set to one of the Record Swirl settings. For the Performance Trends Electronic Interface, this is the signal entering the Auxiliary 0-5 volt jack, if so equipped.

**Tumble** for a Flow is the reading from the J1 connection on the FlowCom, usually connected to a Swirl Meter or Tumble Meter. This is only displayed if the 'Tumble' setting in the Test Options menu is set to one of the Record Tumble settings. For the Performance Trends Electronic Interface, this is the signal entering the Auxiliary 0-5 volt jack, if so equipped.

# Chapter 3 Output

The Port Flow Analyzer provides several ways to view and output the test results, including:

- Reports of tabular data displayed on the screen
- ASCII files for importing results to other software packages (Pro version only)
- High resolution graphs
- Printer output of reports or graphs
- History Log (Pro version only)
- Data Libraries for recording flow test data (or sets of head or engine specs in the Pro version) for later use.

All these topics will be covered in this chapter. Figure 3.1 shows how to reach all these various features.

### See Appendix 7, 9, 10 for new features added in version 3.5, 3.5B, 3.5C.

Figure 3.1 Various Output Options from the Test Results Screen									
Click on File to display several options to Save test files, Open test files which were previously saved, display the History Log, or print information.									
Click on Graph to display several Graph Options and produce a high resolution graph.									
Click on Report to display several Report Options and produce a tabular report. Once a report is displayed, it can be output as an ASCII file, or printed.									
Name of current Test File	Open from Pro version's History Log displays a chronological log of test								
Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 Performance Trends [CHEV210160]									
New (start new test) Ctrl+N Exh #3 Int #5 Exh #5 Int #7 Exh #7 new, opened, made									
Open (from all saved tests)       Ctrl+0       graphs or reports of, etc.)         Open from History Log       Test Comments       etc.)									
Save Ctrl+S EXAMPLE FUR CHEVY HEAD - 500 CFM FLOW BENCH	Saving options to Save a test file are discussed								
Open from Floppy Disk Save to Toppy Disk III Elip: Click on one of the Tabs here to change to a different cylinder or port. Dick on the Head menu command above to change the number of ports to be tested on this bead									
Edit (copy/swap/erase ports) Opening options to									
Print Main Screen	open a previously saved test file are								
Windows Printer Setup         63.4         1134         250	discussed in Section 3.6.								
Unlock Program Options 1854 2189 200 200 200	Although Drint ontions								
Exit Program Ctrl+X 236.2 2986	are limited on the Main								
6         .506         .300         4         25         83         245.2         3002         130           7	Screen, most menus								
	have a Print button to								
	File command which								
	lists Print options								

# 3.1 Reports

Click on the Report menu command at the Main Screen to be presented with the Report Options Menu shown in Figure 3.2. The inputs in this menu are described below.

### Туре

Several types of reports can be picked by clicking on the down arrow key of this combo box. Depending on your choice, several options in this menu may be enabled or disabled.

### Correct to New Test Pressure

Pick Yes and the report data will be corrected to the test pressures identified by the next one or two specs, New Int Test Pres, "Water and

New Exh Test Pres, "Water. Pick No and the data is corrected to the test pressure identified in the test's Test Options menu under Test Pressure. (Note that in the Pro version, the Port Velocities, Swirl and Tumble are corrected in addition to CFM. However, these corrections have not been well proven with years of experience as has the CFM correction.)

For several Report Types, like Engine Performance report, no correction is possible or required and this spec is disabled (printed in gray and you are not allowed to change it).

### New Int Test Pres, "Water

The pressure the *intake* flow or velocity data is corrected to if the previous spec, Correct to New Test Pressure is set to Yes. Note that if you flow a head at 10" and correct to say 28" you may get different results than if you had actually flowed the head at 28". This can be especially true of data other than CFM, like Swirl, Tumble, Stability, and Port Velocity readings.

### New Exh Test Pres, "Water

The pressure the *exhaust* flow or velocity data is corrected to if the previous spec, Correct to New Test Pressure is set to Yes. Note that if you flow a head at 10" and correct to say 28" you may get different results than if you had actually flowed the head at 28". This can be especially true of data other than CFM, like Swirl, Tumble, Stability, and Port Velocity readings.

### Which Cylinder(s)

Click on the down arrow key of this combo box. to pick from reporting on:

- All Cylinders tested
- Average of all cylinders tested
- Pick Individual Cylinders (new feature added in version 3.5. See Appendix 7)
- Individual cylinders, which can be picked by the order they were recorded.

If the test file was only for 1 cylinder, or for some reports which require average data like Engine Performance Estimate, this spec will be disabled.

Figure 3.2 Report Options Menu								
Report Name 🗙								
Report Specs								
Type Int & Exh Calculated Data								
Correct to New Test Pressure Yes 💌								
New Int Test Pres, "water 28								
New Exh Test Pres, "water 28								
Which Cylinders All Cylinders								
Notes: Select the options you want for this report. Some options may be disabled (grayed out so you can't change them) depending on the type of report you select or other settings. Then click on the 'Make Report' button.								
Make Report Help Cancel Print								

Notes:

- If you pick Average, the average is based on all cylinders with data which is not 0. For example, for 3 cylinders, if cylinder 1 is 20 CFM and cylinder 2 is 24 CFM and cylinder 3 is 0 CFM, the average is 22 CFM ((20+24)/2), not 14.7 CFM ((20+24+0)/3).
- If the cylinders are numbered 2, 4, 6 and 8 on the head, and you ask for the 4th cylinder, the report will be for cylinder #8, not cylinder #4.

## **Report Types**

### Int & Exh Raw Flow Data

This report simply restates the raw data recorded on the Flow Test Data grid for each and every port. See Figure 3.3. If you select this report all specs in the Reports menu are disabled.

Generally, raw data is only useful for finding errors in data which occurred during the flow test. For example, during analysis of data, one data point looks "out of line" from the others. By examining the raw data, you may discover that a Test Temp of 15 was entered when it should have been 115.

You can now go into the Flow Test Data grid screen and change that particular point to 115. Use the Save command to save this corrected data to the Flow Test Library. This ensures that if you open the file again, it will have the correct 115 value, not 15. Now when you make reports or graphs, the Port Flow Analyzer will calculate all results based on the new, correct 115 Test Temp.

See Section 2.1 describing the Main Screen Test Data grid for definitions of the items reported here.

Figure 3.3	Figure 3.3 Portion of Raw Int & Exh Data Report								_ Summary of
🐐 Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 Performance Trends [CHEV210160]									Critical specs for
🕃 Back Print Report Types File Help(F1)								this test and	
	Comment	All 4     Cylinders	Test Time 7:04 PM 04-95-1992	Test Int: 25" Exh: 25"	ted Corr to # 25.0'' 1 25.0'' 1	Vivs Viv Dia 2.02" 1.6"	i Stem Dia .34'' .34''	Port Area 2.52 sq in 1.70 sq in	nead.
Port	Lift	L/D	Range	Test Pres	Flow Pres	Leak CFM	Corr CFM	Swirl 🔺	
Int #1	101	050	2	25.00	93 110	3.0	63.4	1134	Click on Report
Int #1	202	180	2	25.00	90.00	3.0	132.9	1567	Types to bring
Int #1	303	150	4	25.00	63.00	3.0	192.5	2189	up the Reports
Int #1	404	200	4	25.00	74 00	3.0	218 3	2578	Option menu
Int #1	505	250	Å	25.00	80.00	3.0	236.2	2986	again to
Int #1	606	300	4	25.00	83.00	3.0	245.2	3002	change a
				20.00	00.00	0.0	210.2	UUUL	report option.
Exh #1	.080	.050	2	30.00	57.00	3.0	36.3	0	
Exh #1	.160	.100	3	30.00	53.00	3.0	72.0	0	
Exh #1	.240	.150	3	30.00	78.00	3.0	107.4	0	Select either
Exh #1	.320	.200	3	30.00	97.00	3.0	134.3	0	Print option to
Exh #1	.400	.250	4	30.00	52.00	3.0	145.6	0	print this
Exh #1	.480	.300	4	30.00	53.00	3.0	148.4	0	report.
									. op o. u
Int #3	.101	.050	2	25.00	80.00	3.0	54.1	1277	
Int #3	.202	.100	3	25.00	80.00	3.0	117.8	1537	
Int #3	.303	.150	4	25.00	60.00	3.0	176.4	1890	
Int #3	.404	.200	4	25.00	72.00	3.0	212.3	2210	
Inț #3	.505	.250	4	25.00	77.00	3.0	227.2	2546	
•								•	
## Int & Exh Cyl-Cyl Comparisn

This report type compares the average CFM for each port on the head you tested with the average for the entire head. If the same lift point is tested more than once on an individual cylinder, say 2 times, an \*2 will be include with the CFM for that cylinder. See Figure 3.4. (See Appendix 7, 9, 10 for several new features added in version 3.5,3.5B, 3.5C.)

Figure 3.4 Int & Exh Cyl-Cyl Comparisn Report								
	Columns for Individual Cylinders							
🐞 Port Flow Ana	alyzer v3.0 P	Performance T	rends [CHE	V210160 ]			_ 8 ×	
🛵 Back <u>P</u> rint F	🐮 Back Print Report Types File Help(F1)							1
Comments Report of: Test Time Tested Corr to # Vivs Viv Dia Stem Dia Port Area   Comparing 7:04 PM Int: 25" 28.0" 1 2.02" .34" 2.52 sq in   4 Cylinders 04:05:1992 Exh: 25' 28.0" 1 1.6" 34" 70 sq in								
Port	Lift	L/D	Avg/CFM	Cyl # 1 CFM	Cyl #\3 CFM	Cyl # 5 GFM	Cyl # 7 CFM	Cylinder #3
Intake	.101	.050	61.1	67.1	58.1 *2	49.7	72.4	had 2 CFM
Intake	.202	.100	131.1	140.6	124.7	119.9	139.1	readings at
Intake	.303	.150	191.4	196.2	186.7	183.5	199.3	.101" (.050
Intake	.404	.200	227.8	231.0	224.7	218.3	237.3	L/D) valve lift.
Intake	.505	.250	245.2	250.0	240.5	231.0	259.5	
Intake	.606	.300	251.6	259.5	243.6	234.1	269.0	
								Note that
Exhaust	.080	.050	37.4	38.5	37.0	36.3	37.7	average is
Exhaust	.160	.100	76.0	76.2	74.7	75.4	77.7	reported and
Exhaust	.240	.150	111.8	113.6	110.6	110.6	112.1	data is listed
Exhaust	.320	.200	142.1	142.1	143.6	139.1	143.6	
Exhaust	.400	.250	155.6	154.1	163.1	148.0	157.1	
Exhaust	.480	.300	157.1	187.1	163.1	148.0	160.1	cylinders ald
Exhaust	.560	.350	160.1		160.1			not contribute
								to the average.
								1

## Int & Exh Calculated Data

This report contains very little data from the Flow Test Data grid. However, it does contain several calculated parameters which will help to rate ports for their design and porting.

### Port

This column identifies the port type (Int or Exh) and the cylinder # for each data point.

If the report is for an Average of all cylinders across the head, the number listed with "Int" or "Exh" is the number of points averaged together on this head. Only ports with identical lift values are averaged together. For example, if all four intake ports have a lift value of .400", the identifier would be "Int (4)". If only one intake port has a lift value of .403", it would be identified as "Int (1)".

Note: During averaging, the program will warn that a port has a very low but not exactly 0.0 Corr CFM flow with a lift which is greater than 0, or 0 lift and has significantly different than zero Corr CFM. To continue with averaging at this point, would cause unusual data to be averaged in with the other cylinder's flow, giving unexpected average data. It is best to do a report or graph of all cylinder's data before a report of Average data to check for this. (If a port has *exactly 0.0* CFM or is blank, the program assumes the port has not yet been tested and the data is *not* averaged with other data.)

Figure 3.5	5 Portic	on of Ir	nt & Ex	h Calc	ulated	Data F	Report						Note that
S. Port Flow	v Analyze	er v3.0	Performa	nce Tren	ds [CH	IEV2101	160]			/	_ 8	×	Flow Coef
🐻 Back <u>P</u> ri	int Repo	rt Types	<u>F</u> ile Help	(F1)							_ 8	×	can be
	<b>3</b> Co	mments	Report of All 4 Cylinders	: Test T 7:04 P 04-05-	ime M Ir 1992 E	Teste nt: 25" xh: 25"	d Corr to 28.0'' 28.0''	# Vlvs 1 1	Vlv Dia 2.02'' 1.6''	Stem Dia .34'' .34''	Port Area 2.52 sq in 1.70 sq in		greater than 1.0. This report uses
Port	Lift	L/D	Corr CFM	VlvArea sq.in.	CFM / sq.in.	FlwArea sq.in	Flo <del>w</del> Coef.	Swirl	Valve Velocil	Port Velocity	% Exh/Int		Seat Angle and Throat
Int #1	.101	.050	67.1	.438	153.32	.460	1.052 /	1200	368.0	64.0			Diameter to
Int #1	.202	.100	140.6	.949	148.17	.965	1.017	1658	355.6	134.1			
Int #1	.303	.150	196.2	1.541	127.29	1.346	.873	2317	305.5	187.1			Valve Alea
Int #1	.404	.200	231.0	2.150	107.43	1.585	.737	2728	257.8	220.3			(Selectable
Int #1	.505	.250	250.0	2.745	91.08	1.715	.625	3160	218.6	238.4			Dreferences
Int #1	.606	.300	259.5	2.745	94.54	1.780	.649	3177	226.9	247.5			
													menu. <i>)</i> .
Exh #1	.080	.050	38.5	.256	150.27	.264	1.031	0 _	360.6	54.4	57.3		
Exh #1	.160	.100	76.2	.526	144.84	.523	.994	0	347.6	107.7	54.2		Swirl only
Exh #1	.240	.150	113.6	.811	140.15	.780	.962	0	336.4	160.7	57.9		recorded on
Exh #1	.320	.200	142.1	1.139	124.76	.975	.856	0	299.4	200.9	61.5		Intake side.

### Lift

Valve Lift in inches.

### L/D

The ratio of valve lift divided by valve diameter.

### Corr CFM

Air flow in CFM corrected to the test pressure specified. If the spec Corrected to New Test Pres in the Report Options menu is set to No, flow is corrected to the Intake or Exhaust Test Pressure set in the Test Option menu. If the spec Corrected to New Test Pres is set to Yes, flow is corrected to the specs New Int Test Pressure and New Exh Test Pressure in the Report Options menu.

### Vlv Area

This is the geometric valve opening area in square inches. There are 2 ways to calculate geometric valve area:

- Simple method using the outside diameter of the valve and valve lift, sometimes called the "curtain area". This is the method usually used for port flow analysis because it only requires valve diameter and lift to be calculated. It is also used in the our Engine Analyzer programs and the Basic version of Port Flow Analyzer.
- 2. A more accurate way is to use the valve seat angle, valve stem diameter and inside throat diameter to calculate area. This area is smaller than the simple "curtain area". See Figures 3.6, 3.7 and 3.8.







In the Pro version, you can select the method used to calculate Valve Area. This is selectable in the Preferences menu (Section 2.2) by the spec "Use Seat Angle to Calc Vlv Area", either Yes or No. Since Valve Area is also used to calculate other outputs like Valve Velocity, CFM/sq in and Flow Coef, this setting also affects these outputs.

### CFM/sq in

Is the Corr CFM divided by the Vlv Area. This can give an idea of how efficiently the port is flowing for a valve of this size at this lift. However, if a port is flowing 50 CFM/sq in at 10" test pressure, it will flow 84 CFM/sq in at 28". See Flow Coef below for a measure of flow efficiency which does not depend on test pressure. With the Pro version, also see Vlv Area to understand the options for calculating Vlv Area, which will affect CFM/sq in.

### FlwArea

This is the opening area of the valve in square inches "as far as the air is concerned". For example, the geometric valve opening area (Vlv Area) may be 2.5 square inches but due to poor design, the air restriction is more like a hole (FlwArea) of 1.5 square inches.

This is really what you are measuring with a flow test. CFM only has meaning when you know what Test Pressure was used. A head that flows 100 CFM at 10" flows 167 CFM at 28". However, the Port Flow Analyzer reports the FlwArea of 1.15 sq in for either 10" or 28" of test pressure.

The difference between Vlv Area and FlwArea is a useful measure of how well a port is flowing *for its size*. Note that at low lifts, it is possible for the FlwArea to actually be larger than Vlv Area. This is especially true if you have set Use Throat Dia to Calc Vlv Area to Yes in the Preferences Menu. That is because that method calculates a smaller Vlv Area for the same valve lift.

### Flow Coef

The flow coefficient is simply the ratio of FlwArea to Vlv Area. For very well designed ports it will be close to 1.0 or higher at low lifts and 0.7 to 0.8 at high lifts, especially if you set Use Seat Angle to Calc Vlv Area to Yes in the Preferences Menu.

The advantage of using Flow Coef is that it does not change significantly with different test pressures. A well designed valve/port will have a flow coefficient of .8 for any valve size or pressure drop. Flow Coefs over 0.8 are highly unlikely at high valve lift. Good valve designs will have Flow Coefs of .6 to .8 at max lift.

Generally, there are higher flow coefficients at low valve lifts because here the valve and seat are the only major restrictions. In addition, the valve and valve seat with a multi-angle valve job closely resembles a free-flowing venturi shape. At higher lifts and air flows, the valve seat and the entire port combine their restrictions, and the Flow Coef drops.

Flow Coef calculated with accurate port dimensions for Throat Area and Seat Angle is the best number to rate the design of a port. You must also set Use Seat Angle to Calc Vlv Area to Yes in the Preferences menu. The best you can hope to achieve for either case is listed in Table 3.1.

Table 3.1 Valve Lift	Best Flow Coef with Use Seat Angle to Calc VIv Area = Yes	Best Flow Coef with Use Seat Angle to Calc VIv Area = No
Low Lift (L/D less than .15)	1.20	1.00
Mid Lift (L/D from .15 to .25)	.95	.80
High Lift (L/D over .25)	1.00	.90

### Valve Vel

The valve velocity is the average air speed flowing through the valve opening in feet/sec. Like CFM, the Valve Vel will increase with increasing test pressure. Therefore, only compare Valve Vel between heads with equal corrected test pressures.

Valve Vel can be used to compare valve air flow with port air flow. Generally, port design is most critical where air velocity is high. Thus, at low lift where Valve Vel is high compared to Port Vel, valve and valve seat design is critical. Valve Vel can also be used to compare Pitot Tube air velocity measurements. See Port Vel.

### Port Vel

The port velocity is the average air speed flowing through a port area defined by the Avg Port Diameter (or Avg Port Height and Width) entered in the Head Specs menu. The units are measured in feet/sec. Like Valve Vel, the Port Vel will change with different corrected test pressures. See Valve Vel.

The Port Vel can be used to compare the inertia tuning potential of different port designs. Air at high velocity contains significant inertia; the higher the velocity, the higher the inertia. This inertia can be used to pack more air into the cylinder after the piston has passed BDC but before the intake valve has closed. The same principle applies for scavenging on the exhaust side.

If two ports flow the same CFM for the same test pressure, the one with the higher Port Vel will generally produce more torque (with proper length of runner for tuning). HP potential will depend on cam specs and the designed RPM range of the engine.

### Swirl

The swirl reading you entered, usually in RPM. Performance Trends' convention is a negative swirl means the swirl direction is counter-clockwise when viewed from the top of the bore. This column is only displayed if you selected to record swirl in the Test Options menu.

Important: Swirl is corrected for any difference in test pressure when swirl was recorded and the test pressure for the report, the same as CFM. Although this correction is approximately correct, its accuracy has not yet been proven over years of experience, like the CFM correction.

### Tumble

The tumble reading you entered, usually in RPM. Performance Trends' convention is a negative tumble means the tumble direction is opposite of the direction the intake port would induce. See Figure 3.9. This column is only displayed if you selected to record tumble in the Test Options menu.

Important: Tumble is corrected for any difference in test pressure when swirl was recorded and the test pressure for the report, the same as CFM. Although this correction is approximately correct, its accuracy has not yet been proven over years of experience, like the CFM correction.



### % Exh/Int

This is the percent ratio of the exhaust flow to the intake flow at equal Inches lift or L/D depending on the Valve Lift Settings (Inches or L/D) in the Test Options menu. For example:

Inches are being used for Valve Lift Settings

Int #3 = 121 CrCFM @ .2 inches Exh #3 = 88 CrCFM @ .2 inches Exh #3 % Exh/Int = 72.7 @ .2 inches

"Rules of thumb" state the exhaust should flow 75% of the intake flow for "non boosted" engines. For supercharged and nitrous oxide engines, the desired percent increases to 85%.. The % Exh/Int *Flow Area* in the Eng Performance Estimate report gives a better indication of this relationship because it also takes the cam profile into account.

## Int & Exh Other Calc Data (Pro version only)

This report contains Lift, L/D and Corr CFM, and information recorded only with the Pro version and not found in other reports. This data includes stability, swirl and swirl stability, and tumble and tumble stability.

Definitions for this data are found in the previous section describing the Int & Exh Calculated Data report, and the definitions for test Stability, swirl stability and tumble stability described in Section 2.1. Note that test Stability, swirl stability and tumble stability are not affected by any correction factor for test pressure. If test stability was 1.5% at 10" it is assumed to be 1.5% at 28". This may not be the case in some situations. Many head porters say a port which is stable at 10" can be *very* unstable at 28".

Figure 3.10 Portion of Int & Exh Other Calc Data Report								
🔉 Port Flow Ar	🔉 Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 Performance Trends [CHEV210160]							
🛵 Back <u>P</u> rint	Report Types	<u>F</u> ile Help(	F1)					_ 8 ×
1	Comment	Report of: All 4 Cylinders	Test Time 7:04 PM 04-05-1992	Tes Int: 25'' Exh: 25''	ted Corr to 28.0'' 28.0''	#VIvs VIv D 1 2.02" 1 1.6"	ia Stem Dia .34'' .34''	Port Area 2.52 sq in 1.70 sq in
Port	Lift	L/D	Corr CFM	Unstbl +/-%	Swirl	Swirl +/-%	Tumble	Tumble ▲ +/-%
Int #1	.101	.050	67.1	63.40	1200	.00	0	.00
Int #1	.202	.100	140.6	132.90	1658	.00	0	.00
Int #1	.303	.150	196.2	185.40	2317	.00	0	.00
Int #1	.404	.200	231.0	218.30	2728	.00	0	.00
Int #1	.505	.250	250.0	236.20	3160	.00	0	.00
Int #1	.606	.300	259.5	245.20	3177	.00	0	.00
Fxh #1	080	050	38 5	nn	Ω	00	Ω	00

## Eng. Performance Estimate (Pro version only)

This report will display several calculated parameters describing how the current head's flow data would perform with a given engine. They are based on the flow data for the current Flow Test file and specifications in the current Engine Specs file.

gure 3.11 Engine Performa		Report	
Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 Perfection	ormance Trends [	CHEV210160 ]	_ 8 ×
🛼 Back <u>P</u> rint Report Types <u>F</u> ile	Help(F1)		_ 8 ×
	ort of: Test Time ine Perf. 7:04 PM 04-05-1992	Tested Corr to # VIvs VIv Dia Ster Int: 25'' 28.0'' 1 2.02'' .34'' Exh: 25'' 28.0'' 1 1.6'' .34''	n Dia Port Area 2.52 sq in 1.70 sq in
ngine Summary: Curı Curı	rent Head / F rent Engine &	older: CHEV210160 / EXAMPL Cam: SBCHEV	ES
erformance Potential At	Est Tq Peak:	4900	
Torque, Ft Lbs	396	Horsepower	370
Air Flow, CFM	488	Volumetric Eff, %	98.4
Fuel Flow, lb/hr	179	Piston Speed, Ft/Min	2842
erformance Potential At	Est HP Peak:	5500	
Torque, Ft Lbs	373	Horsepower	391
Air Flow, CFM	537	Volumetric Eff, %	96.4
Fuel Flow, lb/hr	197	Piston Speed, Ft/Min	3190
unners Used to Est Perf Int Runner Length, in	(may not be 10.0	optimum, 1 int & 1 exh rnnr/c Exh Header Pri Len, in	y1): 40.0
Int Runner Avg Area, sq. Int Runner Avg Dia. in	1.79	(Measured from Valve) Fxh Header N.D., in	1.75
···· ····· ··· · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Intake Port Volume in CC:	s (for 1 port	, 4.5 inches long):	44.6
(Port Dia-Head Specs)	)	(10'' runner, 5500 RPM)	104
alculated Results:			
alculated Results: Int Valve Lift, in	.428	Exh Valve Lift, in	.428 💌
Calculated Results: Int Valve Lift, in Int Duration @ .050''	.428 210.0	Exh Valve Lift, in Exh Duration @ .050''	.428 ▼ 222.0
Calculated Results: Int Valve Lift, in Int Duration @ .050'' Int Lobe Center	.428 210.0 104.0	Exh Valve Lift, in Exh Duration @ .050'' Exh Lobe Center	.428 ▼ 222.0 120.0
alculated Results: Int Valve Lift, in Int Duration @ .050'' Int Lobe Center Eff Int Lobe Area, Deg	.428 210.0 104.0 *In 20.53	Exh Valve Lift, in Exh Duration @ .050'' Exh Lobe Center Eff Exh Lobe Area, Deg*In	.428 ▼ 222.0 120.0 21.68
Calculated Results: Int Valve Lift, in Int Duration @ .050'' Int Lobe Center Eff Int Lobe Area, Deg Int Flow Area, Deg*SqI	.428 210.0 104.0 *In 20.53 n 250.8	Exh Valve Lift, in Exh Duration @ .050'' Exh Lobe Center Eff Exh Lobe Area, Deg*In Exh Flow Area, Deg*SqIn	.428 222.0 120.0 21.68 180.5
Calculated Results: Int Valve Lift, in Int Duration @ .050'' Int Lobe Center Eff Int Lobe Area, Deg Int Flow Area, Deg*SqI Lobe Separation	.428 210.0 104.0 *In 20.53 n 250.8 112.0	Exh Valve Lift, in Exh Duration @ .050'' Exh Lobe Center Eff Exh Lobe Area, Deg*In Exh Flow Area, Deg*SqIn Assumed Lifter Type	.428 222.0 120.0 21.68 180.5 Solid
Calculated Results: Int Valve Lift, in Int Duration @ .050'' Int Lobe Center Eff Int Lobe Area, Deg Int Flow Area, Deg*SqI Lobe Separation Ovlp Flow Area, Deg*SqI	.428 210.0 104.0 *In 20.53 n 250.8 112.0 In 4.7	Exh Valve Lift, in Exh Duration @ .050'' Exh Lobe Center Eff Exh Lobe Area, Deg*In Exh Flow Area, Deg*SqIn Assumed Lifter Type Ovlp Lobe Area, Deg*In Est Idlo Hacewom ''''	.428 222.0 120.0 21.68 180.5 Solid .11 17.1
Calculated Results: Int Valve Lift, in Int Duration @ .050'' Int Lobe Center Eff Int Lobe Area, Deg Int Flow Area, Deg*SqI Lobe Separation Ovlp Flow Area, Deg*Sq Est Cranking Comp, PSI % Exh/Int Flow Area	.428 210.0 104.0 *In 20.53 n 250.8 112.0 In 4.7 204 71.9	Exh Valve Lift, in Exh Duration @ .050'' Exh Lobe Center Eff Exh Lobe Area, Deg*In Exh Flow Area, Deg*SqIn Assumed Lifter Type Ovlp Lobe Area, Deg*In Est Idle Vacuum, ''Hg	.428 ▼ 222.0 120.0 21.68 180.5 Solid .11 17.1
Calculated Results: Int Valve Lift, in Int Duration @ .050'' Int Lobe Center Eff Int Lobe Area, Deg Int Flow Area, Deg*SqI Lobe Separation Ovlp Flow Area, Deg*Sq Est Cranking Comp, PSI % Exh/Int Flow Area Engine Disp., cu in	.428 210.0 104.0 *In 20.53 n 250.8 112.0 In 4.7 204 71.9 349.8	Exh Valve Lift, in Exh Duration @ .050'' Exh Lobe Center Eff Exh Lobe Area, Deg*In Exh Flow Area, Deg*SqIn Assumed Lifter Type Ovlp Lobe Area, Deg*In Est Idle Vacuum, ''Hg Engine Disp., liters	.428 222.0 120.0 21.68 180.5 Solid .11 17.1 5.73

### Performance Potential At Est Tq Peak: 5300 RPM

The program estimates performance at 2 RPMs, the estimated torque and HP peak RPMs. For example, in the line above, the program estimates the torque peak to occur at 5300 RPM.

The performance calculations are similar to our standard version Engine Analyzer program. However, since there are so few inputs about the engine, the program must make many assumptions. In general, these assumptions assume race engine conditions, like race intake manifold, headers, low friction from accessories, no nitrous oxide, no supercharger, etc. Therefore, performance estimates will be "best case" for non-supercharged gas engines. Your actual performance will likely be less, especially for more street orientated combinations.

### Torque, Ft Lbs Horsepower

The brake torque and HP at the flywheel for these RPMs, corrected to 29.92 and 60 degrees of dry air.

Safety Precaution: Even though the engine may be able to flow air and make HP at high RPM, its connecting rods, crank pins, pistons, etc may not be able to withstand the severe stress. The RPMs estimated for the torque and HP peak are based mainly on air flow capabilities only, not stress limits or the possibility of parts breakage. You must judge this limit based on your experience, parts manufacturer's advise and other sources.

### Air Flow CFM

The estimated air flow through the engine for this RPM in standard CFM.

### Volumetric Eff, %

The estimated volumetric efficiency for this RPM. Volumetric Efficiency is basically the percent of air which the engine flows compared to how much it could under "perfect", non-supercharged conditions. Naturally aspirated engines with good tuning will achieve volumetric efficiencies well in excess of 100%. See Table 3.2 for typical values.

Table 3.2 Typical Values for Volumetric Efficiency, %	
Engine Description	Volumetric Eff, %
Non-performance American design of the 70s	50-70
Modern production, American and foreign	70-85
"Muscle Car" era performance design, production	75-85
Full race design, naturally aspirated	100-130

### Fuel Flow, lb/hr

Fuel Flow assuming gasoline in lb/hr. Multiply this value by .171 to obtain gallons per hour.

### Piston Speed, Ft/Min

This is the calculated piston speed in feet per minute at this RPM. Piston speed is used as a comparison of engine speed between engine's with different displacements. See Table 3.3.

Table 3.3 Piston Speeds for Various Types of Engines	
Engine Type	Piston Speed,
	ft/min at Max HP
Basic Street Automobile	2500-3000
Performance	3000-4000
Race	3500-6000

Engines of different displacements with equal quality and strength reciprocating parts can generally safely rev to the same pistons speed, which may be very different RPMs. For example, for a small, short stroke engine, 3000 ft/min piston speed may come at 7000 RPM. But on a large V-8 with a long stroke, 3000 ft/min may come at 5000 RPM. With equal quality and strength parts, the small engine would not be stressing its rods, pistons, etc at 7000 RPM any more than the larger V-8 at 5000 RPM.

### Runners Used to Est Perf (may not be optimum, 1 int & 1 exh rnnr/cyl):

This section tells you the program's assumptions for typical runners for an engine with these heads and general engine specs. Depending on the RPM you want to tune for, better performance may be obtained with different runner sizes.

If you set # Valves/Cyl to 2 or 3 in the Head Specs Port Layout spec, there are 2 or 3 of these runners per cylinder. If you want to see the size of 1 runner which would feed the 2 valves or 3 valves and give approximately the same performance, multiply the area by 2 and the diameter by 1.414 for 2 valves, and 3 and 1.73 for 3 valves. The length will not change.

### Intake Runner Length, in

Is the length of the intake runner from the valve seat to the first abrupt opening or enlargement. This abrupt opening could be a plenum or an opening to atmosphere. This is always assumed to be 10" in the Port Flow Analyzer.

### Intake Runner Avg Area, sqin

Is the average cross sectional area of the intake runner over its entire length in square inches.

This area is taken from the Intake Port Spec Avg Port Dia (or Width and Height) in the Head Specs menu. By changing this spec, you will likely see a significant effect on the engine performance estimate.

### Intake Runner Avg Dia, in

Is the average diameter of the intake runner over its entire length in inches. See Intake Runner Avg Area, sq in above.

### Exh Header Pri Len, in

Is the length of the exhaust runner from the valve seat to the first abrupt opening or enlargement. The program assumes headers are used and this is the length from the valve seat to the collector. The program estimates length based on the anticipated RPM range of the engine to give good tuning.

### Exh Header O.D., in

Is the outside diameter of the header tubes to the nearest 1/8 inch for 18 gauge tubing (approximately .050" wall). The program estimates O.D. based on the anticipated RPM range of the engine to give good tuning. The I.D. will be approximately .100" smaller than this O.D.

### Intake Port Volume in CCs (for 1 port, 4.5 inches long):

This section tells you the program's assumption for the port volume used to estimate performance, and suggests a port volume for good velocity and tuning. Both volumes are in CCs or cubic centimeters.

For these volumes to be accurate, it is critical that the Port Length spec in the Head Specs menu be correct. This length is reported here in the example line above as 4.5".

If you set # Valves/Cyl to 2 or 3 in the Head Specs' Port Layout spec, there are 2 or 3 of these ports per cylinder and the volumes are for each of these ports. If you want to see the size of 1 port which would feed the 2 or 3 valves and give approximately the same performance, multiply the volumes by 2 or 3.

### Vol Used to Est Perf

Is the volume in CCs calculated from the Head specs of Avg Port Length and Avg Port Dia, in.

### Suggested Port Volume

Is the volume in CCs the program would recommend for good tuning at the estimated HP peak, also assuming a 10" runner length. If the actual engine would peak higher or your would use a longer intake runner, this volume would increase somewhat. For a lower RPM or shorter runner this volume would decrease.



Int Lobe Center Exh Lobe Center

The calculations are simply restating the Calculated Specs from the Engine Specs menu, discussed in Section 2.7.

### Int Lobe Area, Deg\*In Exh Lobe Area, Deg\*In

Is the estimated area of the cam lift profile measured in tappet lift x cam degrees. See Figure 3.12.

This measurement is usually obtained with computerized cam checkers or when a cam is measured with Performance Trends' Cam Analyzer. This spec lets you see how closely the Port Flow Analyzer's cam profile matches a measured cam profile. See Figure 3.12.



### Int Flow Area, Deg\*SqIn Exh Flow Area, Deg\*SqIn

Is the valve opening flow area in units of degree-square inches. These units can be illustrated using the example below.

Example: If the Int Flow Area was 200, it could mean that:

- An effective valve flow area of 2 square inches was open for 100 degree of crank rotation. This would be a great flowing head with a very short duration cam.
- An effective valve flow area of 1 square inches was open for 200 degree of crank rotation. This would be a typical head with a typical cam.
- An effective valve flow area of .5 square inches was open for 400 degree of crank rotation. This would be a bad flowing head with a very long duration cam.
- Or any other combination of Flow Area at a particular valve lift x the # degrees at that valve which gives 200.

This value represents the total effective flow area available for the intake and exhaust valves while they are open. It is calculated from the estimated valve lift curve and the measured valve flow curve. See Figure 3.13.

The Flow Area is the most useful measurement for comparing port & cam combinations for air flow capability. Generally: the higher the flow area, the higher the HP capability.

### Lobe Separation Lifter Type

Again, these "calculations" are simply restating specs from the Engine Specs menu, discussed in Section 2.7.

### Ovlp Flow Area, DegSqIn

Is the same as the Int Flow Area and Exh Flow Area explained earlier, except it is calculating the size hole available for the exhaust to leak into the intake runner. Cams with high overlap and heads with good low-lift flow increase this number.

For race engines, overlap is generally needed for two reasons. First, it provides lower cam acceleration rates to attain the high lifts required for high RPM HP. Second, overlap can also improve performance by allowing for efficient purging of residual exhaust out of the clearance volume during overlap with proper intake and exhaust tuning.

However, at "untuned" RPMs, overlap can increase the potential for intake reversion (reverse air flow up the intake runner from the cylinder) and poor scavenging. High overlap area can also lead to poor fuel economy through "short circuiting" (where intake charge passes through the combustion chamber out the exhaust system without being used).

Since turbocharged engines operate with high pressure and high temperature exhaust, Ovlp Flow Area is best kept to a minimum for turbocharged engines. This is both to reduce reversion (when high pressure exhaust flows backward into the intake) and exhaust temperatures (when "short circuited" fresh charge burns in the exhaust). Generally, cams for supercharged engines are also ground with less Ovlp Flow Area, for similar reasons as turbo cams.



The Ovlp Flow Area is given here to compare overlap areas between different cam profiles, lash settings, and cylinder head flow curves.

### Ovlp Lobe Area, Deg\*In

Is similar to the Int or Exh *Lobe* Area, but is just measured during the overlap period. It is similar to the Ovlp Flow Area shown in Figure 3.14, but the graph would be of the cam profile instead of Flow Area.

### Est Cranking Comp. PSI

Is the estimated cranking compression pressure in pounds per square inch based on compression ratio, estimated intake cam profile and lash. The calculation assumes some heat losses and cylinder leakage. Your actual cranking compression (100-200 RPM) will likely be less due primarily to leakage and heat losses. Higher RPM compression (1000 RPM or higher) would more closely match this value. Est Cranking Comp is reported here simply to show trends.

### Est Idle Vacuum, "Hg

Is the estimated idle vacuum at 1500 RPM, with no load on the engine (no torque converter). The program assumes a constant barometric pressure of 29.92, a low amount of accessory loads, good spark advance and good fuel distribution and mixing. Actual engines will likely develop less vacuum, especially if over-carbureted for example. Use this calculation only for predicting trends between different combinations.

### % Exh/Int Flow Area

This is the percentage ratio of total exhaust flow area to intake flow area. It is calculated as:

Exh Flow Area, Deg\*SqIn

% Exh/Int Flow Area =

Int Flow Area, Deg\*SqIn

"Rules of thumb" state that the exhaust port does not produce significant power losses until the exhaust flow potential falls below 75% of the intake flow potential. For supercharged or nitrous oxide engines this percent should increase to approximately 85%. This number is a more accurate determination of %Exh/Int than the %Exh/Int calculated in the Int & Exh Calc Data report discussed several pages earlier in this section.

Engine Disp., cu in

Is the engine size (total swept volume) in cubic inches.

### Engine Disp., liters

Is the engine size (total swept volume) in liters. To obtain displacement in CCs, multiply this displacement in liters by 1000. For example a 1.23 liter engine is 1230 CCs.

### **Compression Ratio**

Again, this "calculation" simply restates this spec from the Engine Specs menu, discussed in Section 2.7.

### Clearance Volume, CCs

Is the total clearance volume (chamber volume in head, gasket volume, piston dome or dish, etc) for this engine displacement, # of Cylinders and Compression Ratio.

## Meas Int & Exh VelData (Pro version only)

This report displays all the port velocity readings (measured with a Pitot tube in the port) with averages. See Figure 3.15.

These readings are corrected for any difference between the test pressure during the test and the requested test pressure for the report. However, the variation if port velocity across a port is likely to be different, say if you measure at 10" and correct to 28" than if you actually measured port velocities at 28".

The lifts you record port velocity at is determined by settings in the Test Options menu.

Figure 3.15 Meas	s Int &	Exh V	'elData	Repo	rt						
🐘 Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 Performance Trends [PORTVEL.PTI]											
🛵 Back <u>P</u> rint Report	Types <u>F</u>	ile Help(	F1)							<u>_ 8 ×</u>	This is the
Comments	Report Port Ve	t of: T ( elocity 8: 08	est Time 14 PM 3/01/1996	lnt: 1 Exh: 1	Fested at 10'' 10''	Corr to 25.0" 25.0"	#VIvs V 1 1 1 1	/lv Dia - 9 .84'' .54''	Stem Dia 343'' 343''	Port Area 2.19 sq in 1.67 sq in	average of all velocity readings on
	Vel #1	Vel #2	Vel #3	Vel #4	Vel #5	Vel #6	Vel #7	Vel #8	Vel #9	Avg 🔺	Intake #1 at
1-1-41-2008-1-30	175	177	107	150	240	202	101	140	170	102	.300 lift (this
INC#1.300 LIC	170	177	107	100	345	262	101	140	1/8	183 '	row).
INC#1.600 LINC	102	204	100	183	240	100	104	142	123	154	
Exh #1.300 Lift	211	202	134	289	192	224	142	142	192	7 202	These
Int #2 300" Lift	105	156	192	203	151	123	86	189	162	154	bottom rows
Int #2 .500 Lift	211	240	197	202	235	158	154	191	207	199	are the
Exh #2_300" Lift	227	158	90	107	229	175	196	140	129	161	average of
Exh #2 .600" Lift	229	178	202	151	148	191	184	226	229/	193	all cylinders,
Int #3 .300" Lift	191	154	186	142	137	109	210	229	132	166	Int or Exh,
Int #3 .600" Lift	211	240	245	191	227	227	192	142	17/5	206	for the
Exh #3 .300" Lift	177	140	105	183	226	191	203	154	156	171	particular lift.
Exh #3 .600" Lift	229	191	246	191	172	172	184	154	173	190	
Int #4 .300" Lift	177	140	229	208	158	181	222	140	/120	175	These
Int #4 .600" Lift	197	224	246	191	254	140	142	145	/173	190	numbers are
Exh #4 .300" Lift	246	158	140	105	142	156	186	191	156	164	the average
Exh #4 .600" Lift	180	229	191	230	191	172	154	177	246	197	of <b>all</b>
											cylinders at
Avg Int .300 Lift	162	157	179	182	199	169	155	175/	148	169/	all positions.
Avg Int .600 Lift	208	242	217	192	241	171	161	175	169	197	Int or Exh. for
Avg Exh .300 Lift	211	179	117	126	178	179	202	157	145	166	the particular
Avg Exh .600 Lift	212	211	203	215	176	190	166	176	210	195 💌	lift.
										•	

## Compare Heads- CrCFM @ Lift (Pro version only)

The Port Flow Analyzer offers several report types to compare test results between 2 different heads. These comparisons can be at relatively equal valve Lifts or L/Ds. The report title Compare Heads- CrCFM @ Lift will compare Corrected CFMs between 2 heads at approximately the same valve lifts.

The 2 tests or heads which are compared are:

- 1. The current head.
- 2. A head or flow test which you will be asked to pick from the Flow Test Library.

There are several "Compare Tests" report types available, some making comparisons at equal valve Lifts and some at equal L/D. (Actually, the Lifts or L/Ds do not have to be exactly equal, but within 5% of each other.)

Only average data for a test is used for comparison. The data from both heads is corrected to the Test Pressure, "Water spec in the Make Reports menu. This ensures you are making comparisons at the same test pressure.

The report is made up of 2 basic sections:

- 1. The Flow Test Description and Heads Specs. This section lists the folder name, Test Name, date, time, and important head specs for both tests.
- 2. The actual data with a difference calculation. This is the section with the actual comparison. The data for each head consists of 3 columns:

# Pnts	Is the number of data points which made up the average data. For example, if the test had 4 ports flowed and each port had 1 reading at .300" lift, # Pnts would be 4.
Lift L/D	Is the valve lift or L/D for the data points.
Avg xxx	Is the average data being reported (CrCFM, Vlv Area, etc). Definitions for possible data comparisons is given in the Calculated Data report section on page 65.
Difference-	-
CFM,	Is the difference between the 2 tests or heads. A negative number means the 2nd head had less

<sup>%</sup> Is the difference between the 2 tests or heads in percent. A negative number means the 2nd head had less CFM, Vlv Area in SqIn, etc.

Figure 3.16	Portion of	f Compa	re Heads	- CrCFN	/1 @ Lit	t Report				Note that the
Port Flow A	nalyzer v3.0	Performanc	e Trends [	PORTVEL	.PTI ]		$\bigwedge$	_ 8	×	2 heads
K. Back Print	Report Types	File Help(F	1)					_ 8	×	beina
	Comments	Report of: Compare Heads	Test Time 8:14 PM 08/01/1996	Test Int: 10" Exh: 10"	ed Corr to 28.0'' 28.0''	#14vs VIv Di 1 1.84 1 1.54"	Stem Dia .343'' .343''	Port Area 2.19 sq in 1.66 sq in		compared do not need to have the
Port	# Pnt	Lift s (in)	Avg CrCFM 28.0''	# Pnts	Lift (in)	AUG C/CFM 28.0"	Diffe CFM	rence %	<b></b>	same valve lifts or the same # of lift points. In
Avg Intake	4	. 000	.0	_	-/	_	_	_		this example,
Avq Intake	4	. 05 0	30.5	-	-	-	-	-		one head
Avg Intake	4	.100	60.3	5	.101	61.1	0.8	1.3		was tested at
Avg Intake	4	.200	120.8	4	.202	131.1	10.3	8.5		even Lift
Avg Intake	4	.300	165.2	4	.303	191.4	26.2	15.9		increments
Avg Intake	4	.400	177.6	4	.404	227.8	50.2	28.3		and the other
Avg Intake	4	.500	178.7	4	.505	245.2	66.5	37.2		at even L/D
Avg Intake	4	.600	178.1	4	.606	251.6	73.5	41.3		increments.
Avg Exhaust	4	. 000	1	_	_	_	_	_		
Avg Exhaust	4	. 05 0	24.5	4	. 08 0	37.4	12.9	52.7		
Avg Exhaust	4	.100	49.0	-	-	-	_	-		
Avq Exhaust	4	.200	96.7	4	.160	76.0	-20.7	-21.4		
Avq Exhaust	_	_	_	4	.240	111.8	_	-		
Avq Exhaust	4	.300	125.6	4	.320	142.1	16.5	13.1		
Avg Exhaust	4	.400	139.5	4	.400	155.6	16.1	11.5		
Avq Exhaust	4	.500	141.3	4	.480	157.1	15.8	11.2		
Avg Exhaust	4	.600	143.0	1	.560	160.1	17.1	12.0		
									-	

See Appendix 7, 9, 10 for new features added in version 3.5, 3.5B, 3.5C.

Etc, CFM, Vlv Area in SqIn, etc. A difference is only calculated when the Lift or L/D between the 2 heads is within 5% of each other.

# 3.2 ASCII Data Files (Pro version only)

You may want to use the results from the Port Flow Analyzer in other software packages. This could be for additional graph capabilities, statistical analysis, data basing, etc. Once you have created a report (as shown in Section 3.1), click on File to write the results to an ASCII file with a name of your choosing. The ASCII File command is possible any time a report is displayed on the screen.

You can only save the results currently displayed on the Report screen. If you want to write an ASCII file of a test file you have previously run, you must open that test file first, then create a report for that test file.

## **ASCII File Options**

## Comma Separated

Select this option to insert commas

between data points. Leave this unchecked

for data to be arranged in evenly spaced columns.

## Include Text

Select this option to strip out all titles and letters, leaving only numbers.

## Convert to Columns

If you do not select this option, data will be written to the file much like it is displayed in the report on the screen. Select this option to have the report turned on its side, that is, the rows will become columns and the columns will become rows.

## File Name

Enter a file name for saving this ASCII file. Checks are made to ensure what you enter is a valid file name and that you are not overwriting an existing file. By default, the file is written to the Port Flow Analyzer folder (directory), the folder which contains the PFA.EXE program file. However, version 3.5 lets you enter the entire path to write this to most any folder or drive on your computer.

Figure 3.17 ASCII Files Options Menu							
	Click on File from Report Screen for ASCII File menu						
alyzer v3.0 Ferformance Trends [PORTVEL.SET]							
Report Types	File Help(F	Gave as ASCII Fi	le		×		
nents Repor Compa 4 Cylin	tof: Te aring 8:1 nders 08,	ASCII File Op	tions		v Dia 84'' 54''		
Lift	L/D	Comma S	eparated out		l Cy		
000	000		o Columns		H		
.000	.000	Converte	o columna		.0		
.050	.027				29		
.100	.054	File Name			57		
.200	.109				11		
.300	.163	Save File		ancel	16		
.400	.217				17		
.500	.272				17		
.600	.326	lip E i ruci			17		
		ASCIL file to Por	: name (no pai t Elou: Anoluzi	thj to save			
.000	.000	Befer to nage 9	8 and 102 in l	lser's	.0		
.050	.032	Manual for defin	itions of Optic	ons.	23		
.100	.065				46		
.200	.130				92		
000	105	110 0	121.0	117.0	11		

- There are certain limitations for file names, like they can not contain certain characters like /\":\*. The program will warn you if you use an illegal character.
- The name should not be VERY long (like over 40 characters) or the program may shorten it for you.

See Section 3.6 for more details on file names

See Appendix 7, 9, 10 for new features added in version 3.5, 3.5B, 3.5C.

# 3.4 Graphs

Graphs are obtained by clicking on the Graph menu command at the top of the Main Screen or clicking on the Summary Graph at the Main Screen. Figure 3.18 shows a typical graph and descriptions of some of the basic graph screen items.

### Appendix 9 describes the greatly expanded Graph features in the new Head Porter version.



### (C) Performance Trends Inc 2007

There are 3 basic types of *test data* which can be graphed:

- *Flow Data* like CFM, Swirl, Instability, etc. vs valve lift or L/D.
- *Engine Data* like Valve Lift, Valve Flow Area, etc. vs crank degrees (Pro Version Only).
- *Port Velocity Maps* of port velocity data measured with a Pitot Tube (Pro Version Only).

You determine which type of data you graph by the Graph Type in the Graph Options menu. See Figure 3.19.

## Graph Type

Several types of graphs can be picked by clicking on the down arrow key of this combo box. Depending on your choice, several options in this menu may be enabled or disabled. Table 3.4 lists these various Graph Types.

Table 3.4 Data Types	
Corr Int & Exh CFM	Corr Int CFM
Corr Exh CFM	Calc Int Velocities
Calc Exh Velocities	Intake Swirl
Int Swirl Stab	Intake Tumble
Int Tumble Stab	Int & Exh Flow Coef
Int Flow Coef	Exh Flow Coef
% Exh/Int	Int Stability
Exh Stability	Int & Exh Stability
Int & Exh Flow+Valve Area	Int Flow + Valve Area
Exh Flow + Valve Area	Int & Exh Flow Area+VIvLift
Int Flow Area + Valve Lift	Exh Flow Area + Valve Lift
Overlap Flow + Valve Area	Overlap Flow + Valve Lift
Meas Int Vel (port map)	Meas Exh Vel (port map)

### Correct to New Test Pressure

Pick Yes and the graph data will be corrected to the test pressures identified by the next one or two specs, New Int Test Pres, "Water and New Exh Test Pres, "Water. Pick No and the data is corrected to the test pressure identified in the test's Test Options menu under Test Pressure.

For several Graph Types, like Flow Area, or Flow Coef, no correction is possible or required and this spec is disabled (printed in gray and you are not allowed to change it).

## New Int Test Pres, "Water

The pressure the *intake* flow or velocity data is corrected to if the previous spec, Correct to New Test Pressure is set to Yes. Note that if you flow a head at 10" and correct to say 28" you may get different results than if you had actually flowed the head at 28". This can be especially true of data *other* than CFM, like Swirl, Tumble, Stability, and Port Velocity readings.

Figure 3.19 Graph Options Menu				
Graph Name 🛛 🗙				
Graph Specs				
Type Corr Int & Exh CFM				
Correct to New Test Pressure Yes				
New Int Test Pres, "water 28				
New Exh Test Pres, "water 28				
Which Cylinders Average for Head				
Horizontal X Axis Lift, inches				
Notes: Select the options you want for this graph. Some options may be disabled (grayed out so you can't change them) depending on the type of graph you select or other settings. Then click on the 'Make Graph' button.				
Make Graph Help Cancel Print				

## New Exh Test Pres, "Water

The pressure the *exhaust* flow or velocity data is corrected to if the previous spec, Correct to New Test Pressure is set to Yes. Note that if you flow a head at 10" and correct to say 28" you may get different results than if you had actually flowed the head at 28". This can be especially true of data *other* than CFM, like Swirl, Tumble, Stability, and Port Velocity readings.

## Which Cylinder(s)

Click on the down arrow key of this combo box. to pick from Graphing:

- All Cylinders tested
- Average of all cylinders tested
- Individual cylinders, which can be picked by the order they were recorded.

If the test file was only for 1 cylinder, or for some graphs which require average data like Flow Area, this spec will be disabled.

Notes:

- If you pick Average, the average is based on all cylinders with data which is not 0. For example, for 3 cylinders, it cylinder 1 is 20 CFM and cylinder 2 is 24 CFM and cylinder 3 is 0 CFM, the average is 22 CFM ((20+24)/2), not 14.7 CFM ((20+24+0)/3).
- If the cylinders are numbered 2, 4, 6 and 8 on the head, and you ask for the 4th cylinder, the graph will be for cylinder #8, not cylinder #4.
- At this time, there is no way to graph the 3rd cylinder from the current test with the 1st cylinder of another test. All cylinders (if you are graphing individual cylinders) must be in the same position.

Tip: Although, there is no way to graph the 1st cylinder from the current test with the 3rd cylinder of another test, you can be "creative". If you use the Edit command at the Main Screen on the current test, you can swap, say the 1st and 3rd cylinders. Then you can graph the 1st cylinder from the current test (actually the 3rd cylinder) with the 1st cylinder of another test for comparison. *Just be sure to swap the 1st and 3rd cylinder back when you are done!* 

## Graphs Comparing More Than 1 Test (Basic Version)

There are 3 basic types of *tests* which can be graphed in the Basic version:

- *Current test results*. These are the test results of the test file which you are working with on the Main Screen.
- *Last test results graphed*. These are the test results which you previously included in the graph for comparison. This allows you a way to easily refer back to one particular test for comparison.
- *Add Test* lets you pick any test from the Test Library to compare to the Current test results. This test now becomes the *Last test results graphed*.

In the Basic version, you can only compare 1 additional test to the Current Test. If an additional test is graphed for comparison, the *Add Test* command changes to *Remove Test*. You must first click on Remove Test before the Add Test command reapears so you can add a different test.



## Graphs Comparing More Than 1 Test (Pro Version)

There are 3 basic types of *tests* which can be graphed in the Pro version:

- Current test results. These are the test results of the test file which you are working with on the Main Screen.
- *Tests marked in the History Log*. These are the test results which you previously graphed, started new, opened, etc. which you have marked "Yes" to graph in the History Log (see Section 3.8).
- *Add Test* lets you pick any test from the Test Library to add to the top of the History Log, and mark as a test you want to graph. Since it is at the top of the History Log, it should definitely be included in the next graph.

In the Pro version, you can compare data from up to 6 tests, as long as there is room for the Legends (labels) for each graph on the right side of the graph. Usually this ends up being about 24 graph lines, which could be 6 tests with 4 graph lines (for example, Int only for 4 cylinders), or 3 tests with 8 graph lines (for example, Int & Exh for 4 cylinders), etc.



## **Other Graphing Features**

The graph screen has several other features, including:

- Printing
- Cursor to pinpoint the value of a particular point on the graph
- Changing titles and legend names
- Changing the scales

These are discussed in this next section.

## Printing

Figure 3.22 shows the options for printing graphs and how to access these options. Figure 3.23 shows the screen for changing the Windows Printer Setup. Figure 3.24 shows how you can add information to a graph printout by clicking on Format, then Edit Printed Comments and Data Output.

Figure 3.22 Printing Graphs				
Clicking on the Printer button is the same as clicking on File and then Print Color.				
	Click on File to display the 3			
😭 Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 [ CHEV210160 ]	print menu options			
Back File Format View Graph Type Add Test History Log Single Test Help	Click here to print the graph in			
Add Test to Graph $\leftarrow \rightarrow \land \lor$	$\rightarrow \leftarrow$ color (solid lines).			
Print Color (solid lines) r to: 25.0" Int. 25.0" E	Click here to print the graph in			
300.0 Print Black & White (dashed lines)	black & white (various styles of			
Windows Print Uptions	dashed and solid lines).			
Exit	Click here change the printer			
250.0	orientation, etc.			
	1			

gure 3.23 Standard Windows Printer Options	
- Print Setup	
Printer    • Default Printer; (currently HP LaserJet III on LPT1:) • Specific Printer: HP LaserJet III on LPT1: • • Portrait	OK Cancel Dptions
<u>Landscape</u> <u>Source</u> : Upper Tray	<u>+</u>



Appendix 9 describes the greatly expanded Graph Print features in the v3.5 B version.

## Cursor

The cursor feature is very useful for determining or comparing the value of the graph lines at various places. See Figure 3.25 for explaining the use of the cursor.



## Changing titles and legend names (Pro version only)

Many times you may want to customize a graph by displaying and printing labels of your choice. Click on Format and then Edit Titles/Legend to bring up the menu shown in Figure 3.26 which will allow you to do this.



## Changing the scales

Many times you may want to change the scale of the X or Y axis. This may be to show an area in more detail or to match the scales of a previous graph. The Pro has several ways to change the scales as shown in Figures 3.27 and 3.28.





## Engine Data Graph Parameters (Pro version only)

This section gives a brief description of all the possible Engine Data which can be graphed.

- Int Valve Lift The theoretical position of the valve as directed by the cam profile in inches (cam lift x rocker arm ratio valve lash).
- Int Valve Area The geometric intake valve opening in square inches based on Int Valve Lift. Geometric valve opening is the actual area, and is defined on pages 68 and 69 as Vlv Area.
- Int Flow Area The effective intake valve opening in square inches based on Int Valve Lift. Effective valve opening is defined on page 70 as Flw Area and is calculated by:

### Int Flow Area = Geometric Area x Flow Coef

Where Geometric Area and Flow Coef are changing at each lift point. For example, if the valve opening area is 1.5 square inches at .35" of valve lift, and the flow coefficient at .35" is .5, the In Flow Area is .75 square inches at .35" valve lift.

- Exh Valve Lift See Int Valve Lift above.
- Exh Valve Area See Int Valve Area above.
- Exh Flow Area See Int Flow Area above.



## Port Velocity Maps (Pro Version only)

Port Velocity Maps are a very special type of graph, and should be discussed separately from the other graph types and features for those graphs. Port Velocity Maps are constructed from the port velocity readings recorded with a Pitot Tube. With Port Velocity Maps, the color indicates the velocity at that particular portion of the port cross section. The velocity indicated by the color is given in the Key in the lower right corner of the graph.



Appendix 9 describes the greatly expanded Port Velocity Graph features in the new Head Porter version.

## 3.5 Printer Output

The Port Flow Analyzer can print the tabular test results of a report for a permanent hardcopy by clicking on Print in the menu bar or the Printer icon. The menu of options shown in Figure 3.31 will appear. Check the options you want to use for the printout by clicking on any or all of the Option boxes. All options and buttons are discussed in this section.

### Appendix 9 describes the expanded Print features in the version 3.5 B.



Test Results Report Options

Include Test Options Include Head Specs Include Head Details Specs (Pro Version Only) Include Flow Bench Specs Include Engine Specs (Pro Version Only) Select these options if you want all the specs from these menus printed with the report. This will add 1-2 pages to the printed report. Note that only a few of the Test Options are printed which could affect the test results, not all specs from the Test Options menu.

## Include Test Comments

Select this option if you want all the comments for the Test File printed with the results.

## **Request Report Comment**

Select this option if you want to be asked for a comment for each particular report you send to the printer. These "report comments" are useful to identify important points for future reference, like modifications, engine results, etc.

## Larger Font (Print Size)

Check this option if your particular printer is printing the results with a small print font. This option will increase the font size for some parts of some reports. Also see Preferences for Selecting Printer Fonts, page 26.

## Worksheet Options

These options let you print a blank paper worksheet. This worksheet can be useful for recording data when your flow bench can not be next to your computer.

## Use Standard Lifts

Check this option to produce a worksheet where the valve lifts (or L/Ds) requested match the specs in the Test Options menu. A summary of these lifts or L/Ds is given below this option. Uncheck this option, and the worksheet will include all lifts (or L/Ds) for the current test file. This also means that the order of the lifts, any extra lift points in some or all ports, etc. will be included in the worksheet.

## Larger Space Between Lines

Select this option if you want more space between lines, so you can write your numbers larger.

## Ask for Worksheet Comment

Select this option if you want to be asked for a comment for to be printed at the top of your worksheet.

## Include Head Specs, etc.

Select this option if you want all the specs from the Test Options Menu, Head Menu, Head Details Menu and Engine Specs menu printed with the report with a blank next to them. This will add 1-2 pages to the printed report.

## **Other Print Options**

Other menus have print menu commands or print buttons as shown in Figures 3.32 and 3.33.

Figure 3	3.32 Print Commands u	nder File Options (Pro Version Only)	
File Graph	Head Specs [UNTITLED]	J. TOUEV404 4E0 1	
	Back (ok) File Head Details He	p	
Int #1	Head #, <u>N</u> ew Head	Stock Cast Iron 196 Chevy casting	
⊺Test & H	Head # Open Example Head	Stock cast non roo chevy casting.	Click on File in either
1 1 94"	KPP-0045 Open Head		the Head Specs or
1 1.34	<u>Save Head</u>		
	Intake Save Head <u>A</u> s	Exhaust	Engine Specs menus
20" Test	Print	Layout 1 valve & 1 port	to display these Print
T	Valve Di Print Blank Worksheet	Valve Diameter, in 1.5	Options
Test Up	Stem Dia Windows Print Setup	Stem Diameter, in .34	
Test Da	Throat Diameter, in 1.74	Throat Diameter, in 1.3	
Point  L	Avg Seat Angle, deg 45	Avg Seat Angle, deg 45	



## 3.6 Data Libraries

The Port Flow Analyzer allows you to save a set of Flow Data and related specs (Head Specs, Test Options, etc) to the Test File Library under a name of your choosing. You can then open these test files out of the Test File Library in the future for comparison or modification. The Open window is below with explanations.



## Open a Test File

To open a test file saved in the Test Library, click on File at the upper left corner of the Main Screen, then on the Open (from all saved tests). In the Pro version you have an additional option of "Open (from History Log)" which will be discussed in Section 3.8.

You will obtain the window shown on the previous page. Single click on one of the tests in the list, or click and drag the slide button on the right side of the list to display more tests. Once you single click on a test, it is now the Chosen Test File and a preview of the test is given in the Preview section. If the file you chose was not a valid Port Flow Analyzer file (either Windows v3.0 or the older v2.1 for DOS), the program will tell you and you can not choose it.

Once a test has been chosen, you can delete it by clicking on the Delete button, or Open it by clicking on the Open button in this window. You can also click on a different test to Preview it or close this window and return to the Main Screen without choosing a new test file.

If you are sure of the test you want to open, you can simply double click on it from the Test List. This opens the test without a preview and closes this menu.

**Note for Pro Version:** You can also save sets of Head or Engine specs to their own separate libraries. This is done very similarly as with the Test Files, except you click on File, then Open from the individual Head or Engine menus. See Figure 3.35.

Figure 3.35 Head (or Engine) File Options (Pro version only)
Click on File in the Head or Engine menus to Open a set of saved specs, or to save the current set of specs in just that screen. This allows you to build libraries of Heads and Engines for easily creating new tests in the future. New blanks out the current specs and comments. Open Example Add Save Head As Test Of Super Print Blank Worksheet Valve D Print Blank Worksheet Test Of Super Add Save Add Sav

## Save a Test File

Before you discuss saving a test file, it is important for you to understand how the program opens and uses test files. When you open a test from the Test Library, you are only using a *copy* of the test. The original test file is kept in the library.

As you make changes to the test, they are only made to this copy. The original file is not changed. If you want to delete your changes, you can simply open a fresh, unchanged copy of the original test file from the Library. If you want to keep your changes, *you must save them*. This can be done by clicking on File, then Save. You are also asked if you want to save your changes whenever you open a new test, and the program has detected you have made changes to the current file.


To save a Test File, you will be presented with the Save Window as shown above. The program suggests a new test name which is the same as the current test name shown at the top of the Main Screen. If you want to save your changes to the same name, simply click on OK. This will update the current test file with your latest changes.

If you want to save the current set of test specs with your changes to a new name (and leave the current test file in the Library unchanged), then click on the suggested file name and modify it as you want. For example, in the window shown above, you may want to add -2 to the current name PORTVEL.PTI to create PORTVEL.P-2 to indicate this is the 2nd revision of PORTVEL.PTI. This is the safest way to make changes, because you can always return to an earlier version and see what you had done.

Certain file names are not acceptable, like names which include the characters:  $/ \cdot : | <> "* ?$  The program will also shorted file names that are VERY long, like over 40 characters.

Test files are saved to folders (directories) you have created in the PFADAT folder (directory) in the PFA30 folder (directory) under Program Files\Performance Trends\Port Flow Analyzer v3.5 folder (directory). You *can* copy Windows Port Flow

Analyzer files from programs on other computers to this folder (directory) and they will be found by the program. The Windows Version 3.5 *will* read files produced with the older DOS v2.1 and Windows v3.0. Just copy them into a folder under the PFADAT folder (other than the Examples folder).

The method of saving Head and Engine files is exactly the same as complete Test Files, except that you access the Save menu by clicking on File at the top of these individual menus, as shown in Figure 3.34. These files are saved to the HEAD and ENGINE folders (subdirectories).

### 3.7 Filter Test Files (Pro Version Only)

The Port Flow Analyzer has a powerful way to search for tests in the Test Library called the Filter Option. Click on the Filter button in the Open Test File menu (Figure 3.34, page 101) to be presented with the screen shown in Figure 3.37 below.



The Filter Feature is very useful for finding a specific test or to find all the tests which meet a certain set of conditions. For example, say you want to find a test that Operator "Jack" ran for Customer "Smith" on a "Big Block Chevy" head. Or, say you are having problems with a certain brand of intake valve seal, where the part # starts with "NAP". Or perhaps you want to find all Small Block Chevy heads that flowed over 200 CFM on the exhaust. In all these cases, the filtering specs would allow you to find the test files.

First you must select the condition you want to look for by clicking on the down arrow button on the 'This comment or spec' box. Your choice of this spec will determine what the 'Has this relationship' options are, and what specs can be entered in the 'To what I enter here' spec.

You can select up to 3 conditions to look for. For the Operator "Jack", Customer "Johnson", "Big Block Chevy" example above, you would need to search for 3 conditions. For the valve seal example, you could just search for 1 condition. You add conditions by checking the 'Include this condition also' box. This enables the other specs for each condition.

If more than 1 condition is being used for the search, you must determine if you want the search to include tests which fit ANY of the conditions (Or) or must match ALL conditions (And). For example, if you are looking for tests run by either Operator Jack or Operator Joe, you would select "Or". If you want Tests which flowed more than 300 CFM on Intake *and* were done since Jan 1999 (the tests must match both conditions), you would select "And".

The 3 command buttons will do the following:

Show Files Only Fitting These Conditions will return you to the Open Test File screen. Only files fitting these conditions will be displayed (which may be no files in some situations). You can click on various folders (or whatever name you have given to folders in the Preferences menu at the Main Screen) to see if there are any matches in other folders.

Turn Off Filtering (show all files) will return you to the Open Test File screen and now all files will be displayed.

Print List of All Files Fitting These Conditions will search through the entire Test Library (all folders in the PFADAT folder) for files matching these conditions and display them in a new screen. From this screen, you can also print the list. This is the quickest way to see which folders may contain test files matching your conditions.

Tip: When looking for a word, the program doesn't care if it is in CAPITAL (upper case) or small (lower case) letters. In Figure 3.37 above you are looking for the word BowTie in the test comments. The program will display all files which have the word "BowTie" or the word "BOWTIE" or the word "bowtie" or the word "BowTIE" anywhere in the comments. The program will *not* find files with the words "Bow Tie" (with a space between Bow and Tie). Therefore, it may be smarter to just look for the word "bow" to avoid this problem. Note, however, that if you do this, the program will also find tests with the word "elbow" or "crossbow", for example, in the test comments.

### 3.8 History Log (Pro Version Only)

Click on File, then Open form History Log at the Main Screen to obtain the History Log shown below in Figure 3.38. This screen shows a summary of the results for the last 25-100 tests you have worked with (started new, opened, graphed, etc.) The number of tests in the log (25-100) is selectable in the 'Preferences' menu at the Main Screen. When you work with a new test, it is added to the top of the History Log, and (if the Log is full) the last run drops off the bottom of the list. In the Pro Version, the History Log is an alternate way to Open tests which have been saved to the Test Library. The advantage of the History Log is it lists the tests you most recently worked with at the top.

See Appendix 7, 9, 10 for new features added in version 3.5, 3.5B, 3.5C.



From this screen you can Open a test file by clicking on the 'Test File and Path' column (first column on the left). If the test file was saved to a standard folder (directory, or whatever you have chosen to call folders in the Preferences menu), the folder name is given first, followed by the test file name.

If a test file has been Opened from or Saved to a non-standard folder (a folder not in the PFADAT folder) using the 'Advanced' function, the entire path is given. If the 'Path and File Name' won't fit, it is shortened and preceded by '...'.

You can choose to Save certain results you believe are special and you may want to recall or graph in the future by clicking on the Save column to insert a Yes there. Tests marked Yes to Save eventually move to the bottom of the History Log, but are never dropped off the list or erased until you again click on the Yes to make it blank.

Note that just the Test File Name stays in the History Log. Should you delete the file using the Open (from all saved tests) command, the test file will be deleted. When you try to open it or graph if from the History Log, you will get note saying the file can not be found.

You can print the History Log on a printer by clicking on the 'Print' menu command. Note that the History Log will be most readable when the Page Orientation is in Landscape setting.

The Max CFMs listed are corrected to whatever test pressure have specified in the 'Preferences' menu. Max CFMs and Valve Diameters are handy to remind you what a test was, and for comparing different tests.

#### History Log at Graph Screen

At the Graph Screen, several options are available to graph selected tests from the History Log, and change the Graph Titles. You can obtain the History Log by clicking on the menu command History Log at the top of the Graph Screen. The History Log is how you graph different tests together for comparison. From this screen you can:

- Choose to Graph certain Test Results by clicking on the Graph column to insert a Yes there. Tests marked Yes to Graph will be graphed when you click on the 'Graph Tests Marked 'Yes' '. The first test (usually the current Flow Test you are working with) is always graphed even with no Yes marked. The number of tests actually graphed are limited by available space, usually a limit of about 24 graph lines total.
- Graph only the current test results (the test file at the top of the Log) by clicking on 'Graph Current Test Only'.
- Click on 'Graph Title' to change the Standard Title for this test. The program defaults to putting in the Head # unless it is blank, when it then puts in the test file name. (You can also specify 'Alternate' titles and legend names by clicking on 'Format' at the top of the Graph Screen, then 'Edit Titles/Legends'.)
- Choose to Save certain results you believe are special and you may want to recall or graph in the future. See the Save explanation of the previous page.



# Chapter 4 Examples

Each example in this chapter becomes progressively more complex, assuming you have performed and understand the preceding example. Section 1.5's example is somewhat more basic than Example 4.1, so it may be a better place to start if Example 4.1 looks complicated.

The results shown in these examples may be somewhat different than what you obtain with your particular version of the program That is due to minor upgrades in the calculations in later versions.

### Example 4.1 Flow Test On a New Type of Head Using a SuperFlow 600\* Flow Bench without Electronics

#### See Appendix 7 for using the easy "EZ Start Wizard", added in version 3.5.

This example demonstrates the basic steps for running a flow test. You will use a 2 cylinder Yamaha head and assume that no similar head has been flowed before. Therefore, no similar Test Files are available from the Flow Test Library from which a New Test could be developed. You will be "starting from scratch".

The Port Flow Analyzer has several options for filling in head data on the Test Data grid. The particular steps given below are not the only way to run this flow test.

Start the program by clicking on Start, then Programs, then Perf Trends, then Port Flow Analyzer v3.5, or just double clicking on the desktop Icon. When you enter the Port Flow Analyzer, you may see the question in Figure 4.1. If you answer No, you will start with a blank screen. If you answer Yes, the program will put you back to precisely where you were when you last quit the program. Even though you are starting a New Test, click on Yes to bring up the last test you were working with.

Figure 4.1 Introduction Question						
Load Last Test ?						
Do you want to load the program ?	the test which you	were running	j when you last shut down			
	<u>Y</u> es	<u>N</u> o				

Click on File (upper left corner), then New Test to bring up the New Test screen, which will likely show a Tip message. See

Figure 4.2. As the Tip in Figure 4.2 says, it is always easiest to start with a Flow Test file that is as close as possible to the flow test to be performed. This prevents us from having to make major changes to test information like the Head Specs, Test Options, etc. However, since you have not flowed a head like this one, you can start this test with whatever the Current Test is.

Figure 4.2 The New Test Screen with Tip							
Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 Performance Trends [PORTVEL.PTI]							
File Graph Report Rectanting a Many Task							
Int #1 Ex Start New Test Cancel (don't start new test) Help							
The second secon							
Test & Head Cor New Test							
1 1.84" Valve PORTVEL.PT1 examples							
1.000 Test Corr. Pick Which Specs to Keep, based on current file [ PORTVEL.PTI ]							
10" Test Pres.							
Test Operator							
Any Specs which you Pick to Keep for this New Test will							
SuperFlow 110 Ori							
PORTVEL.PTI							
1 .000 .000 (reducing the number of changes you will have to make							
2 .050 .027 V in specs), click on 'Cancel' at the top. Then click on							
3 .100 .054 'File' and 'Open' at the Main Screen to select a better							
$5$ .300 .163 $\mathbf{\nabla}$ test on which to base this New Test.							
6 .400 .217							
9 Once a New Test is started, you can easily erase or modify any of the specs listed above.							
10 Any specs not selected to 'Keep' will be mostly blank when you start the New Test.							
😭 Start 📗 🛃 🈂 🚰 🙋 🖉 + 🛛 🌠 Micr 🖾 Expl 🔚 Gra 🛵 Por 💽 St 📴 🕲 🛃 🚱 🌾 10:43 AM							



#### Setting Up Flow Bench Specs for a New Program

A flow test is made up of 4 major parts (6 with Pro version):

Flow Bench Specs (see Section 2.6)		
Head Specs (see Section 2.4)		
Test Options (see Section 2.3)	Head Details	(see Section 2.5) (Pro Version Only)
Actual Flow Data (see Section 2.1)	Engine Specs	(see Section 2.7) (Pro Version Only)

Of these, the Flow Bench Specs and the Actual Flow Data are the most important for accurate data. The Actual Flow Data you enter into the Flow Test Data grid are the pressures from the manometers (and temperatures for certain benches). These are obvious to the user since no CFM is calculated without these being entered.

The Flow Bench Specs are stored in a separate menu, but have as much effect on the CFM accuracy as the manometer readings. Once you have set the Bench Specs to match your bench, you will not change them unless the bench or recording electronics change. However, you must initially set them to match your bench.

At the New Test screen, you can open up the Flow Bench Specs menu by clicking on the See Specs button next to the Flow Bench option. When you open up the Flow Bench Specs from the New Test screen, the program displays the Master Bench Specs, Figure 4.4.

If the Master Bench Specs are blank:

- 1. The program will give you tips to first, choose your type of Flow Bench
- 2. Then depending on the type of bench you picked, it will ask if there are any electronics used for recording data.
- 3. Then depending on the type of bench you picked, it will ask you to enter in the CFM for the Flow Ranges for your bench. For a SF 600 you are using in this example, this would be the 6 Intake and 6 Exhaust CFMs you got on a calibration card from SuperFlow with your bench.

With the Master Bench Specs filled out, click on Back (OK) at the top left of the Bench Specs screen to return to the New Test Screen.



#### Filling Out Other Specs to Start a New Test

If you start with a blank test, or want to modify some specs from the previous test, click on the 'See Specs' buttons for each category of specs. Click on Help at these menus for more info on how to enter these specs.

Since you have not run a Yamaha head before, the head specs currently loaded are probably quite different than the Yamaha you will run. Therefore, you will uncheck the Head Specs option to leave Head Specs blank (for now) with this new test. The same could be said about all other categories of specs. Therefore, you will uncheck all categories except the Flow Bench.

Most specs in these categories *can* be changed once the test has started with no problems, which is what you will do in this example. However, there are four other critical specs listed separately at the top. These *must* be filled out before you can start the new test:

1. File Name for New Test is the file name the program will create for saving the Flow Data for the new test you are starting. The program fills in a default name of the current test name, but incrementing the last digit in the name by 1. You can change this name to most anything you like. The program will warn you if the name entered is not valid and show you what is wrong. For this example, type in the name: 600CC-4VLV for this 4 valve Yamaha head.

2. Operator for New Test is the name of the operator for this test. Click on Pick to pick an operator name already used or to enter a new name. The program defaults to the operator of the current test. Through the Operator Menu discussed

in Section 2.1, you enter a new Operator name of Jack. Head # for New Test is critical for shops

- 3. Head # for New Test is critical for shops who use a head numbering system. Click on Assign to create a new Head # based on the last Head # assigned (incremented up by 1) or to start with a new type of Head #. Through the Head # Menu discussed in Section 2.4, you enter a new Head # of TCPerf-0002.
- 4. Folder Name for New Test is the folder in the PFADAT folder where the test will be saved. The program may not be using the name 'folder' for spec, but whatever word you have assigned in the Preferences menu at the Main Screen. The folder name 'Examples' is reserved for Performance Trends example tests supplied with the program, and can *not* be used for your tests. By clicking on Add New, you use the new folder of YAMAHA.

Figure 4.5 New Test Menu for Starting This New Test Click Here to Start the New Test 🛅 Starting a New Test × Start New Test Cancel (don't start new test) Help Operator for Pick File Name for Head # for Folder Name for Assign Add New Test New Test New Test New Test 600cc-4vlv TCPerf-0002 Jack. yamaha Ŧ Pick Which Specs to Keep, based on current file [ PORTVEL.PTI ] Bench Type: Std SuperFlow 600 Flow Bench See Specs Head Specs File: untitled 1 1.84" Int / 1 1.54" Exh 🗌 Head See Specs Keep checked if you are going to test a similar head. 🗌 Head Details Unless most of the new Head's details (part #s, etc.) match the See Specs current Head, leave this box unchecked. If you want to record the same data as the current test, keep this Test Options See Specs box checked If you want to keep the same valve L/Ds and flow bench Range 🗌 Test Pattern #s as the current test, keep this box checked. Check this box if you want to keep the Test Comments and Test Comments make some minor changes for the New Test. Engine Specs File: untitled Cam Type: Use Specs Entered Engine See Specs Once a New Test is started, you can easily erase or modify any of the specs listed above Any specs not selected to 'Keep' will be mostly blank when you start the New Test

The New Test screen should now look like Figure 4.5. When you are ready to start the New Test, click on 'Start New Test' at the top of the screen. If some critical specs have not been entered, the program will warn you and ask you for it at that time. These include Intake Valve Diameter, Exhaust Valve Diameter and Test Pressure. The program will fill in the Test Time and Date based on the computer's time and date. This can be changed later by clicking on the Test Time/Date at the Main Screen.

Figure 4.6 Main Screen and Tip after Starting New Test									
Click on Test Options to define specs to generate valve lifts.									
	Click on Head to define how many cylinders to test.								
Nort Flow Analyzer v3.	) Performance Trends [600CC-4V.L1]								
File Graph Report Lesto	utions <u>H</u> ead Flow <u>B</u> ench <u>E</u> ngline Freferences Help								
<b>ب</b>	at #1 Exh #1								
Test & Head Condition	Test Comments								
1 .965" Valve 12:50	om 08/27/1999								
"Bore	Adapter								
28" Test Pres. Leak	Inge 0 Help: Click on one of the Tabs here to change to a different cylinder or port.								
Test Operator Jack	Click on the Head menu command above to change the number of ports to								
Test Data           Point         Lift         L/D         Rat           1         2         3         4           5         6         7         6	Dne or more of your Valve Lift Settings in the Test Options menu is 0. Therefore, meaningful valve lifts can not be created automatically. Click on Test Options at the top of the Main Screen and enter your requirements for Valve Lift increments and these will be generated automatically at every port where Lift and L/D are blank.								

Figure 4.6 shows the Main Screen you get from starting with most menus of options and specs blank. First, there are no valve lifts generated, which Tip message is stating because the specs used to automatically generate lifts in the Test Options menu are blank. Second, you notice that only 1 intake and 1 exhaust tab are shown, but you want to test 2 cylinders. The specs stating how many cylinders to test are contained in the Head Specs menu.

Click on Test Options at the top of the Main Screen to open the Test Options menu (Figure 4.7) There you can fill out any or all the specs which pertain to this test. Click on Head at the top of the Main Screen to open the Head Specs menu (Figure 4.7) to enter specs about this head you are flowing.

									/	
🛛 Test Opti	ons								×	
Back (ok) – F	Print H	elp								
Test Setu	p		Intake	Exhaust	Valve L	ift 9	Settings			
Test Pres	sure, "w	ater	28	28	Туре	Inc	hes (also	show L/D)	•	
Number of	Number of Rows of Data 12				Step Si	ze	.05	Max Setti	ng .3	
Bore Adapter Diameter, in 3.34				Include	a	Zero Lif	t (.000) Point	? Yes 🗸		
Intake Ad	Intake Adapter Clay				Preview	Preview .000, .050, .100,300				
Exhaust A	Exhaust Adapter None (no adapter)				Port Velocity (pitot tube) Measurements					
Record W	hat?				Type None					
CFM Flow	Calcula	te Trom	data entries	•	Data				~	
Temperate	ure Do	on't Rec	ord Temper	ature 🔽	First Lift to Record Velocity					
Barometer	D D	on't Rec	ord Barome	ter 🔽	Second	Li	ft to Red	cord Velocity		
Humidity Don't Record Humidity				Help	<u> </u>					
Swirl Don't Record Swirl			Click on down arrow button to set the method for measuring Port Velocities. This will add several							
Tumble	imble	-	columns t	o th	ne Data Sl	heet, p.29				
Tumble Se	ettings									

These specs determine what valve lifts are automatically generated by the program. Note the preview shows the pattern of the lifts. The head porter in this example typically tests .025, .050, .100, .150, .200, .250, .300 inches valve lift (not L/D) and then double checks .150 again. The .000 point is also tested to check leakage.

Select None for Port Velocities because we are *not* recording port velocities with a Pitot Tube.

Select "Calculate from data entries" for recording CFM Flow. For this simple test, you select to only record CFM, so other data types are set to "Don't Record".

This is not mandatory, but when all specs and Head Comments are filled in, click on File, then Save As and save these Head Specs to the Head Library with the Head Name "YAM600-4VLV" (Pro version only). This would let you Open a file of these Yamaha head specs some time in the future, saving you from typing them again.

Select the Port Layout, which for this head is 2 intake and 2 exhaust valves, each valve having its own individual port.

Fill in other head specs for more advanced analysis and for documenting this heads specs.

Set this spec to 2 to tell the program you are going to test 2 cylinders on this head.

	/					
Head Specs [YAM600-	4.VLV ]	×				
Back (ok) File Head Detai	s Help					
Head #, Customer and Co	mments	Manaka 200 CC. Austria, staak				
Head # C	ustomer	Yamana 600 CC, 4 Valve - stock.				
TCPerf-0003 J	ohnson 💌					
Intake		Exhaust				
Lavout 2 valves & 2 senar	ate ports	Layout 2 valves & 2 separate posts				
Valve Diameter in	965	Valve Diameter in 846				
Stem Diameter, in	.224	Stem Diameter, in				
Throat Diameter, in	.88	Throat Diameter, in .79				
Avg Seat Angle, deg	45	Avg Seat Angle, deg 45				
Port Shape Round	•	Port Shape Round				
Port Volume, ccs	35	Port Volume, ccs 28				
Avg Port Diameter, in	.95	Avg Port Diameter, In .85				
Port Length, in	3	Port Length, in 3				
Help		Cylinder Numbering				
<ul> <li>Type in most any name up to 2 the owner of this head, or click</li> </ul>	O characters to identify on the down arrow	Number of Cylinders to Test 2 🗸 🔻				
key to pick from a list of previo	usly used customers. p	Starting # 1 V Step Size 1 V				
19						
		Lyl # Preview 1,2				

After filling out the Test Options and Head Specs as shown in Figure 4.7, the Main Screen looks more like you are ready to test. Valve lifts and L/Ds are filled in as specified in the Test Options menu. However, the .025 and the recheck of .150 valve lift points are not filled in. You can manually insert a blank row in ahead of the .050 valve lift row as shown in Figure 4.8. Then you can type in the .025" and .150" recheck points.

At the Main Screen, you can also start typing in test comments. For the first comment, you can enter something descriptive like:

#### Ed's 600 cc Yamaha 4 valve - before porting

Now the Main Screen looks similar to Figure 4.9, so now you can start recording actual flow data.

Fig	Figure 4.8 Inserting .025" Lift Point										
2	Click on Row #2 (.050) lift to bring up the Edit menu. Click on Insert Blank Row to make room for the .025" row. Type in .025 for the valve lift in this new row.										
Eile	e <u>G</u>	rap	h <u>R</u> e	port <u>I</u>	est Opl	ions He	ead Eld	nw Renc	:h Enair	e	
ſ			Int	#1		Edit	Test L	ata	×		
ΙΓ.	Та		Наза	1 Conc	litione	In	sert Bl	ank Ro	W		
					10.50		Delete	e Row		nts	
	2.3	963	Valve		12:56 p		Erase	Row			
				Ľ	3.34°В	[	Car	cel			
	28.	Te	st Pres	· '	_eaka	Fraça la:	was a bl	lank row		ere t la de	
	Te	st (	)perat	or .	Jack	moves th	ie rows b	below th	is one up		
	Tes	i r	lata –			a row to set	avoid a l	blank ro	w in data		
Point Lift L/D Range Test How CFM							J				
	1		.000	.000					1		
	2		.050	.052							
3 .100 .104											
3 .100 .104											
	3 4		.100 .150	.104 .155							

#### **Recording Flow Data**

Set up the bench and head to flow Cylinder #1's intake port. It is necessary to first measure the amount of CFM leakage. (Before checking leakage, be sure that the Leakage value at the Main Screen is set to 0. See Figure 4.9.)

With the intake valve closed and the intake port sealed with tape, start the bench and set approximately 28" water Test Pres. Select the lowest flow range on the bench to measure leakage: Range #1. Enter 1 for Range, and the actual pressures you observe of Test Pres = 27.4" and Flow Pres = 7% as shown in Figure 4.9.

Figure	4.9 R	ecordir	ng Flow	at .000 L	ift to De	etermi	ne Le	eakag	e			1 Be sure this leakage
📚 Port Fl	low Analy	zer v3.0	Performance	e Trends [6	00CC-4V.L	¥1			/		_ 8 ×	value is set to 0 before
<u>F</u> ile <u>G</u> raph	n <u>R</u> eport	<u>T</u> est Optio	ns <u>H</u> ead F	ow <u>B</u> ench <u>E</u> n	igine Prefer	ences H	elp					trying to measure
	Int #1		Ех	h #1	)	Int #2	/	1—	E	xh #2		Leakage CFM.
[											'[	
Test &	Head Lo	nations		Test Com	ments						+ +	Set up the flow bench
2 .965'	"Valves	12:56 pm	08/27/1999	Ed's 600 c	c Yamaya 4 v	valve - befo	pre portin	g			<u> </u>	to record CFM flow at
		3.34" Bore	e Adapter	1			•					.000 valve lift on the
20" Tor	at Proc				ao cottina of l	the flow ho	noh for t	hia raw of	data			most sensitive range
20 163	stries.			j (neip. narij	ge setting of i	e now be	nentori	nis low of	uala.			(#1). Type in the
Test O	perator	Jack			-/							Range, Test Pres
⊤ Teet D	ata		/		/							(vertical manometer)
Point	Lift L/D		Fest Flow		<b></b>	0.5						and Flow Pres
			Pres "Pres %			2.5T						(inclined manometer
1	.000 .00		27.4 7	2.5						i i		$\hat{\mathbf{W}}$ ) and the program
2	.025 .02	6				2.0+	+		!		:	calculates CFM flow of
3	.050 .05	2			$\sim \parallel$				-			
4	150 15	5		- I		1.5+	+		!	·		Type in 2.5 CEM as
6	200 20	7										the Leekage # CEM
7	.250 .25	9				1.0+			!			for point 1 ( 000 lift)
8	.300 .31	1							-			
9	.150 .15	5				0.5			1			now drops to 0 CFM.
10						0.5+			!		:	I his is as it should be,
11												because the 2.5 CFM
12						0.0		0.4				was not going through
						0.0	0.2	0.4	0.0	0.0	1.0	the valve because the
👧 Start	[ 🔼 🌔	😤 🥘 🕻	🦻 🕴 🐺 Mic	x 🔚 Gra	🔁 P	🔍 Expl		20	<u>@ 👗</u>	_}}	3:41 PM	valve was closed.

This data calculates a leakage of 2.5 CFM. (Note that an accurate leakage CFM can only be calculated when Leakage is set to 0 shown in Figure 4.9. Enter leakage by clicking on Leakage and typing in 2.5. You will notice that the CFM for Point #1 is now 0. This shows the leakage correction is working properly to correct for the 2.5 CFM coming from other sources (not the valve).

Start recording actual flow data at this time. Open the intake valve to .025" as indicated in the Lift column for row 2. Adjust flow to obtain 28" of Test Pres on the vertical manometer. Wait a few seconds to let the Test Pres and Flow Pres on the inclined manometer stabilize.

Enter both Test Pres and Flow Pres as accurately as can be read on the manometer. Although a



setting of 28.0" of Test Pres was desired, it may actually settle out at 28.15". The inclined manometer gives a reading of 48%. Enter these values and the program will calculate a CFM value of 14.7 CFM, which is corrected for leakage and to 28.0" Test Pres. Also note that Point 2 has been graphed on the Summary Graph. See Figure 4.10. Continue setting valve lifts as indicted in the Lift column. For each lift, select the proper flow range and enter the Range, Test Pres and Flow Pres as done before, until there are readings for all Lift points. See Figure 4.10.

#### Flow Exhaust Port

With one intake port completed, you can now flow this cylinder's exhaust port. Set up the head and flow bench to flow the

exhaust port of #1 cylinder. Advance to the Exh Port Test Data grid for cylinder #1 by clicking on the Tab at the top. See Figure 4.10.

You may notice a short message saying "Saving to Temporary File" appear for about a second. Whenever you change ports, or return from a menu like Head Specs, the program saves a temporary copy of the flow test. Should you loose power, or should the program "bomb", most of your data will be saved. If this happens, when you restart the program the

۰.	the symmetry eminants point. Set up the neural men te men to men the						
	Figure 4.11 Recovering Data at Startup						
	Load Available Data for Last Test ? 🛛 🕅						
	It appears that you did not Exit the Port Flow program normally, and you may not have had a chance to save your test data. Much of your data may have been saved by the program in a temporary file and can be recovered.						
	the program last shut down ?						
	<u>Yes</u> <u>N</u> o						

program will give the message shown in Figure 4.11. If you answer Yes, the program will restore your data up to the point the program last saved it. For added insurance, you can periodically click on File, then Save to permanently save your latest changes to the Test Library while running the flow test.

At the Exhaust Screen, most valve lifts will be generated, but not the .025 and the .150 you added manually for the Intake Port. Add these lift points as done for the Intake Port.

With the exhaust valve closed, the exhaust port sealed with tape, and 0 Leak CFM entered for this port, measure leakage. Enter the 3.0 CFM leakage by clicking on Leakage and typing in 3. Record flow data for the exhaust port by following the steps done on the Intake Port. Generally exhaust ports do not flow as well as intake ports because they are smaller.

With Cylinder #1 completed, you interrupt the flow test for 3 hours for lunch and to do some office paperwork. When you return you make a note of the 3 hr interruption in the by typing in the Comments section something like "Cylinder #2 flowed after 3 hour delay."

Tests are now completed for the intake and exhaust ports for cylinder #1, so set up to flow the intake port of cylinder #2. Advance to the intake port Test Data grid for cylinder #2 by clicking on the Int #2 tab. The Test Data grid is now blank except for the standard valve lifts *and the Range* #. Once cylinder #1 has been flowed, the program assumes the other ports will flow somewhat similar to cylinder #1, and are therefore likely to use the same flow range at the same lifts. You still must manually insert the .025 and .150 valve lifts and run the leakage test.

Follow the same procedure for flowing cylinder #2, Intake and Exhaust as for Cylinder #1. When you are done and the entire cylinder head has been tested, be sure to save the data by clicking on File, the Save. Reports and graphs as shown in Examples 4.3 and 4.4 are now possible.

Note: There are many alternate ways to perform this flow test. For example, flow all the intake ports and then all the exhaust ports. This example is only one suggested method used to illustrate the Port Flow Analyzer's commands and options.

### Example 4.2 Running Flow Test On Type of Head Which Has Been Flowed Before, Using FlowCom

This example is similar to Example 4.1. Therefore, only major differences between the two examples will be discussed in detail. Note, file XFRD185.PTI has been changed to "Example SB Ford SF 110 w Port Velocity" in version 3.5.

This example will demonstrate the basic steps for running a flow test when there *is* a Test File saved which is similar to the test to be performed. You will be testing a small block Ford 302 head, similar to the XFRD185.PTI file saved in the Examples folder of the Flow Test Library. You will flow the head on a SuperFlow 110 bench, using SuperFlow's FlowCom electronics for recording data. The Port Flow Analyzer has several options for filling out the Test Data grid. The particular steps given below are not the only way to run this flow test.

Note: Do not install the head on the bench yet, so you can do a bench calibration. This is discussed later in this chapter.

#### Starting a New Test

First, open a Flow Test file which is very similar to the head, flow bench specs and Test Options for this New Test. This can be done by clicking on File, then Open (from all saved tests) at the Main Screen. The Flow Test Library is shown in Figure 4.12 will be displayed.

You may first have to switch to the EXAMPLES folder by clicking on EXAMPLES in the list of folders if it was not already highlighted. Then find and click on the XFRD185.PTI test file to obtain the preview. This file contains example flow data from a Ford 302 on a SuperFlow 110 flow bench. Click on the Open button and a copy of this file will be opened to use as the pattern (template) for this New Test.

At the Main Screen, click on File, then New Test to obtain the screen shown in Figure 4.17. You may notice a Tip message when you open the New Test



Screen saying it is best to pattern the New Test after some previous test (Figure 4.13). Since the XFRD185.PTI test file *is* a good pattern (that's why we opened it), simple click on OK to close this Tip message window.

At the New Test screen, think about the New Test and the head you are going to flow. Then you must decide how much of the XFRD185.PTI test file you can keep for this new test.

Flow Bench: If you were actually doing this example in your shop, your Master Flow Bench specs should already be for a SuperFlow 110.

(If you are simply following this example by going through these steps, your Master Flow Bench may not be a SuperFlow 110. If this is the case, and you want the Master Flow Bench specs to match those of the XFRD185.PTI test, click on 'Cancel (don't start a new test' at the top of the New Test screen. Then click on



Flow Bench at the top of the Main Screen. You should get a message which says the current Flow Bench Specs for XFRD185.PTI does not match your Master Flow Bench specs, which you already know. Click on OK to clear this message, then click on File, then Save as My Master Bench Specs. This will save the Bench Specs for Test File XFRD185.PTI as the Master Bench Specs. Then click on Back (ok) to close the Flow Bench menu. Then click on File, then New Test to return to the New Test screen.)

To tell the program you are using a FlowCom to record the data, select "FlowCom" as the Type in the Electronics section of the Flow Bench specs menu (shown in Figure 4.14). When you are using the FlowCom, it is also critical to have the FlowCom accurately reading the temperatures and pressures. The process of checking and adjusting the electronics to match the manometers and thermometers is called *calibration*. Use the process outlined in the FlowCom instructions from SuperFlow to calibrate the FlowCom. While running the test, you can check the calibration of the FlowCom, which will be discussed later in this example. (If you were using Performance Trends Electronic Interface, you would calibrate the Port Flow Analyzer program following the procedures in Appendix 5.)

Figure 4.14 Flow Bench Specs           Figure 4.14 Flow Bench Specs           Back (ok) File Help           General Bench Specs           Tune	Last Updated Time/Date 8/30/1999 1:48 pm	<ul> <li>For a SuperFlow 110, the settings are quite simple.</li> <li>Simply select Std SuperFlow 110 as the Type and most other specs are disabled</li> </ul>
Use Temperature Correction Yes V Rated Test Pressure, "water 10	Flow Ranges Standard Flow Ranges being used	because the program knows what the settings should be.
Full Scale Reading       100         Full Scale Pressure, "water       2.2         Linear Scale (like a ruler)       No	Range #1 & 8         9.3         138           Range #2 & 9         18         182.4           Bange #3         29         FlowCom           Bange #4         39.3         Intake	<ul> <li>Select SuperFlow FlowCom for the Type of Electronics.</li> </ul>
Electronics Type SuperFlow FlowCom Com Port Let Program Find It # Readings to Average 10 Other Data None See Details (calibrations)	Range #5     58.3     shown.       Range #6     81.9     Exh ranges are slightly different.       Help     Help	<ul> <li>Set # Readings to 10, which is a good compromise between accuracy and program speed. If you select to also record test "Stablility", you may want to increase this # to 15 to 25 readings for a better reading of "Unstbl +/-%". See Figure 4.16.</li> </ul>

**Head:** Since the head being tested is so similar to the head you are starting with, changes to the Head Specs should be few if any. Click on the See Specs button by Head Specs. The cylinder head you will flow is a Ford small block V-8 head with 1.84"

diameter intake valves and 1.54" diameter exhaust valves. Stem diameters are 5/16" (.343"). Cylinder numbering is 1 2 3 4 and all cylinders will be tested.

Intake port dimensions are approximately 4.5" long and 162 CCs. Exhaust port dimensions are 1.2" wide x 1.4" high by about 3" in length. You estimate both ports to be rectangular in shape. For these port specs, when you type in a Port CCs, Width, Height or Length, one or more of the other specs are recalculated to keep these specs consistent with each other. All you need to do is type in the specs you know, and the other specs are calculated for you.

Fill in other head specs you know, like Head #, Customer name, and any comments which are particular

Figure 4.15 Head Specs for the New Test									
🐚 Head Specs 🛛 [ UNTITLE]	D ]		×						
Back (ok) File Head Details	: Help								
Head #, Customer and Co	nments	Small, Block Ford cast iron with :	1.84 intakes and						
Head # Co	ustomer	1.54 exhausts, with somewhat la	irger than stock						
TCPerf-0005 Jo	ohnson 📃 💌	port volumes	<b></b>						
Intake		Exhaust							
Layout 1 valve & 1 port	-	Layout 1 valve & 1 port	•						
Valve Diameter, in	1.84	Valve Diameter, in	1.54						
Stem Diameter, in	.343	Stem Diameter, in	.343						
Throat Diameter, in	1.64	Throat Diameter, in	1.34						
Avg Seat Angle, deg	45	Avg Seat Angle, deg	45						
Port Shape Rectangular	•	Port Shape Rectangular	•						
Port Volume, ccs	162	Port Volume, ccs	83						
Avg Port Width, in	1.2	Avg Port Width, in	1.2						
Avg Port Height, in	1.83	Avg Port Height, in	1.4						
Port Length, in	4.5	Port Length, in	3						
Help		Cylinder Numbering							
		Number of Cylinders to Test 4 💌							
		Starting # 1 V Step Size 1 V							
		Cyl # Preview 1, 2, 3, 4							

to this head. Completely filling out these specs will make your past tests a valuable reference in the future. Your Head specs menu should now look like Figure 4.15.

**Head Details:** For users of the Pro version, click on the See Specs button by Head Details. Check if any of these entries match the parts or components used for this new head. Lets say in this case, very few entries match the new head. Click on

Back (ok) to return to the New Test screen. Keep the Head Details option unchecked, which will blank out all Head Details once you start the New Test.

Note that specs for any category which is uncheck (indicating the specs will be blanked out) will not be blanked out until you actually start the New Test. This way you can view the specs with the See Specs button and decide if you want to keep them or blank them out.

**Test Options:** Click on the See Specs button by Test Options. Since the test to be run is so similar to the test data you are starting with, changes should be few if any. Figure 4.16 shows a Test Options

Figure 4.16 Test Options for the New Test									
	Most specs can be used "as is" from the XFRD 185 PTI test								
Image: Test Options         Back (ok)       Print         Test Setup         Test Pressure, "w         Number of Rows of         Bore Adapter Diar	elp Intake Exhaust ater 10 10 of Data 18 neter, in 4	Valve Lift Settings       Type Inches (also show   D)       Step Size .1       Max Setting .6       Include a Zero Lift (000) Point ?	Select to record port velocities at .600" lift. Also, select to						
Intake Adapter	Clay 🔽	Preview	nave velocity						
Exhaust Adapter Record What? CFM Flow Calcula Temperature D Barometer R Humidity D Swirl Don't R Tumble Don't R	None (no adapter)	Port Velocity (picot tube) Measurements         Type       Record 9 points at 1 valve lift         Data       Enter Vel (corr for Baro if FlowCom)         First Lift to Record Velocity       .6         Second Lift to Record Velocity       0         Help       Press (Enter> now or Click on this button to let you save the current specs as a 'Component Example' for use in other engine combinations in the future (not available for beginner users).	velocity corrected for the barometer reading, standard with the FlowCom.						
The CFM Flow options include recording test Stability, (Unstbl +/-%) which is useful, especially when using the FlowCom. Select to record Barometer also, since the port velocities will be corrected for Barometer.									

menu for the conditions described below:

- These flow tests are run at lift increments of .000 .050 .100 .200 .300 .400 .500 .600 . (All these lift points will be generated by the settings in the Test Options menu, except .050". This will be discussed under Test Pattern.)
- The .000 Lift point is used to check leakage.
- Test pressure is held to 10" water for intake and exhaust.
- You *are* recording port velocities with a Pitot tube at .600" lift only, so set the Port Velocity spec Type to "Record 9 points at 1 lift" and First Lift to Record Velocity to .600.
- The FlowCom has a barometer sensor which reads pressure directly, not pressure corrected to sea level. This barometric pressure can be used to improve the accuracy of the port velocity readings. Therefore, for the Data spec, pick "Enter Vel (corr for Baro if FlowCom)".
- Also, select to Record Barometer so you will know in the future what the barometric pressure was.

**Test Pattern:** The Test Pattern is the valve lifts and/or L/Ds, the order of the valve lifts and any repeats, and the flow bench ranges. Check this box to keep the same pattern. For this example, checking Test Pattern will add the .050" lift point (all others would have been created by the Test Options Valve Lift specs), and keep the Flow Bench Ranges from the XFRD185.PTI test.

**Test Comment:** If the XFRD185.PTI test had many detailed comments, you may want to keep them if they also applied to this New Test. Then you could always make minor adjustments to them once the test started. However, since the XFRD185.PTI test's comments are very brief, you uncheck Test Comments to blank them out when you start the New Test.

**Engine:** The Engine Specs will provide necessary engine dimensions for more detailed analysis. It may be convenient to keep the same Engine Specs so a direct comparison can be made between the XFRD185.PTI test and this New Test. If the Engine Specs are the same, the only difference should be due to the cylinder head specs and flow data. Therefore, keep the Engine Specs checked to keep them the same.

Top 4 Specs: Now, fill out the 4 critical specs listed at the top of the New Test Screen as described in Example 4.1. For File Name, the program took the XFRD185.PTI and changed the last letter I to the number 1. However, this name is not very descriptive, so you type in the name to MOD-FORD. Click on Pick to pick the Operator name of Jack used in Example 4.1. Pick a new Head # pattern as discussed in Section 2.4 of SBFord-0034. If the XFRD185.PTI file had not been opened from the EXAMPLES folder, but instead from, say, the SB-FORD folder, you could use that same folder for this new test. However, the program does not let you save New Tests to the EXAMPLES folder (to prevent you from changing example tests provided by Performance Trends). Therefore, click on the Add button and enter the folder name of SB-FORD.

Figure 4.17 New Test Screen for Starting This New Test							
🖺 Starting a New Test 🛛 🔀							
Start New Test Cancel (don't start new test) Help							
File Name for New Test         Operator for New Test         Pick         Head # for New Test         Assign         Folder Name for New Test         Add							
MOD-FORD Jack	SBFord-0034 sb-ford						
Pick Which Specs to Keep, ba	sed on current file [ XFRD185.PTI ]						
Flow Bench See Specs	Flow Bench See Specs Bench Type: Std SuperFlow 110						
✓ Head See Specs	See Specs         Head Specs File: untitled         1         1.84" Int / 1         1.54" Exh           Keep checked if you are going to test a similar head.						
Head Details See Specs	Unless most of the new Head's details (part #s, etc.) match the current Head, leave this box unchecked.						
Test Options See Specs	▼ Test Options See Specs If you want to record the same data as the current test, keep this box checked.						
▼ Test Pattern If you want to keep the same valve Lifts and flow bench Range #s as the current test, keep this box checked.							
Test Comments         Check this box if you want to keep the Test Comments and make some minor changes for the New Test.							
Engine See Specs	Engine Specs File: untitled Cam Type: Use Specs Entered						
Once a New Test is started, you can easily erase or modify any of the specs listed above. Any specs not selected to 'Keep' will be mostly blank when you start the New Test.							

Now, the New Test screen should look like Figure 4.17. Click on 'Start New Test' at the top of the screen. The program will fill in the Test Time and Date based on the computer's time and date. (If your computer clock is not correct, or for most any other reason, this time and date can be changed later by clicking on the Test Time/Date at the Main Screen.) You will be returned to the Main Screen, which should now look like Figure 4.18.

igure 4.18 Main Screen for Starting New Test         Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 Performance Trends [MOD-FORD]         File Graph Report Lest Options Head Flow Bench Engine Preferences Help FlowCom         Int #1       Exh #2         Int #1       Exh #1	Click on FlowCom to bring up FlowCom screen showing FlowCom readings.
Test & Head Conditions         Test Comments           1         1.84" Valve         6:44 pm         08/30/1999           1.021 Test Corr         4" Bore Adapter         Image: Corr	Notice that Test Comments have been blanked out.
10" Test Pres.       Leakage       Help: This graph shows the CFM calculated from the data currently entered. Click on this graph here or on Graph in the Menu Bar at the top of this screen for more graph options.         Test Data       SuperFlow 110 Orifices       0       0       0       10	Click here to bring up the Test Correction Menu.
Point         Lift         L/D         Range         Test         Flow         Test         Flow         CFM         ▲           1         .000         .000         1         .00	
4       .200       .109       7         5       .300       .163       8       .0         6       .400       .217       8       .0         7       .500       .272       8       .0         8       .600       .326       8       .0         9       -       -       -       0.2         10       -       -       0.0	Keeping the Test Pattern keeps Valve Lift and L/D, and Range.

#### **Recording Data**

SuperFlow recommends calculating a Test Correction for the SF 110 bench occasionally, as discussed in Section 2.10, on page 57. The start of a new test is a good time to do it. Install the test orifice supplied by SuperFlow on the bench with just the small hole open (plug the big hole). SuperFlow says you should get from 3.5 to 5.5 CFM with just the small hole open.

Start the bench and set the Flow Bench Range to 1 and the flow direction to Intake. Follow the exact procedure as described on page 57. Set the Leakage value on the Main Screen to 0.

You will use this New Test's Test Data screen to calculate flow for the orifice plate. Once you have calculated a new Test Correction Factor, you will erase any data you recorded. You are simply using the Test Data screen as a "scratch pad".

To record data accurately, click on FlowCom at the top of the Main Screen to open up the FlowCom screen. When the bench is reading about 10" Test Pres and with the Range set to Range 1 on the flow bench and on the FlowCom screen, click on Record or press  $\langle F1 \rangle$  to record CFM flow. The FlowCom will take the 10 readings as you have directed in the Flow Bench Specs, fill in the 1st row in the Test Data grid with the readings, and calculate 4.8 CFM. Since this is within the 3.5 to 5.5 CFM range, you can go to the next step. Nothing is done with this 4.8 CFM reading. See Figure 4.19.



Now you need to obtain the flow reading with both holes of the orifice open. Open both the big and small holes of the orifice plate. Set the Range to Range 9 on both the flow bench and on the FlowCom screen. When readings have stabilized, record the flow reading.

The old Test Correction was 1.021. For the new test, you obtained 151.6 CFM with the test orifices which SuperFlow rates at 153.2 CFM. Close the FlowCom screen and click on the Test Corr box to bring up the Test Correction calculation screen shown in Figure 4.20. Type in your results of 151.6 with a standard orifice plate rated at 153.2. This gives a new Test Correction of 1.032. This means the program will increase all CFM data 3.2% because the bench appears to be reading about 3.2% too low.

Note that the math here is not straightforward, because the 151.6 CFM reading was calculated using a Test Correction of 1.021. Without this correction, the CFM flow would have been 148.5 CFM (153.2/148.5 = 1.032). See Figure 4.20.

Click on the Use Calc Value at the bottom of the Test Correction menu to load in this Test Correction. The program asks if 1.032 should be saved as the Test Correction for the Master Flow Bench specs also. Answer Yes, which means for all New Tests, 1.032 will be used until you go through the procedure again. Notice that the 151.6 CFM you recorded changes to 153.2 CFM with the new Test Correction of 1.032. This shows the Test Correction is working correctly because 153.2 CFM is what SuperFlow says the orifice should flow.

The Test Correction should always be between .900 and 1.100 and *should not change much from time to time*. If it was unusually high or low, or very different from the previous Test Correction, the program would warn you to check for errors. Performance Trends suggests not to overdo recalculating the Test Correction factor. Checking the Test Correction every 5 to 10 tests is about right. If the Test Corr stays pretty constant, you have a good flow bench and are probably doing things correctly. If the Test Correction changes a lot from check to check, you probably have a problem with the bench (intermittent leaks), are misunderstanding the procedure, or a not doing things the same from check to check.

Figure 4.20 Calculating Test Correction Factor	Click on Test Corr box to open Calc Test
File Graph Report Test Options Head Flow Bench Engine Pr Calc Test Correction	Correction menu.
Int #1 Exh #1 Int #2 Exh #2 In New Test Correction 1.032	Select this option to
Test & Head Conditions Test Comments Current Test Correction 1.021	type in CFM readings
1 1.84"Valve 6:44 pm 08/30/1999 Meas. Flow WO Test Corr. 148.5	
1.021 Test Corr. 4"Bore Adapter Current Date/Time 08/31/99 07:11 am	
10" Test Pres. Leakage 0 Help: Operator who	Type in the CFM flow
Test Operator Jack Current operators or Data Type Calculate from CFM flow	you obtained with the
Test Data	office plate.
SuperFlow 110 Orifices	
Point Lift L/D Range Test Flow Test Flow CFM Pres " Pres " Temp Temp Temp Temp Temp Temp Temp Temp	<ul> <li>Click on Use Calc</li> <li>Value button to use</li> </ul>
1 1000 000 9 10.04 84.7 73 110 151.6 Notes:	the new Test
Update Bench Correction Factor Also?	Correction.
This correction factor will be used for Test File MOD-FORD. Do you also want it to be the current Test Correction Factor for your flow bench?	Click on Yes to keep
Yes No. (Std Elow is fit the orifice you flow to	this Test Correction with the Master Bench
10 measure the Test Correction.	Specs.
Use Calc Value Help Cancel Print	

Now remove the orifice plate and install the head on the bench with the correct bore adapter to flow Cylinder #1's intake port. (Be sure to record the bore adapter diameter in the Test Options menu.) It is necessary to first measure the CFM leakage.

Perform the check just as done for the orifice plate: set leakage to zero, close the valve and close off the port with tape, record flow with the FlowCom at Range 1, close FlowCom screen and type in the Leakage flow recorded of 2.2 CFM. As in Example 4.1, after entering 2.2 CFM Leakage, the CFM for Row 1 goes to zero. This shows the leakage correction factor is working properly.

Remove the tape from the port and open the FlowCom screen again. Since the first row at .000 valve lift has been filled in with the Leakage data, select Data Point #2 from the FlowCom screen. Notice that row #2 is now highlighted in the Test Data grid and the valve lift and Range from row #2 are filled in on the FlowCom screen. All you have to do is set the valve lift, set the Range and readjust flow control to maintain approximately 10" Test Pres. When this has been done, click on the Record command or press  $\langle F1 \rangle$ . The program will take 10 readings, average them, calculate CFM and fill the results in the Test Data grid, and advance to the next row. If the head being tested flows significantly different than the old head, you may need to change the Range on the FlowCom screen as needed.



#### Tips using FlowCom:

The FlowCom can also calculate CFM based on readings which you must "type" into it. Typing into the FlowCom (basically pressing buttons like a hand calculator) is cumbersome and really is not even necessary. The Port Flow Analyzer is really only using the FlowCom to read pressures, temperatures, barometer and possibly swirl or tumble. It does not use the FlowCom's Range settings, leakage #, test pressure or flow direction (except for SF 1020 benches). Therefore, you do not need to make any changes to the FlowCom during the running of a test. The program is notifying you of difference between the FlowCom settings and the program settings mostly to explain why the FlowCom's CFM may not match what the program is calculating. *If the program's entries and flow bench specs are correct, then the CFM recorded by the program is correct.* 

#### Tips using FlowCom, cont:

Although many FlowCom settings are not critical, *the calibrations of the pressure and temperature sensors are critical.* Whenever you are recording data, double check that the manometers and dial thermometers are agreeing with the readings in the Port Flow Analyzer program. Pressures are more critical and should agree within 0.2 " for Test Pressure and within 1% for Flow Pressure. Temperatures should agree within 3-5 degrees. If you are noticing difference greater than this, recalibrate your FlowCom following SuperFlow's recommendations.



Figure 4.23 Recording Port Velocity (Pitot Tube) Data with FlowCom Select which Velocity Point (Port Locations 1-1.51 V Reversion Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 9) here. When FlowCom: SF110 X <u>Graph</u> <u>Report</u> <u>Test</u> Options File recording, this Close Record Vel (F1) Port Velocity Options Help Int #2 Int #1 Exh #1 Exh #2 advances automatically. Velocity Point<sup>®</sup> Act. Test Pres Range • **JM** 8 #3 🔻 10.04 Test & Head Conditions Click here to start or Test Commen 6:44 pm 08/30/1999 1 1.84" Valve stop recording port Data Pointi Valve Flow Reading 8 .600" 💌 .600 velocity readings. 80.3 % 1.032 Test Corr. 4" Bore Adapter Test Temp (T1) Flow Temp (T2 Corr. CFM Flow 10" Test Pres. Leakage 2.2 Help: Click on Press <F1> to record Click on the He 76.8 120.3 08.2port velocity when you **Test Operator** Jack be tested on thi Port Velocity Barometer have the pitot tube in Test Data 29.55 174.2 the proper port location. SuperFlow 110 Orifices For Range 8 Point Vel Vel Vel Vel Vel Vel Vel Vel V 🔺 Port Velocity displayed 1 2 #2 **#** #1 #3 #5 #6 #7 #8 in black, CFM in gray when recording port velocity. 3 4 4 5 5 Port Locations 1-9 6 shown in Port Layout diagram and at top of 185 169 8 each column. 9 7 8 9 10 Velocities are entered Ť automatically into the Test Data grid.

be somewhat rearranged to record Port Velocity readings. See Figure 4.23.

Position your Pitot tube in each of the 9 port locations indicated on the screen. While holding the Pitot Tube, press the <F1> key (easier than clicking on RecordVel). The computer will take 3 readings to average together as the port velocity for that port location. The average velocity will be loaded into the Test Data grid, and the data point will be advanced to the next location. When all 9 points have been recorded, the FlowCom screen will be converted back to that used for recording CFM flow.

#### **Remaining Ports**

Now set up the head and flow bench to flow the exhaust port of #1 cylinder. Advance to Exhaust Port #1 in the program by closing the FlowCom screen and clicking on the "Exh #1" tab at the top of the Main Screen. The exhaust data pattern remaining from the XFRD185.PTI file is shown. Measure leakage and then record data with the FlowCom as done for the intake port.

When you have set and recorded CFM data for .600" lift, then record Pitot tube velocities as done with the intake port.

Continue flowing the remaining ports using the old data from the XFRD185.PTI file as the pattern.

After flowing the entire cylinder head, be sure to save your test file by clicking on File at the top, left of the Main Screen, then clicking on Save. Reports and graphs as shown in Examples 4.3 and 4.4 are now possible.

Note: There are many alternate ways to perform this flow test. For example, flow all the intake ports and then all the exhaust ports. This example is only one method used to illustrate the Port Flow Analyzer's commands and options.

## Example 4.3 Analyzing Cylinder Head Performance

The Port Flow Analyzer provides the user with a number of methods for comparing cylinder head performance, especially the Pro version. Cylinder heads designed to operate on the same engine can be compared as well as cylinder heads from different engine designs. This example assumes the user has already input the data and two Test Files exist, XCHV600.PTI and XCHVSTK.PTI which come with the Port Flow Analyzer program in the Examples folder.

Note: Files XCHV600.PTI and XCHVSTK.PTI have been changed to "Example SB Chevy on SF 600" and "Example SB Chevy Stock" in version 3.5.

XCHVSTK.PTI is a basically stock head with 1.94/1.50 valves, flowed at 20" test pressure (before porting). XCHV600.PTI is a test of the same head with major porting and 2.02/1.60 valves installed, flowed at 25" test pressure (after porting).

At the Main Screen, click on File, then Open (from all saved tests) to open the Flow Test Library. Open a copy of the XCHVSTK.PTI data from the Examples folder. The program will return you to the Main Screen.

#### Calculated Data Reports

•

Select Reports from the Main Screen to obtain the Reports Options menu. Click on the down arrow key for "Types" of reports to open a list of Report Types. Before you do comparisons, it may be best to look at a report of *Calculated* results for 1 head. Select the Report Type of Int & Exh Calculated Results. Set the other report options as shown in Figure 4.24. These settings will produce a report of Intake and Exhaust Calculated Data, averaging all ports together, where the intake and exhaust results are both corrected to a test pressure of 25 ".

Trends to look for in calculated results, in reference to Figure 4.25 include:

- Corr CFM increases as valve Lift increases.
- VlvArea (valve area) increases with valve lift up to a point, then "tops out" at an L/D of .25 (valve lift equal to 1/4 of the valve's diameter). That is because now the limiting area is the valve throat area which does not increase with valve Lift.
- FlwArea (flow area) increases as CrCFM increases. The better flowing the head, the higher the FlwArea.

Figure 4.24 Report Options Menu					
Report Name 🗙					
Report Specs					
Type Int & Exh Calculated Data					
Correct to New Test Pressure Yes -					
New Int Test Pres, "water 25					
New Exh Test Pres, "water 25					
Which Cylinders Average for Head					
<b>Notes:</b> Select the options you want for this report. Some options may be disabled (grayed out so you can't change them) depending on the type of report you select or other settings. Then click on the 'Make Report' button.					
Make Report Help Cancel Print					

Flow Coef or Flow Coefficient is an efficiency rating of the port and valve at each lift. The higher the Flow Coefficient, the higher the flow for the size of the valve or Vlv Area. A Flow Coef of 1.000 indicates the valve and port are very well designed for the size of the valve. A Flow Coef of .4 to .5 indicates the port and valve have a good amount of untapped potential. See Section 3.1 on Reports.

Note: As mentioned in Section 3.1, the setting of Use Seat Angle to Calc Vlv Area in the Preferences menu has a large effect on the VlvArea and Flow Coef calculation. In these examples, this spec is set to No to be consistent with the Basic version of Port Flow Analyzer and our Engine Analyzer programs.

igure 4.25	Report	of Int &	Exh Ca	alculated	d Result	ts Avera	iged Aci	ross All	Ports	shown here
		Click on	Report Ty This	ypes to o section s	pen up th shows a s	e Reports	s Options of critical	menu. specs for	this head	d and test.
S. Port Flow	Analyzer it Report	<b>v3.0 Pe</b> r Types File	formance Help(F1)	Trends	[ XCHVS	TK.PTI ]				_ 문 ×
	omments	Report b Average 4 Cylind	f: Test of 8:14 f ers 08/0*	Time PM 1/1996	Teste Int: 20'' Exh: 20''	d at Corr ti 25.0'' 25.0''	o #VIvs 1 1	Vlv Dia 1.94'' 1.5''	Stem Dia .34'' .34''	Port Area 2.52 sq in 1.70 sq in
Port	Lift	L/D	Corr CFM	VIvArea sq.in.	CFM / sq.in.	FlwArea sq.in	Flo <del>w</del> Coef.	Valve Velocity	Port Velocity	% Exh/Int
Int, 4 points	.097	.050	46.5	.591	78.62	.337	.571	188.7	44.3	
Int, 4 points	.194	.100	95.5	1.182	80.74	.693	.586	193.8	91.0	
Int, 4 points	.291	.150	140.1	1.774	79.02	1.018	.574	189.6	133.7	
Int, 4 points	.388	.200	163.8	2.365	69.25	1.189	.503	166.2	156.2	
Int, 4 points	.485	.250	169.7	2.865	59.23	1.232	.430	142.1	161.8	
Int, 4 points	.582	.300	173.0	2.865	60.38	1.256	.438	144.9	165.0	
Exh, 4 points	.075	.050	25.9	.353	73.23	.188	.532	175.7	36.6	55.7
Exh, 4 points	.150	.100	57.1	.707	80.83	.415	.587	194.0	80.8	59.9
Eub 4 pointe	.225	.150	83.5	1.060	78.71	.606	.572	188.9	118.0	59.6
Exil, 4 points	200	.200	106.7	1.414	75.49	.775	.548	181.2	150.9	65.2
Exh, 4 points	.300					027	400	165.0	102.0	67.0
Exh, 4 points Exh, 4 points Exh, 4 points	.375	.250	115.2	1.676	68.73	.037	.433	103.0	102.3	07.3

- Flow Coef for most all ports is generally highest at low lifts and steadily drops as lift increases to an L/D of .25. At L/D greater than .25 Flow Coef may start to increase again. (Occasionally, Flow Coef may drop at very low lifts, L/D less than .05.)
- Since these heads are stock, the somewhat poor Flow Coefs being in the range of .4 to .6 is to be expected and *does* indicated that there is potential for a large improvement with porting.
- The %E/I should generally be between 60% and 90% for most all lifts. This head shows a range from 55% to 65% which is somewhat lower than expected. However, remember that this simple calculation does not consider the cam profile, which has a lot to do with what the engine actually "sees". See the more accurate % Exh/Int calculation based on cam profile discussed in Section 3.1, page 78 and in Example 4.4.

#### Comparison Reports (Pro version only)

Click on the Report Types menu command shown in Figure 4.25. to open the Report Options menu to select a new Report Type. This time select Compare Tests - CrCFM @Lift. This report will compare the CFM of the Current Test XCHVSTK.PTI with the CFM of another test you can pick from the library at approximately equal valve Lifts (Figure 4.26).

At the Report Options menu, notice that the Which Cylinders spec is disabled. That's because comparison reports always compare the Average data for all cylinders. Intake and Exhaust Test Pressure are being used in the menu for making the report, because all comparison reports correct the data to this Test Pressure to ensure you are making valid comparisons. In this example, one test was recorded at 20" and one was recorded at 25". Both tests will be corrected to 25" for the comparison report as shown in Figure 4.26.

Figure 4.26 Report Options Menu					
Report Name 🛛 🗙					
Report Specs					
Type Compare Heads - CrCFM @Lift					
Correct to New Test Pressure Yes V					
New Int Test Pres, "water 25					
New Exh Test Pres, "water 25					
Which Cylinders All Cylinders					
Notes: Select the options you want for this report. Some options may be disabled (grayed out so you can't change them) depending on the type of report you select or other settings. Then click on the 'Make Report' button.					
Make Report Help Cancel Print					



Click on the Make Report button in the Report Options menu. You will be shown the Flow Test Library where you can pick the test to compare with the current test. You highlight XCHV600.PTI and click on the Open button. See Figure 4.27.



When the report is completed, you are presented with a screen similar to Figure 4.28. Figure 4.28 also shows the Printer menu, which is obtained by clicking on the Printer menu command or the Printer button. With options selected in the Printer menu, you will obtain the printed report shown in Figure 4.29.

Port Flow Analyzer v Test: XCHVSTK.PTI Folder: examples	3.0	Ya ga Pe	our name / here. See erformance	compa Prefer Trend	ny nam ences. s (C) 19	e can 999	This 3:19 Page	Report Printed pm 11-09-02 e: 1
Report Comparing 2 Head	ds							
	Curre	nt Test		Compa	rison 7	ſest		
Folder Name: File Name: Test Date: Test Time:	examp XCHVS 08/01 8:14	les TK.PTI /1996 PM		examp XCHV6 08/01 8:14	les 00.PTI /1996 PM			
Intake:								
Tested at: # Valves:	20" 1			25" 1				
Valve Dia: Stem Dia: AvgPort Area:	1.94 .34 2.52			2.02 .34 2.52				
Throat Dia: Seat Angle:	1.74 45			1.82 45				
Exhaust:								
Tested at:	20"			25"				
# Valves:	1			1 6				
Stem Dia:	34			37				
AvgPort Area:	1.69			1.69				
Throat Dia:	1.3			1.4				
Seat Angle:	45			45				
Port	# Pnts	Lift (in)	Avg CrCFM 20.0"	# Pnts	Lift (in)	Avg CrCFM 20.0"	Differ CFM	rence %
Avg Intake	4	.097	41.8	4	.101	57.0	15.2	36.4
Avg Intake	4	.194	85.8	4	.202	114.1	28.3	33.0
Avg Intake	4	-291 -291	1/7 2	4	.303	105.8	3/.8	30.0
Avg Intake	4	. 300	152 5	4	. 404	208 6	40.U 56 1	36.8
Avg Intake	4	.582	155.5	4	.606	217.3	61.8	39.7
Avg Exhaust	4	.075	23.0	4	.080	34.8	11.8	51.3
Avg Exhaust	4	.150	50.9	4	.160	70.6	19.7	38.7
Avg Exhaust	4	.225	74.3	4	.240	103.7	29.4	39.6
Avg Exnaust Avg Exhaust	4 4	.300	95.1 102 6	4 A	.320	121.8	30./ A1 7	38.0
Avg Exhaust	4	.375	102.0	4	.400	144.3	41.7	40.0

NOTE: Version 3.5 has greatly expanded the ability to compare individual ports on one head or between different heads in reports. Check "Cyl-Cyl Comparison Reports" in Appendix 7.

V3.5 B also has advanced Head Porter graph features. See Appendix 9.

#### Graphs

One way to check data for possible testing errors or port flow problems is to graph all cylinder's flow data together. This is done in the small Summary Graph at the Main Screen. You can also produce a larger version of this graph by clicking on Graph at the top of the Main Screen. You will open the Graph Options menu shown in Figure 4.30. Select the Graph Type of Corr Int & Exh CFM, Correct to New Test Pres to No, Which Cylinders to All Cylinders, and Horizontal X Axis to Lift, inches. You should obtain a graph as shown in Figure 4.31.

Figure 4.31 points out a couple of things:

- Most all port's flow curves are relatively smooth and show CFM always increasing with increasing lift. This indicates no *major* errors in entering the data.
- Cylinder #1's intake flows much better than the others intakes, which may be indicating some type of test error.
  - First, examine the raw data from cylinder #1. For example, perhaps an incorrect Leak CFM was entered for this cylinder.
  - You may want to repeat this test on cylinder #1. Perhaps a leak developed during the test, after Leak CFM was measured.
  - If you then believe cylinder #1 flows significantly better than the other cylinders, examine #1 intake port. You may see what makes it better and incorporate that characteristic into the other ports.
- Cylinder #7's exhaust has a sharp bend at .300" Lift, again indicating a possible test error. You may want to double check this point.



Graph Name	·	×			
Graph Specs					
Type Corr Int & Ex	h CFM				
Correct to New Te	st Pressure	No 🔽			
New Int Test Pres,	"water	28			
New Exh Test Pres	s, "water	28			
Which Cylinders	All Cylinders	•			
Horizontal X Axis	Lift, inches	•			
Notes: Select the options you want for this graph. Some options may be disabled (grayed out so you can't change them) depending on the type of graph you select or other settings. Then click on the 'Make Graph' button.					
Make Graph	lelp Cano	el Print			

Figure 4 30 Graph Options Menu



The Port Flow Analyzer also provides the user with the option of graphing data from 2 different heads on the same graph, called Multiple Tests graphs. From the Graph Screen, click on Add Graph to obtain the File Open screen for the entire Flow Test Library. Find the XCHV600.PTI test file in the Examples folder and click on it. This will add this test to the graph. (In the Pro version, you may also get some additional tests added, which were in the History Log and marked "Yes" to graph. If this is the case, click on History Log at the top of the Graph screen, and "un-mark" all tests other than XCHV600.PTI and the current test XCHVSTK.PTI for graphing.)



You can see that Figure 4.33 looks quite cluttered. If you click on Graph Type to open the Graph Options menu, you can change the Cylinders to Graph from All Cylinders to *Average for Head*. This will produce the graph of Figure 4.34, where you can more easily see that both the intake and exhaust of the XCHV600.PTI head flow much better than the XCHVSTK.PTI head. The exhaust on the modified port flows as well as the intake on the stock port.



### NOTE: Version 3.5 has greatly expanded the ability to compare individual ports on one head or between different heads in graphs. Check Appendix 7.

#### Engine Graphs (Pro Version Only)

Another feature in the Pro version of Port Flow Analyzer is the ability to combine the head's flow curve with a cam profile for even more in-depth analysis. After all, how a head flows at a particular lift is only important for the amount of time the cam holds the valve at that lift. For example, how a head flows at .700" lift is not important if the cam only lifts the valve to .550" lift.

First, set the current Engine Specs to match an engine and cam you want to investigate. Click on Engine at the top of the Main Screen to obtain the Engine Specs menu shown in Figure 4.35. The Port Flow Analyzer provides several ways to fill in these cam and engine specs. You can:

- Enter or change any of these specs individually
- Click on the Cam Type combo box and pick an Example Cam to fill in most of the cam specs with one of the hundreds of example cams provided with the program
- Or click on File, then Open Example Engine (provided by Performance Trends) or Open Saved Engine (an engine which you have previously saved).

For this example, click on File, then Open Example Engine, then find the	Figure 4.35 Engine Specs Me	nu				
X350MOD.PTI engine file and open it. These specs represent a 350 Chevy with	Click on File, the Open Example Engine to find and open the X350MOD.PTI engine file.					
230 duration cam with 105 lobe centers. Then click on Back (ok) to close the Engine Specs menu and return to the Main Screen. At the Main Screen, click	Click here and pick the "Pick Example Cam" to load in cam specs from hundreds of example cams provided with the program.					
on File, then Save to save the	Back (ok) File Help					
X350MOD.PTI engine specs to the XCHVSTK.PTI test file.	Cam Specs	General Cam Specs				
Next, Open the XCHV600.PTI test file by clicking on File, then Open (from all saved tests) at the Main Screen. Back at the Main Screen, click on Engine to open up the Engine Specs screen for this test file. Again, open the example engine file X350MOD.PTI, then click on Back (ok) to return to the Main Screen. Then save this file with these same engine specs. Now you know that the 2 heads (test	Centerline, deg105105Duration @ .050"230230Opening @ .050"1040Closing @ .050"4010Max Lobe Lift, CIc.33.33Actual Valve Lash,.025.025Rocker Arm Ratio1.61.6Gross Valve Lift, in.528.528Use Cam FileNo < No	Lift for Rating Events .050 inches Lift for Rating Events .050 inches Lifter (profile) Type Aggr Solid Flat Total Cam Advance 0 Straight Up Designed Valve Lash, in .025 Lobe Separation, cam deg 105.0 General Engine Specs Bore, in 4 Stroke, in 3.48 # Cyl 8 C.R. Clc 10.5 Connecting Rod Length, in 5.7				
files) you want to compare are combined with the exact same engine specs. Any difference you see now in engine analysis will be due only to the head differences. At the Main Screen, click on Graph, then select the Graph Type of "Int & Exh Flow Area+VlyLiff" Then click on	Exh File     Pick       Help     Location of center of lobe of cam as currently installed, degrees after TDC. p 46	Cu In 349.8 CCs 5734.0 Chamber CCs 75.4 Engine Comments Example of Small Block 350 Chevy - Street/Strip.				

Make Graph to produce a graph similar to that shown in Figure 4.36.



Notice in the graph legend the numbers labeled IFAr and EFAr. This is the Intake and Exhaust Flow Areas graphed. These will match the flow areas given in Eng. Performance Estimate reports as discussed in Example 4.4. Table 4.1 shows a comparison of the 2 heads with this particular cam.

Test (head)	XCHVSTK.PTI	XCHV600.PTI	Improvement
IFAr	224	296	32%
EF Ar	155	210	35%
% Exh/Int	69%	71%	2%

Table 4.1 shows that with this cam, the heads flow 32% better on the intake and 35% better on the exhaust. The % Exh/Int has also increased from 69% to 71%. If you did this same comparison with a different cam, the results would be different. For example, if you specified a larger exhaust cam lobe or rocker arm ratio, the % Exh/Int would increase.
### Example 4.4 Engine Performance Estimate Report (Pro version only)

The Pro version of Port Flow Analyzer provides an engine performance prediction function allowing the user to compare cylinder head, camshaft, and other variables on predicted torque, horsepower, idle vacuum, etc. The Eng. Performance Estimate reports are made at the estimated torque peak and horsepower peak RPMs. The following example will demonstrate how this predictive feature can be used to evaluate cylinder head and camshaft modifications on engine performance.

Note: Performance Trends Engine Analyzer programs (standard and Pro versions) can do much more detailed and accurate estimates of engine performance. The calculations done in the Port Flow Analyzer are rather simplistic compared to these more detailed programs.

This example will assume your customer has a 350 Chevy (750 CFM carb, single plane manifold with a mild cam) which sees some drag strip use, but is primarily for the street. His current heads are the XCHVSTK.PTI heads in the Flow Test Library. You have just finished installing 2.02/1.60 valves, porting and flowing these heads. These are the XCHV600.PTI heads in the Test File Library. You want to estimate a HP potential improvement and determine if the current cam is sufficient.

At the Main Screen, click on File, then Open (from all saved tests) to open the XCHVSTK.PTI test file from the Examples folder. Back at the Main Screen, click on Engine to open the Engine Specs menu. At the Engine Specs menu, click on File, then Open Example Engine to open the X350MLD.PTI engine file. The program displays the Example Engine Library provided with the program by Performance Trends. These files represent different engine/camshaft combinations which have been created with the Port Flow Analyzer. You can also add other combos to a similar library called Saved Engines. Click on X350MLD.PTI and then click on

the Open button.

The program will return you to the Engine Specs menu so vou can see the specs for this file. Also note that the Current Engine is X350MLD.PTI at the top of this menu. While reviewing the Engine Specs data file for X350MLD.PTI, vou see it is a 4.00 x 3.48 350 CID V-8 with 9.3 compression, and a very mild cam. (The MLD in X350MLD.PTI stands for mild cam.) Return to the Main Screen by clicking on Back (ok) at the top left of the menu or pressing the <Exc> key. (This is very similar to what was done in Example 4.3 to make Engine Graphs.)

By opening the XCHVSTK.PTI Flow Test and the X350MLD.PTI Engine Specs file, you have basically "installed" the XCHVSTK.PTI heads on the X350MLD.PTI engine.

Figure 4.37 Engine Specs Me	nu Open Example Engine to find and
	D.P IT engine file.
File Nam	ne of current Engine Specs
🖺 Engine Specs [X350MOD.PTI]	×
Back (ok) /File Help	
Cam Specs	General Cam Specs
Intake Exhaust	Type Use Specs in this Menu
Duration @ 050"	Lift for Rating Events .050 inches
Duration @ .050 230 230	Lifter (profile) Type Aggr Solid Flat
	Total Cam Advance O Straight Up 🔻
	Designed Valve Lash, in .025
Max Lobe Lift, <u>Cic</u> .33 .33	Lobe Separation, cam deg 105.0
Actual Valve Lash, .025 .025	
Hocker Arm Hatio 1.6 1.6	Bore in A Stroke in 2.49
Gross Valve Lift, in .528 .528	
Use Cam File No 🔻 No 💌	# Cyi 8 C.R. <u>Cic</u> 10.5
Int File Pick	Connecting Rod Length, in 5.7
Exh File Pick	Cu In 349.8 CCs 5734.0 Chamber CCs 75.4
☐ Help	Engine Comments
Location of center of lobe of cam as currently installed, degrees after TDC. p 46	Example of Small Block 350 Chevy - Street/Strip.
	<b>_</b>

At the Main Screen, select the Make Reports option, and pick the Report Type of Eng. Performance Estimate. All other Make Reports specs are now disabled as they have no affect on the report. Click on the Make Report button to make the report.

The calculated results are displayed on the computer screen, and you can click on the slide bar buttons on the right to display all the results on the screen. See Figure 4.38. Figure 4.39 is a printed hardcopy of this report obtained by clicking on the Print command or Printer button at top of the Reports screen. Important values are summarized in Table 4.2 in Column A. Major points illustrated by Figure 4.39 include:

- The report indicates a stock torque peak of 376 ft lbs at 3600 RPM and a stock HP peak of 285 HP at 4600 RPM. (These figures may look high, but the Port Flow Analyzer is basically assuming a "race engine" condition. This is the engine's potential with open race headers, race intake, 29.92 barometer and 60 deg F correction factor, high octane fuel and optimum spark advance, minimum accessories, etc.)
- At the HP peak RPM of 4600, the piston speed is a relatively "low stress" 2668 ft/minute.
- For this low revving engine combination, the program used an intake runner with 1.79" diameter runners on the intake (10" long). This diameter is not necessarily optimum, but is the Avg Port Dia in the XCHVSTK.PTI head specs. The program chose to use 1.5" headers with 52.2" primaries (as measured from the intake valve). These are the runner specs which produced the estimated torque and HP. Much more detailed simulations are available with the Performance Trends line of Engine Analyzer programs.
- The program recommends a much smaller intake port volume of 137 CCs versus the existing 186 CCs. (This will change with a different selection of cam, or different intake than what the program is assuming, or heads with different flow capabilities.)
- An estimated idle vacuum of 14.6 " Mercury. Although his engine may actually idle at a different vacuum, this number is useful to judge any change in idle vacuum from changes in head flow or cam specs.
- The total % Exh/Int Flow Area for these heads with this cam is a very acceptable 75.8 %.

Figure 4.38 Engine Perforr	nance Estim	ate Report		Click here to
Port Flow Analyzer v3.0 Perform	ance Trends [X	CHVSTK.PTI ] - [ ]	_ 8 ×	print report.
5. Back Print Report Types File He	lp(F1)		_ 8 ×	1
Comments Report of: Engine Perf.	Test Time 8:14 PM Int: 08/01/1996 Exh	Tested at         Corr to         # Vivs         Viv Dia         S           20"         25.0"         1         1.94"         .           20"         25.0"         1         1.5"         .	Stem Dia Port Area 34'' 2.52 sq in 34'' 1.70 sq in	Click and slide this
Engine Summary: Currer	t Head / Fol	der: XCHVSTK.PTI / EXAMP	LES	down to
Currer	nt Engine & C	am: X350MLD.PTI		
				see all of
Performance Potential At Es	st Tq Peak: 3	600		the report.
Torque, Ft Lbs	376	Horsepower	258	
Air Flow, CFM	337	Volumetric Eff, % 📃	92.5	
Fuel Flow, lb/hr	124	Piston Speed, Ft/Min	2.088	Section
				describing
Performance Potential At Es	t HP Peak: 4	600		actionated
Torque, Ft Lbs	325	Horsepower	285	estimated
Air Flow, CFM	403	Volumetric Eff, % 🔨	86.5	torque peak.
Fuel Flow, lb/hr	148	Piston Speed, Ft/Min 🔪	2668	
Runners Used to Est Perf (n	nau not be op	timum. 1 int & 1 exh rnnr	/culti:	0
Int Runner Lenath. in	10.0	Exh Header Pri Len. in	52.2	_ Section
Int Runner Aug Area, soin	2.52	(measured from value)		describing
Int Runner Aug Dia in	1 70	Fyh Header O D in	1 50	estimate HP
ine namer nyg via, in		Ean nedder o.o., in	11.50	book
Intake Port Holume in CCs (	for 1 port	4 5 inches long).		реак.
lini lised to Est Perf	186	Suggested Port Holume	137	
(Port Dia-Head Spece)	100	(10'' rupper J600 PP	M)	
		(18 10001, 4000 00	,	
Calculated Results.				
Int Halue Lift in	375	Exh Halue Lift in	375	
Int Duration @ 050''	204 0	Exh Duration @ 050''	216 0	
	204.0		210.0	1

### Figure 4.39 Printout of Eng. Perf. Estimate Report (original XCHVSTK.PTI heads, mild cam)

Port Flow Analyzer v3.0PerformanTest: XCHVSTK.PTIYour nameFolder: CHEVgo here. \$			ance Trenc ne / compa See Prefe	nce Trends (C) 1999 ne / company name can See Preferences.			This Report Printed: 9:49 am 09-09-99 Page: 1		
Head #: Customer: Johnson Operator:		Bore Ada Int Port Ad Exh Port A	oter Diame dapter: Adapter:	eter: "					
Report of: Engine Performance	Fest Time 3:14 PM 08/01/1996	int: Exh:	Tested at 20" 20"	Corr to 25.0" 25.0"	# Vivs 1 1	VIv Dia 1.94" 1.5"	Stem Dia .34" .34"	Port Area 2.52 sq in 1.70 sq in	
Engine Summary:	Current He Current En	ad / Folde gine & Car	er: XCHV m: X350MI	STK.PTI / LD.PTI	CHEV	in a subsection of the section of the			
Performance Potent	ial At Est To	Peak: 360	00			258			
Torque, Ft LDS	3/0		Volumetr	=r ic Eff. %		92.5			
Fuel Flow, lb/hr	124		Piston Sp	peed, Ft/	Min	2088			
Performance Potent	ial At Est HP	Peak: 46	00						
Torque, Ft Lbs	325		Horsepow	er		285			
Air Flow, CFM	403		Volumetr:	LC Eff, %		86.5			
Fuel Flow, 1b/hr	148		Piston S	peea, rt/	m111	¥000			
Runners Used to Es	t Perf (may n	ot be opt	imum, 1 in	nt & 1 ex	h rnnr/d	cyl):			
Int Runner Lengt	h, in 10.	0 -	Exh Head	er Pri Le	n, in	52.2			
Int Runner Avg P	rea,sgin 2.5	2	(measu	red from	valve)	1 50			
Int Runner Avg I	)ia, in 1.7	9	Exh Head	er U.D.,	10	1.50			
Intake Port Volume Vol Used to Est (Port Dia-Head	e in CCs (for Perf 186 I Specs)	1 port, 4	.5 inches Suggeste (10'' :	long): i Port Vo runner, 4	lume 600 RPM)	137 )			
Calculated Results		-	Buch Malan	1	-	375			
Int Valve Lift,	in .37	5	Exh Valve	BLIIT, 1 Hon & O	n 50''	216.0			
Int Duration e	106	.0	Exh Lobe	Center	20	96.0			
Eff Int Lobe Are	a, Deg*In 18.	02	Eff Exh	Lobe Area	, Deg*In	n 19.07			
Int Flow Area, I	eg*SqIn 181	.4	Exh Flow	Area, De	g*SqIn	137.6			
Lobe Separation	101	.0	Lifter T	ype Danas D	+1-	HydFla	lt		
Ovip Flow Area,	Deg*SqIn 7.5		Tet Idle	B Area, D Vacuum.	eg*in ''Ha	14.6			
SECTAINING CON SEXH/Int Flow A	Area 75.	8	PPC INTE	vacuum,	ng	14.0			
Engine Disp., cu Compression Rati	in 349 10 9.3	• 8 0	Engine D Clearanc	isp., lit e Volume,	ers ccs	5.73 86.3			
Engine File: X350MLD.F	PTI		·····						
Engine Comments:									
Example of Small	Block 350 Chevy -	Mild Product	tion Cam.						
Detailed Cam Specs	Intake	Exhaust	Gen	eral Cam Sp	ecs		0	Mani	
Centerline, deg ATD	c 106	96	Ţ	ype: atod Value I	: <b>a</b> .	Use	opecs in thi	s menu inchor	
	204	216	R R	aleu valve L			UCU. Li kiim	urcries vd Elat	
Opening @ .050"	-4	2 <del>4</del> 10	Р Т	ntal Cam Ad	vance		י געווע רי ק ה	Retard	
Liosing @ .USU	20	12		esigned Val	velach in		5.0	.026	
Actual Value Lill, III	23. 026	028		obe Senarat	ion, cam d	ea		101.0	
Rocker Arm Ratio	.520	1.5	Gen	eral Engine	Specs	- 8			
Gross Valve Lift. in	.375	.375	B	ore, in				4	
	.570		s	troke, in				3.48	
			#	Cyl				8	
			C	.R.				9.3	
1			~			1-		E 7	

### Figure 4.40 Printout of Eng. Perf. Estimate Report (ported XCHV600.PTI heads, mild cam)

Port Flow Analyzer v3.0FTest: XCHV600.PTIYFolder: CHEVg			Performance Trends (C) 1999 Your name / company name can go here. See Preferences.				Th 9:5 Pa	This Report Printed: 9:50 am 09-09-99 Page: 1		
Head #: Customer: Johnson Operator:				Bore Adap Int Port Ad Exh Port A	ter Diame apter: .dapter:	eter: "		1910 <u></u>		
Report of: Engine Performance	Test Time 8:14 PM 08/01/1996		lnt: Exh:	Tested at 25" 25"	Corr to 25.0" 25.0"	# Vivs 1 1	Vlv Dia 2.02" 1.6"	Stem Dia .34" .34"	Port Area 2.52 sq ir 1.70 sq ir	
Engine Summary:	Current	t H <b>ea</b> d t Engir	/ Fold he & Ca	er: XCHV6 m: X350ML	DO.PTI / D.PTI	CHEV			<u> </u>	
Performance Potent	tial At Est	t Tq Pe	ak: 46	00						
Torque, Ft Lbs		392		Horsepowe	r		343			
Fuel Flow, CFM	r	458 168		Volumetri Piston Sp	c Eif, % eed. Ft/M	lin	98.4 2668			
							2000			
Performance Potent	tial At Est	t HP Pe	ak: 54	DO	-		270			
Air Flow. CFM		530		Volumetri	∟ c Eff. %		378 97.0			
Fuel Flow, 1b/h	r	194		Piston Sp	eed, Ft/M	lin ·	3132			
Dunnana Hand to -			<b>.</b> .				• •			
Int Runner Lengi	st Peri (ma th. in	ay not 10.0	De opt	imum, 1 in Exh Heade	t & 1 exf r Pri Ler	i rnnr/c	:y1):			
Int Runner Avg A	Area,sgin	2.52		(measur	ed from v	valve)	57.5			
Int Runner Avg I	Dia, in	1.79		Exh Heade	r O.D., i	.n	1.75			
Vol Used to Est (Port Dia-Head Calculated Result)	Perf i Specs) s:	186		Suggested (10'' r	Port Vol unner, 54	ume 00 RPM)	161			
Int Valve Lift,	in	.375		Exh Valve	Lift, in	L	.375			
Int Duration @ .	.050''	204.0		Exh Durat.	Lon @ .05	0''	216.0			
Eff Int Lobe Are	a. Dectin	105.0		Exh Lobe (	Center	Dectin	96.0			
Int Flow Area, I	Deg*SqIn	233.5		Exh Flow	Area, Deg	*SqIn	184.0			
Lobe Separation		101.0		Lifter Typ	p <b>e</b>	· -	HydFla	t		
Ovip Flow Area, Est Cranking Cor	Deg*SqIn	10.2		Ovlp Lobe	Area, De	g*In	.22			
& Exh/Int Flow A	Area	78.8		rat idle	acuum,	Чġ	13.0			
Engine Disp., cu Compression Rati	ı in Lo	349.8 9.30		Engine Dis Clearance	sp., lite Volume,	ccs	5.73 86.3			
Engine File: X350MLD.F	PTI								<b></b>	
Engine Comments. Example of Small	Block 350 Ch	ew - Milr	Product	ion Cam						
Detailed Cam Specs	In	take	Exhaust	Gener	al Cam Spe	CS				
Centerline deg ATD(	0	106	96	Typ	e:		Use S	pecs in this	Menu	
ouncentre, deg Arbt		204	216	Rat	ed Valve Lil	ft:		.050 ii	nches	
Duration @ .050"		-4	24	Pro	file Type:			Mild Hy	d Flat	
Duration @ .050" Opening @ .050"		****	12	Tot	ai Cam Adv	ance		5.0 F	Retard	
Duration @ .050" Opening @ .050" Closing @ .050"		20	~~			a lach in			026	
Duration @ .050" Opening @ .050" Closing @ .050" Max Lobe Lift, in		20 .25 026	.25	Des	signed valve	*				
Duration @ .050" Opening @ .050" Closing @ .050" Max Lobe Lift, in Actual Valve Lash, in Rocker Arm Patio		20 .25 .026	.25 .028	Des Lot	e Separatio	n, cam de	g		101.0	
Duration @ .050" Opening @ .050" Closing @ .050" Max Lobe Lift, in Actual Valve Lash, in Rocker Arm Ratio Gross Valve Lift in		20 .25 .026 1.5 .375	.25 .028 1.5 375	Des Lot Gener	e Separatio al Engine S	n, cam de pecs	g		101.0	
Duration @ .050" Opening @ .050" Closing @ .050" Max Lobe Lift, in Actual Valve Lash, in Rocker Arm Ratio Gross Valve Lift, in		28 .25 .026 1.5 .375	.25 .028 1.5 .375	Des Lot Gener Bor Stre	e Separatio al Engine S e, in bke, in	n, cam de pecs	g		101.0 4 3.48	
Duration @ .050" Opening @ .050" Closing @ .050" Max Lobe Lift, in Actual Valve Lash, in Rocker Arm Ratio Gross Valve Lift, in		28 .25 .026 1.5 .375	.25 .028 1.5 .375	Des Lot Gener Bor Stro # C	e Separatio al Engine S e, in oke, in vl	n, cam de pecs	eg.		.020 101.0 4 3.48 8	
Duration @ .050" Opening @ .050" Closing @ .050" Max Lobe Lift, in Actual Valve Lash, in Rocker Arm Ratio Gross Valve Lift, in		28 .25 .026 1.5 .375	.25 .028 1.5 .375	Des Lot Gener Bor Stro # C C.R	e Separatio al Engine S e, in oke, in yl	n, cam de pecs	ġ		.020 101.0 3.48 8 9.3	

Return to the Main Screen by clicking on Back (ok) and open the XCHV600.PTI flow test file. Go into the Engine Specs and open the X350MLD.PTI engine file, then click on Back (ok) to return to the Main Screen. Click on Reports and make another Eng. Performance Estimate report. These calculations will be for the same short block (Engine Specs) with the new ported heads with larger valves. A summary of important parameters is given in Table 4.2 in Column B.

Table 4.2 shows a torque increase of 16 ft lb, and a HP increase of nearly 100 HP. Although you (the head porter) think this is quite good, the customer seems disappointed. So you run another report, this time with a bigger cam.

You return to the Main Screen and go into the Engine Specs menu and open the X350MOD.PTI Example engine file. This has a much larger, solid cam and slightly higher compression ratio. You make another Eng. Performance Estimate report, which is summarized in column C in Table 4.2.

With the cam and compression change, you show the customer the heads have the potential of nearly 500 HP at 6500 RPM. However, you caution him that revving the engine to 6500 increases the stress on the rods and pistons. Piston speed has increased from the stock 2668 at the HP peak to 3770 ft/min. If he were to rev this new, proposed engine to 6500 or beyond, he will need "race engine" quality internal engine parts.

Heads	XCHVSTK.PTI (A)	XCHV600.PTI (B)	XCHV600.PTI (C)
Cam/Eng	XCHVMLD.PTI	XCHVMLD.PTI	XCHVMOD.PTI
Peak Torque	376	392	430
Peak Tq RPM	3600	4600	5100
Peak HP	285	378	486
Peak HP RPM	4600	5400	6500
Piston Speed	2668	3132	3770
Rec Int Port CCs	137	161	193
Idle Vac	14.6	13.0	14.1
% Exh/Int	75.8	78.8	71.0

#### Table 4.2 Comparison of Performance Potential of Different Combos

Additional points shown in Table 4.2 include:

- The recommended Intake Port Volume increased with an increase in head flow potential and cam size. The higher the engine's operating RPM range, the larger the required port volume.
- Idle vacuum dropped about 1.5" with the better flowing XCHV600.PTI heads with larger valves. However, the X350MOD.PTI engine with higher compression and wider lobe centerlines increased the idle vacuum back to about 14".
- The % Exh/Int flow area remained in an acceptable range of around 75% for all combinations. The last combo showed only 71.0% which is slightly less than recommended "rule of thumb" 75%. The X350MOD.PTI cam may require a couple degrees more exhaust duration or higher exhaust rocker arm ratio to obtain the desired 75%. (If this engine was going to use nitrous oxide or be supercharged, you would want to shoot for 85% Exh/Int.)

### Appendix 1: Accuracy and Assumptions

### **Assumptions:**

The following paragraphs list some of the major assumptions made by the Port Flow Analyzer. These assumptions will help you understand the calculations and limitations of the program. Other assumptions are listed in this manual and can be located through the Index under Assumptions:

Measurement orifices for custom benches are "sharp edged" orifices whose flow is proportional to the square of the pressure drop (Flow Pressure).

The flow through the cylinder head's port and valve is proportional to the square of the pressure drop (Test Pressure), similar to a "sharp edged" orifice.

Eng. Performance Estimates in the Pro version are based on numerous assumptions and should be only used for comparisons. Your actual engine performance may differ significantly. The Port Flow Analyzer assumes "race engine" conditions, so its estimates may be higher than your engine. Performance Trends' Engine Analyzer programs can provide more accurate estimates of engine performance. See Example 4.4.

### Accuracy:

There are many types of calculations being performed by the Port Flow Analyzer. The accuracy of two major types is discussed below.

### **CFM Measurements:**

CFM measurements are based on the process for calculating CFM outlined on page 17 under CFM. Since the computer's calculations are the same as calculations done by hand, you may be surprised to find that the Port Flow Analyzer will probably improve CFM measurements calculated by hand. These accuracy improvements come from:

- Correcting for small errors in maintaining Test Pressure.
- Reducing "round off" errors.
- Ensuring that all calculations are performed exactly the same way and proper way for each data point.
- Recording data electronically with SuperFlow's FlowCom (tm) or Performance Trends Electronic Interface can significantly improve accuracy and repeatability (and save time). One reason is because the Port Flow Analyzer takes several readings to average together for the final, recorded reading. This improves accuracy, especially for reading "bouncing" manometers. The electronics also have greater reading resolution, where they can read the difference between 70.1% vs 70.2% Flow Pressure. The human eye can not see differences that small.

Although, the procedures listed above (except for those concerning electronics) can all be done with hand calculations, by making these steps automatic and easy, they are more likely to actually happen all the time.

Any errors in Flow Bench Specs, and Flow Pressure, Test Pressure, Flow Temperature, Test Temperature, Leak CFM measurements (or Test Correction Factor for SF 110 benches) entered into the program will result in errors in CFM calculations. All measurements have small measurement errors associated with them. The more measurements which enter into a calculation, the more likely chance for significant errors. However, some measurements are more important than others. For example, a 5 degree error in temperature is not as important as a 5% error in Flow Pressure.

Accurate Measurements

to the true reading, which is a

produce a reading which is close

In general, the accuracy of production flow benches (with "flowed" measurement orifices) near their maximum flow rate should be within 3% of true CFM. At low flow rates, the accuracy will be worse. Custom flow benches can give very *repeatable* numbers. However, unless they are calibrated carefully, their *accuracy* is likely to be worse than production flow benches. See Appendix 2 and Appendix 3 for tips to minimize measurement errors.

### Report of Eng. Performance Potential:

This report is meant only as a guide to show general trends for various combinations of head flow, cam specs and engine specs. Section 1.3 A Word of Caution, 3.1 Reports and Example 4.4 describe the limitations of these calculations.

### **Repeatability:**

The difference between *repeatability* and *accuracy* is a concept few people understand. Graphically, accuracy and repeatability is shown in Figure A.1. Think of the flow bench as an "archer" which is trying to hit the "bulls eye" or the true CFM measurement. Let's say the true CFM was 150 CFM, but one flow bench always comes up with values between 142 to 143 CFM. This flow bench is not very accurate, but is very repeatable (only a 1 CFM spread in data). Another flow bench comes

**Repeatable Measurements** 

produce the same readings, test

after test, but the reading may

up with measurements which vary from 145 to 155 CFM, which average out to the true 150 CFM. This flow bench with the 10 CFM spread in data is not nearly as repeatable as the first, but is more accurate.

Ideally, you want both a repeatable and accurate flow bench, but this is not always possible. When are accurate measurements and repeatable measurements most desirable?

If you very

•

not be the true CFM. flow rate table
reading other accurate flow bench testers would get.

accurately want to determine if a modification (for example, changing the "short side radius" of a port) has improved the flow, the repeatable flow bench is the one to use.

- If you want flow numbers to use in a magazine article, for other people to compare their flow numbers with, you are better off with the accurate flow bench.
- If you want flow numbers to use in an engine simulation computer program, you are better off with the accurate flow bench.

The concepts of repeatability and accuracy are further examined in Appendix 3.

Figure A1

## Appendix 2: Calibrating a Custom Flow Bench

The Port Flow Analyzer can be configured to work with custom flow benches. The program works best if the bench measures air flow by measuring the pressure drop across an orifice, like typical SuperFlow benches. The custom bench can be either Orifice Center like a SuperFlow 300 or 600, of Blower Center like a SuperFlow 110. See Section 2.0, page 12, for Orifice Center vs Blower Center flow bench definitions.

You can also use an air measurement which reads in CFM directly and set the Test Option of CFM Flow to "Enter CFM Directly". For other types of benches (Pitot tube, laminar air flow, etc), contact Performance Trends for details.

### Manometers

The manometers to measure pressure are critical for accurate air flow measurements. Dwyer Instruments (Michigan City, Indiana at 219-879-8000) is a good source if you purchase manometers. This appendix also discusses "home made" manometers.

#### Vertical manometer to measure Test Pressure

Purchased vertical manometers are usually calibrated in inches of water and can be used directly. Home made vertical manometers are easy to construct as shown in Figure A.2. You can use a standard ruler or yardstick if the fluid is water. Other fluids require different scales.

Note: Home made manometers are easy to over-pressure and blow the water out, requiring refilling. Also, the water can get into your bench causing problems.



#### Inclined manometer to measure Flow Pressure

The inclined manometer is not as simple. Because it is on an angle, you can *not* use a standard ruler for the scale without some modification.

You can use a standard Dwyer #244 or #246 manometer calibrated in inches of water. In the Flow Bench Specs menu, first specify the bench Type is Custom. Then set up the 3 Bench Specs in the program as follows:

Dwyer Part #	#244 (0-4")	#246 (0-6")
Flow Bench Specs for Inclined		
Flow Manometer:		
Full Scale Reading	4	6
Full Scale Pressure	4	6
Linear Scale (like a ruler)	I	I

If you are using a home made inclined manometer, you must calibrate it as shown in Figure A.3.



### Calibrate Custom Bench's Flow Ranges:

To calibrate the bench, you must make some calibration, sharp-edged orifice plates. These will be installed where the head is usually installed. Ideally you will make 1 plate close to 85% of the maximum flow for each range, however you may get by with 1 orifice to cover 2 ranges. Use Table A.1 for estimating the size of the orifice needed for each range:

<b>Fable A1: Calibration Orifice Diameter to</b>	give about 85% of Full Scale Flow at Specified	CFM
--	--	-----

Full Scale CFM	2" water	4" water	6" water	8" water	10" water	12" water	14" water
50	1.5	1.125	1.125	1.125	1	1	.875
100	2.125	1.75	1.625	1.5	1.375	1.375	1.25
150	2.625	2.25	2	1.875	1.75	1.625	1.625
200	3	2.5	2.25	2.125	2	1.875	1.875
300	3.625	3.125	2.75	2.625	2.5	2.375	2.25
400	4.25	3.625	3.25	3	2.875	2.75	2.625
500	4.75	4	3.625	3.375	3.125	3	2.875
600	5.25	4.375	4	3.625	3.5	3.375	3.25
800	6	5	4.625	4.25	4	3.875	3.75
1000	6.75	5.625	5.125	4.75	4.5	4.25	4.125
1500	8.25	6.875	6.25	5.875	5.5	5.25	5.125

For example, assume:

- Your inclined manometer for reading Flow Pres has a Full Scale of 6".
- You estimate that Range #3 will flow 300 CFM at your desired test pressure of 28".

Table A.1 says you should make a 2.75" diameter orifice plate to calibrate Range 3.

The process of calibrating each range consists of:

- 1. Install the orifice plate where the head is installed.
- 2. Select the range on the bench you want to calibrate and for flow in the Intake direction.
- 3. Set the test pressure you will set for most of your flow tests, like 28". This will be recorded on the vertical manometer and is the pressure across the test orifice installed where the head is normally installed.
- 4. Exactly record all data requested on the following Calibration Test Data sheet.
- 5. Repeat steps 2-4 for the exhaust direction.
- 6. Repeat steps 1-5 for all flow ranges on the bench.

Send the Test Data sheets to Performance Trends with \$20 and Performance Trends will return a Calibration sheet with information to load into the Port Flow Analyzer's Bench Specs menu.

## NOTE: Version 3.5 has built in Calibration feature to automatically calibrate custom flow benches and Performance Trends' EZ Flow system. Check Appendix 7.

#### Performance Trends' Bench Calibration Test Data Sheet:

1 Range #	2 Int/ Exh	3 Test Pres "H2O	4 Flow Pres "H2O	5 Test Temp degF	6 Flow Temp degF	7 Calibration Orifice, dia "	8 Flow Orifice, dia "

1 Bench flow range #

- 2 Intake or exhaust direction
- 3 Vertical manometer reading (reading should be close to standard test pressure, like 28", 25" or 10")
- 4 Inclined manometer reading. This must be accurately calibrated in inches of water. See Figure A.3.
- 5 Record for Blower Center benches only. Air temperature at calibration orifice where head is usually installed.
- 6 Record for Blower Center benches only. Air temperature at air flow orifices.
- 7 The diameter of the Calibration Orifice installed where the head is normally installed.
- 8 If possible, give the number and diameter of the flow orifice(s) inside the bench for this range.

Send data to Performance Trends with \$20 for analysis and Calibrated Full Scale CFM for each range of the bench. These #s can then be entered into the Bench Specs menu of your program.

# Appendix 3: Tips for Accurate Flow Testing

The following notes give tips for improving the accuracy and repeatability of your flow test results:

CFM measurements from "sharp edged" orifices are not accurate at low flow pressures (Flow Pres). For example, for a flow manometer calibrated in "Flow %", an eighth inch distance at low flows may be the difference between 20 and 25% Flow. However, at the high end of the scale, an eighth of an inch is the difference between 98 and 98.5% Flow. An eighth inch reading error at the low end may result in 5/20 = 25% error. However at the high end this same reading error would only be .5/98 = 0.5% error. When possible, select a flow range to keep the Flow Pres at the high end of the manometer scale.

Since the Leak CFM is usually small, the Flow Pres may be very low on the Flow (inclined) manometer. Therefore, the Leak CFM measured may not be accurate, and may actually contribute more to an error than neglecting it. For example, the leakage is actually 2 CFM, but you measure it incorrectly as 5 CFM. Using 5 as Leak CFM will cause more error in the final CFM calculation than using 0 for Leak CFM. To accurately measure Leak CFM, first minimize all leaks for all your flow tests, but continue to measure Leak CFM. A Leak CFM which varies more than 2 CFM from port to port may indicate this problem. If this is the case, you may be better off to always check leakage only to find a major problem, but use the same Leak CFM for all tests.

Leaks in the pressure lines to the manometers (and electronics) can cause significant errors. See Figure A.4 for a simple leak check method.

Temperature readouts on SuperFlow 60, 110 and 120 benches can be checked by noting that the 2 temperatures agree within a couple degrees when the bench has been off for more than 1 hour.



### Weather Corrections:

Weather significantly affects engine power so it seems natural that one should correct port flow for weather changes. However, engine power depends on the *mass* of air which flows through it, like lbs/minute. Weather dramatically affects air density, which affects *mass* flow. Head flow in CFM is a *volume* flow, which does not depend on density.

Minor weather correction, for factors other than air density, have been developed for flow bench results. Performance Trends is still investigating the reliability of these corrections.

Notes:

The reason flow benches with air flow measurement orifices require only minor weather corrections, is the cylinder head behaves much like a measurement orifice. If humidity goes up, both the cylinder head and measurement orifice "see" air with more humidity. Both restrictions react in the same way to the increased humidity, so measurement errors tend to cancel out. However, when the air passing through the test piece is not the same as that passing through the measurement orifices, errors can occur. That is why a temperature correction is needed for blower center benches like a SuperFlow 110 bench.

If an air measurement system other than an orifice is used (laminar air flow element, hot wire anemometer, etc), weather corrections become important. That is because the air measurement system will not react to weather changes in the same way as the head restriction.

Performance Trends basically agrees with SuperFlow's analysis of flow bench data, which states that weather corrections are not required for most situations.

### Flow Bench Calibration:

The best check of a flow bench's accuracy and repeatability is to flow one or more calibration orifices of a certain size. For example, perform a flow test at 10" Test Pressure on a thin steel plate with a 1.5" hole, rather than a cylinder head. Use the Port Flow Analyzer to obtain an intake and exhaust CFM. Make all measurements as done for a port, including Leak CFM.

Now you want to compare the measured flow to what you should obtain. One way to estimate what CFM you should measure is to flow the orifice plate on a known, accurate flow bench. Another is to calculate what theoretically should flow through the plate, as shown with the equation below:

The equation to estimate flow through a sharp edged orifice is: CFM flow = 13.29 x Diameter  $2^{2} \times \sqrt{\text{Test Pressure, "water}}$ For the example above, with 10" test pressure across a 1.5" hole: CFM flow = 13.29 x 1.5 $^{2} \times \sqrt{10}$  = 95 CFM

If the bench is operating properly, you should measure very close to 95 CFM. Some difference between the intake and exhaust CFM should be expected. However, large differences (15% or more, like the Intake direction measures 90 CFM and the Exhaust direction measures 120 CFM), double check the Flow Bench Specs in the program. Other possible problems include:

- Leaks in the manometer pressure lines
- Leaks within the flow bench not accurately accounted for when you measure the Leak CFM
- A calibration orifice with a sharp edge on one side and rounded edge on the other. If you flip the orifice over, and the difference between intake and exhaust reverses, make both edges of the calibration orifice the same.

Some flow bench manufacturers recommend to use this check to obtain a correction factor for the bench. For example, if the bench above would measure 90 CFM instead of the expected 95 CFM, you should increase all measurements by 5/90 \* 100% or 5.5%. See Section 2.10, page 57 on the Test Correction Factor for correcting Blower Center benches like the SF 110.

Performance Trends believes that you should not make a significant correction like this based on only one measurement at one flow. Performance Trends does recommend keeping a record of these calibration checks and perhaps using more than one size of orifice. Only after a long history shows the bench to be consistently off, for example low by 5.5%, should a correction factor be used.

This version of the Port Flow Analyzer allows for a Test Correction Factor on the SuperFlow 110 and 120 benches *only*. To make a correction you must changes the CFM flow ratings of all orifices in the Flow Bench Specs. Also see Appendix 2.

Here is an Example showing correcting Full Intake Flow, CFM for calibration test data:

If a good history says the bench reads 135 CFM when it should read 129 CFM, the correction factor would be:

<u>True CFM</u> x Full Scale CFM = Corrected Full Scale CFM Measured CFM

Where:

- True CFM is what you calculate should pass through the calibration orifice
- Measured CFM is a good average over many calibration tests of the CFM the bench actually measures
- Full Scale CFM are the Full Intake or Full Exhaust Flow, both intake and exhaust, currently in the Flow Bench Specs for all orifices used
- Corrected Full Scale CFM are the new flows to enter which should make your calibration tests match the orifices calibration flow, and your flow tests more accurate

For example, Full Intake Flow for Range #3 is 150 CFM. Your calibration tests consistently read 135 CFM for a calibration orifice which should flow 129 CFM:

 $\frac{129}{135}$  x 150 CFM = 143.3

Change Full Intake Flow for Range #3 to 143.3 in the Bench Specs menu. Use the same calculation technique to correct all orifice flows in the Flow Bench Specs, both intake and exhaust.

To check that you have performed the calculations correctly, perform the calibration test again. You now measure 130 CFM, which is very close to the "True CFM" of 129. Therefore, you did the calculation correctly.

### Appendix 4 Backing Up Data

Backing up data means to make more than one copy of the data which can be used or referred to at a later date. This may be needed in the event one copy becomes lost or erased, or you need room in the Flow Test Library. Backing up data can take 2 basic forms:

Paper Reports Copying files with Windows copy commands

Other than making Paper Reports, backing up data requires knowledge of Windows File Manager (3.1) or Windows Explorer (95, 98, NT) commands. Unless you are experienced with Windows commands, have someone experienced with Windows assist you to prevent losing data.

### Paper Reports:

If you already keep written copies of all flow tests you perform, you already understand this form of backing up data. When you finish a flow test, simply print out an Int & Exh Raw Flow Data report. In the Print options menu, be sure to check Include Bench Specs, Include Test Options, Include Head Specs, and (Pro version only) Include Head Details. This paper report contains nearly all the data you need to reproduce this test in the future. Simply store this paper report in a safe place.

Disadvantage of Paper Back Ups:

For example, say you have accidentally erased a Flow Test File but have a paper report of that data. If you now want to recalculate that data, correct the data to a new Test Pressure, compare new data to this old data, etc, you must re-enter all that RAW data by hand as if you were running a flow test.

### Copying data to disk with Windows commands:

This method is the preferred method. If you are not familiar with Windows commands, have someone help you the first couple of times. However, *this is the most reliable and most efficient way to back up your data.* 

Note: Unless stated otherwise, all mouse clicks are with the normal, left button on the mouse.

To copy Entire PFADAT Folder using Windows 95, 98 or NT, which contains all folders and test files in the Test Library:

Click on Start, then Programs, then Windows Explorer (usually at the bottom of the list of programs). You will obtain the Windows Explorer screen shown in Figure A5.

Locate the PERFTRNS.PTI folder (may not be printed in capital letters) on the left side of the Windows Explorer screen, usually on the C drive. Click on the [+] sign to the left of it to display the contents of the PERFTRNS.PTI folder.

You should now see the PFA30 folder. Click on the [+] sign to the left of it to display the contents of the PFA30 folder.

You should now see the PFADAT folder. Right click on the yellow PFADAT folder icon to display the menu of options. Click on the Copy command to copy this entire folder (all test files in the standard Test File Library).

### NOTE: Version 3.5 has added 1 step Backup and Restore Commands. Check Appendix 7.



Now you must tell the computer where you want to copy the files to. Click and drag the slide bar for the left section of the Windows Explorer screen to the top. (You can also click on the up or down arrow buttons on the slide bar.) Look for the External Drive icon. Put a new, formatted disk in the external drive. Then right click on the External Drive icon, and select Paste from the list of options. You will see the external drive light come on as the entire PFADAT folder and all its contents are copied to the CD or USB drive. Label this disk with something like "PFADAT folder, xx/xx/xx" with a name and date.

Notes:

If you have so many tests in the Test Library, they may not all fit onto 1 external disk. Windows Explorer will tell you this and ask you to insert another new, formatted disk. If this happens, be sure to label all disks with a name, date and sequential #s, and keep the entire disk set together. A suggestion for novice computer users is to make each folder under PFADAT a separate floppy disk. This may require more external disks, but will make it easier to understand restoring just certain folders in the future.

You may just want to back up one particular folder in the test library (in the PFADAT folder) or just 1 particular test. You would do this the same as with copying the entire PFADAT folder, just click on the [+] by the PFADAT folder to display the folders under PFADAT. Then right click on the folder you want to Copy. To find individual test files, click on the yellow folder icon containing the test file and the contents of the folder will be shown on the right side of the Windows Explorer screen. Then right click on the test file name and select Copy.

You can also copy individual test files to the external drive inside the Port Flow Analyzer program. Open the file you want to copy so it is the current test file. Then click on File at the top of the Main Screen, then select Copy to External Disk.

More experienced computer users may want to use the "Backup" features built into Windows 95 and 98 (click on Start, Programs, Accessories, System Tools, Backup). This compresses test files so it takes fewer external disks. However you need to use the Backup program to restore test files, which can be more confusing to novice computer users.

### **Restoring Data**

Be very careful when restoring data, as you may overwrite Test Files with old, erroneous information. Read all the information below before restoring data. If you are not familiar with Windows Explorer, have someone more experienced help you.

The ONLY reason to restore data is if you have lost test files. This could be because you mistakenly erased it, you had a major computer failure, or you are moving the program to another computer. Do NOT restore data unless you have one of these problems, as you could possible create many more problems than you are trying to fix.

When restoring test files and folders, you pretty much reverse the procedure for backing up. First you put your backed up external disk in the external drive. Then open Windows Explorer, find the External drive icon and click on it to display its contents. Right click on the folder you want to restore and select Copy.

Now find the PFADAT folder under PFA30 under PERFTRNS.PTI, usually on the C: drive. Right click on the folder

**1 Ievel up** from the folder you are restoring. For example, if you are restoring the test file folder CHEV which was in the PFADAT folder, you must click on the PFADAT folder. If you are restoring the entire Test Library folder PFADAT, you must click on the PFA30 folder. If you are restoring the test file 194-150 which was in the CHEV folder under the PFADAT folder, you must click on the CHEV folder.

During the restoring (copying) process, Windows Explorer checks to see if it is overwriting an existing file (Figure A6). If it is, it will ask you if the existing file or folder should be overwritten. Be very careful when overwriting files, as you may overwrite a new test file with data from an old test file of the same name.

Before restoring test files, it is good practice to back up all test files first. Then if you make a mistake, and overwrite test files you didn't mean to, you have your backup copies to restore the test files from.

Figure A6 Windows Explorer Warnings when Overwriting Test Files							
Overwriting a Test File	Overwriting an Entire Folder (several files)						
Confirm File Replace	Be very careful selecting this option, as several files may be overwritten at once.						
657 bytes modified on Wednesday, May 19, 1999, 3:28:48 PM with this one? 2.11KB modified on Tuesday, August 31, 1999, 1:09:24 PM <u>Yes</u> <u>No</u>	Confirm Folder Replace       Image: Complex contains a folder named 'Combo'.         If the files in the existing folder have the same name as files in the folder you are moving they will be replaced. Do you still want to move the folder?         Image: Test of the folder in the folder i						

NOTE: Version 3.5 has added 1 step Backup and Restore Commands. Check Appendix 7.

### Appendix 5: Performance Trends "Black Box II" Interface

For information on SuperFlow's FlowCom refer to SuperFlow's instructions, Section 2.11 and Example 4.2. This section *does* cover calibrating a Swirl or Tumble Meter which can be read through SuperFlow's FlowCom. If you are using either Performance Trends' "Black Box" (released in 2002) or earlier "Electronic Interface", also take a look at Section 2.11 and Example 4.2.

### **Black Box**

Performance Trends' "Black Box" data logger will record data from your flow bench to greatly enhance your flow bench testing. The two figures below give an explanation of the various connections to the Black Box, and how it hooks up to a typical SF 600 or 300 or custom style flow bench.







After you hook up the Black Box, you must calibrate following the procedure later in this section.

You must specify that you are using a Black Box Type of Electronics in the Port Flow Analyzer as shown in the menu to the right. You must also click on the "See Details (calibrations)" button to calibrate the sensors to match the manometers on your bench. See Page 41.

low Bench Specs menu in	Port Flow Analyzer (page 41)
Flow Bench Specs - Metric	×
Back (ok) File Help	
General Bench Specs	Last Updated
Type Std SuperFlow 110	Time/Date 8/28/1999 7:34 am
Use Temperature Correction Yes 💌	Flow Ranges
Rated Test Pressure, cm 10	Standard Elor
Inclined Flow Manometer	You must set
Full Scale Reading	Range #1 & 8 Type to Black
Full Scale Pressure, cm	Range #2 & 9 Box and then
Linear Scale (like a ruler)	Range #3 Click on See
	Range #4 Details to open
Electronics	Range #5 Up the Calibration
Type Performance Trends 'Black Box'	Range #6 Screen to
Com Port Com 2	Range #7 Calibrate the
# Readings to Average 30	Help DIACK DOX.
Other Data None	type of electronics you are using to record
	affect which specs are enabled or disabled in
	this section. p 43

### **Electronic Interface**

The front panel of Performance Trends Electronic Interface has only a power switch and power light indicator in the switch. When the interface is communicating correctly with the computer, you will see the power light flash.

Figure A.7 shows the back panel of the Electronic Interface with its connectors, options and hose routing. Section 2.11 discusses the commands and options for the interface. Section 2.6 discusses the settings for the interface in the Bench Specs menu.



Figure A.8 shows the routing and installation of the optional thermocouples (T/Cs) used for Blower Center (SuperFlow 110) flow benches.



### Sensor Calibration:

For accurate readings, the Electronic Interface must first be calibrated to match your bench's sensors. Calibration consists of applying known pressures, temperatures, etc to the sensors and telling the computer what the known pressures, temperatures, etc are.

To run the calibration procedure, you first must have the interface installed and operating, and the Flow Bench Specs set correctly. Then click on the See Details button at the bottom of the Flow Bench Specs menu. See Figure A9. You will bring up the Calibrations screen shown in Figure A10.

There are 2 basic ways to calibrate a sensor:

- 1. You can type in calibration settings (Offset and Factor) that you have gotten from Performance Trends or from previous settings you have written down.
- 2. You can go through the calibration procedure.

Most of the time you will go through an actual calibration procedure. To calibrate, first select which sensor you wish to calibrate, and click on the Calibrate Offset & Factor button. The program will bring up the Electronics Data screen discussed in Section 2.11. After a slight pause, start following the instructions given in the program. The instructions will follow the following basic procedure:

	l	Figure A10, Calibratian Cattings Careen							
1.	The computer will	Figure A10 Calibration Settings Screen							
	first asks you to	Bench Electronics Calibrations							
	apply a known input	Back (ok) File Help							
	to the sensor,	Pressure Sensors Temperature Sensors							
	usually giving you	Flow Pres (inclined man ) Offset (2.297) Test Temp (T1) Offset (44.601)							
	tips on how to do								
	this. For pressure	Calibrate Offset&Factor Factor .398 Calibrate Offset&Factor Factor 106.383							
	sensors, this is zero	Comment Calib on: 08-28-99 10:55 am Comment Calib on: 08-24-99 06:22 pm							
	pressure to the								
	manometer and	Test Pres. (vert. man.) Offset 5.687 Flow Temp (T2) Offset 37.534							
	interface at the same								
	time. This is most	Calibrate Offset&Factor							
	easily done by	Comment Calib on: 08-26-99 07:20 am Comment Calib on: 08-24-99 06:34 pm							
	bench and letting all								
	pressures settle out	Port Velocity (pitot tube) Offset Other Sensors							
	for 30 seconds or	Calibrate Offset#Factor Factor Swirl Meter Offset							
	more You are now								
	getting 0 pressure to	Calibrate Offset&Factor							
	the sensors and the	Comment							
	manometer. This is	The offset in the calibration curve for the Flow							
	also a good time to	Pressure (inclined manometer) sensor. In a calibration Tumble Meter Offset							
	reset the zero on the	on the 'Calibrate' button to calibrate sensor through							
	fluid manometer.	the electronics. p 51							
	For Swirl or	Comment							
	Tumble, turning the								
	bench Off is also a								
	good way to set 0.	Sections will be enabled or disabled depending on your choices							
	Verify 0 by	in the Flow Bench Specs menu. Notice here Tumble specs are							
	watching the swirl	disabled because Tumble was not selected for Other Data.							
	meter readout. For								
	temperatures, you								

will set some known temperature, like room temperature with the bench off, and read the exact temperature off the dial thermometers on the bench.

- 2. Tell the computer you have set this first condition by clicking on OK on the computer screen. The computer will read the sensor signal. For temperatures, the computer will ask you to type in this first temperature reading.
- 3. The computer asks you to apply a constant known signal to the sensor, different than the first. The program usually gives you tips on how to do this. For pressure sensors, this is most easily done by turning on the flow bench with a head installed with a valve lift which gives smooth, steady flow. Adjust the bench to give a manometer reading in the range requested by the program. For Swirl or Tumble, this method also works if you have the swirl or tumble meter installed with a head giving good, steady tumble or swirl. For temperature, the bench will create heat, especially if you flow in the direction suggested by the program.
- 4. Tell the computer you have set this second condition by clicking on OK on the computer screen. The computer will read the sensor signal and then ask you to type in this second reading. For pressures, you will read the manometers as well as you can while the computer was making its readings. For swirl or tumble, you will read the digital display. For temperature, you will read the dial thermometers on the bench.
- 5. The program will show you some information about the new calibration Offset and Factor, and let you decide if you want to use them. If you answer Yes, they will be loaded back into the Calibrations menu.

Verify your calibrations are accurate when running a test by seeing if the program's data display match the bench's sensors.

Pressure sensors can drift somewhat with time or temperature changes. If the program's pressure readings do not read 0.0 when the bench is off, you may be able to use the "Re-zero" command instead of completely recalibrating. See Section 2.11 for details.

### Appendix 6: New Features in V 3.0 E

During the 3 years version 3.0 has been available, several minor bugs have been fixed and several new features added. Listed below are some of the main new features in Version 3.0 E. Minor bug fixes are not listed, but are available in the more detailed Readme.doc file available from inside the program.

- You can now jump got the Performance Trends website directly from the program under Help at the main screen.
- You can now view the User's Manual directly from the program under Help at the main screen.
- Program now reads Performance Trends' new, very affordable Black Box electronic data logger (interface). Black box can read flow pressure, test pressure, pitot tube port velocity, test temp, flow temp, swirl, flow direction and an input from a switch to record data. See Appendix 5.
- Several new Edit options are available. Now you can click on the top of the Lift or L/D column on the main screen to generate valve Lifts or L/Ds based on the settings in the Test Options screen. See details below.
- Using a new comp hardware number for unlocking the program, to hopefully be more stable. NOTE that this version will require a different unlock # than previous versions.
- Added feature to increment test pressure instead of valve lift This is a method used for testing devices without various valve lifts, like mufflers, air cleaners, air meters, turbo components, etc. Pro version only. See details below.
- Added several features to allow program to direct FlowCom to set the Test Pressure for tests which vary test pressure (not valve lift). Three new Preferences allow you to 1) allow varying test pressure, 2) have the program set Test Pressure at each new point, and 3) have the program automatically increment through all test pressures, basically automating the test after you manually record data for the first point. Proversion only. See details below.
- Added several features to allow you to rename, add, delete and copy folders from the Open menu.
- Now allow calibration pressure input for 1020 benches (typically 25 or 50 inches of water). Previously it was assumed 50" for all SF 1020 benches.
- Fixed a bug where the FlowCom's barometer could be read incorrectly by the program as a small, negative number.
- Added features to check and allow for Com Port #s up to 6.
- Added F5, F6, F8, F9 "hot keys" to the main screen and FlowCom screen so you can navigate easier through many screens:
  - F5 Go to FlowCom or Electronics screen when at main screen.
  - F6 Go to Comments section when at main screen.
  - F8 go down one port, for example from Intake on Cyl #3 to Exhaust on Cyl #2. This can be done at the main screen or from the FlowCom or Electronics screen.
  - F9 go up one port, for example from Intake on Cyl #3 to Exhaust on Cyl #3. This can be done at the main screen or from the FlowCom or Electronics screen.
  - Esc key to close the FlowCom or Electronics screen and return to main screen.
- Now allow up to 50 lines of printed comments. This was previously limited to 20 lines of comments.
- Greatly enhanced the ability of the program to read SuperFlow FlowComs with a wide variety of different computers and different generations of FlowComs.
- Added a Browse button to the network folder option in Preferences menu. See Appendix 8 for details.
- Added Tabs to preferences screen to better organize preferences.
- Improved print quality of most all screens and printed reports.
- Add preference for using either Head # (original version) or now File Name for the default Graph Title.
- Added Swirl Analysis report to calculated Estimated swirl torque in Tq, oz in and Newton mm. Pro version only.
- Allow Raw Report to be corrected to different Test Pressures.
- Allow Importing of Flow Pro FP and FP3 files, and some Winflow files, files from other types of flow bench programs. Pro version only.
- Added explanation of what Temperature is recorded in a 1020 bench. (It is not air flow temperature unless you have made provisions to record air temperature in your 1020.)
  - Program is now 32 bit, which means:
  - It can use long file names.

•

It should be more compatible with USB printers.

- Program now uses a faster method of reading the FlowCom. This method also proved more reliable on the new, very fast computers.
- Replaced the graph option of Swirl Stab with Swirl (abs) to graph absolute value of swirl. This graphs all swirl numbers as a positive number so you can see RPM, but not direction. Pro version only.
- Corrected a problem where data other than CFM (like swirl) would not always be graphed or reported correctly if the valve lifts were not in order or similar for different ports.
- Correct problem where opening 'Tip' would always show again, even if you selected to not see it again.
- Added Mass Flow calculations to graphs and reports for English units. Pro version only. See details below.
- Added Option in FlowCom screen to ReZero Swirl/Tumble.
- Allowed Foot or Hand Switch to signal to record data. The user must 'double click' the switch in the current version.
- Fixed a bug where the air temperature recorded by a 1020 bench was not being reported correctly in Reports.
- Added a Note Tip that the air temperature recorded by a 1020 bench is "motor box" temperature and not true air temp of the air flow stream.
- Fixed a bug where printouts for head comparison reports were not complete if you requested a comparison of individual cylinders. Pro version only.
- Fixed several things to calculate Velocities, Gs, Piston Pos, FlowCoef, etc for Metric Units.
- Added ability from the File menu (upper left corner of main screen) to Save To or Open From a external disk. This makes it easier to copy files from one computer to another.
- Added ability to read Cam Files in Engine Specs. Now you can combine detailed Cam Dr, Cam Pro Plus, S96, Andrews, etc cam files with flow bench data for more detailed analysis. Pro version only. See details below.
- Added several engine analysis graphs like Psuedo Flow Velocity, Piston Velocity, Piston Acceleration and Piston Position. Pro version only. See details below.
- Main and graph screen now fills screen for larger resolution screens like 600x800 and larger.
- Data tables included with graph were not using 'Alternate Names' which you had entered manually. Pro version only.
- Added feature to allow comparison reports between individual cylinders of different heads in the Pro version. In the Reports Options screen, pick one of the Compare Report Types. Then select one of the individual cylinders for Which Cylinder. Then when you pick the test from the library for comparison, you are also asked which cylinder to compare to the cylinder of the first (current) test.
- Fixed bug where Filter feature did not correctly find Test Dates. Pro version only.
- Fixed bug where Filtering Files = On did not allow head and engine files to be displayed in the Open File screen. Pro version only.
- Added ability to allow L/D increments to be graphed'and reported for port velocity measurements. Pro version only.
- Added ability to run JKM style flow bench..
- Fixed bug where arrow keys in Test Options erased Int and Exh port adapters if they were entered by hand.
- Fixed bug where basic version could print Head Details and Engine specs in report printouts.
- Put User Name at top of Report Printouts, moved Perf.Trends (C) to 3rd line.
- Now allow 32 graph lines to be graphed at 1 time, which allows 2 8 cyl heads or 4 4 cyl heads to be graphed at once.
- When Entering CFM Directly, the Test Pres Column has been eliminated. The test pressure for the CFM data is now set as the Test Pressure in the Test Options menu. This change eliminates a possible problem when Test Options Test Pres does not match Test Pres in the Data Grid column.
- Fixed a problem in that not all the CFM data was being requested when you printed a Blank Worksheet.
- Added a Preference to not require a Head # for a New Test. Pro version only.
- Now prints cursor line on graphs when printed.
- Added a Preference to hide barometer in FlowCom screen.
- Added 9 new report options for Pro version, mostly either asking for Int only or Exh only, and new Cyl-Cyl Comparison with cylinder CFM averages included. Pro version only. See details below.
- Added option to 'Hide' individual graph lines by right clicking on their name in the Legend on the right side of the graph. Pro version only. See details below.
- Added new button in Preferences called 'Set Graph Colors' where you can manually set the colors of individual graph lines.
- Program now reads some types of WinFlow files (mostly SF 600). Just 'click on' them (either the .PWD, .DAT or .FTD files) in the 'Open Test File' screen and follow the program directions. Pro version only.
- Added a Preference to disable valve spring specs from being automatically updated (calculated) from other valve spring inputs. Pro version only.
- Fixed bug where Head # was not always updated after being changed in the Head Specs menu. Pro version only.

### Complete List of Types of Reports, Many Are New

Int & Exh Raw Flow Data	Int & Exh Cyl-Cyl Comparisn	Int & Exh Calculated Data
Int & Exh Other Calc Data	Eng. Performance Estimate	Meas Int & Exh VelData
Compare Heads - CrCFM @Lift	Compare Heads - VArea @Lift	Compare Heads - FArea @Lift
Compare Heads – FICf @ Lift	Compare Heads - VVel @ Lift	Compare Heads - PVel @ Lift
Compare Heads - CrCFM @ L/D	Compare Heads - VArea @ L/D	Compare Heads - FArea @ L/D
Compare Heads – FICf @ L/D	Compare Heads - VVel @ L/D	Compare Heads - PVel @ L/D
Int Raw Flow Data	Int Cyl-Cyl Comparisn	Int Calculated Data
Int Other Calc Data	Exh Raw Flow Data	Exh Cyl-Cyl Comparisn
Exh Calculated Data	Exh Other Calc Data	Int & Exh Cyl-Cyl Comp +Avg
Int Mass Flow	Exh Mass Flow	Int & Exh Mass Flow
Calc. Int Swirl Analysis		

#### Complete List of Types of Graphs, Many Are New

Corr Int & Exh CFM	Corr Int CFM	Corr Exh CFM
Calc Int Velocities	Calc Exh Velocities	Intake Swirl
Int Swirl (abs)	Intake Tumble	Int Tumble Stab
Int & Exh Flow Coef	Int Flow Coef	Exh Flow Coef
% Exh/Int	Int Stablty	Exh Stablty
Int & Exh Stablty	Int & Exh Flow+Valve Area	Int Flow + Valve Area
Exh Flow + Valve Area	Int & Exh Flow Area+VIvLift	Int Flow Area + Valve Lift
Exh Flow Area + Valve Lift	Overlap Flow + Valve Area	Overlap Flow + Valve Lift
Meas Int Vel (port map)	Meas Exh Vel (port map)	Psuedo Flow Velocity,ft/sec
Psuedo Flow Velocity, Mach#	Piston Velocity, ft/sec	Piston Velocity, ft/min
Piston Acceleration, Gs	Piston Depth from TDC, in	Int Mass Flow Lb/Min
Int STP Mass Flow Lb/Min	Exh Mass Flow Lb/Min	Exh STP Mass Flow Lb/Min
Int & Exh Mass Flow Lb/Min	Int & Exh STP MsFlw Lb/Min	Int Mass Flow Gm/sec
Int STP Mass Flow Gm/sec	Exh Mass Flow Gm/sec	Exh STP Mass Flow Gm/sec
Int & Exh Mass Flow Gm/sec	Int & Exh STP MsFlw Gm/sec	







Hot Keys for Data Recording (see figure A14 below):

- F5 Go to FlowCom or Electronics screen when at main screen.
- F6 Go to Comments section when at main screen.
- F8 go down one port, for example from Intake on Cyl #3 to Exhaust on Cyl #2. This can be done at the main screen or from the FlowCom or Electronics screen.
- F9 go up one port, for example from Intake on Cyl #3 to Exhaust on Cyl #3. This can be done at the main screen or from the FlowCom or Electronics screen.
- Esc key to close the FlowCom or Electronics screen and return to main screen.





#### Examples of New Engine Analysis Graphs (only Pseudo Flow Velocity uses flow data)



Port Flow Analyzer

Psuedo (false) Flow Velocity in Figure A15 is the calculated INCOMPRESSIBLE velocity of the air as it passes through the valve. Some engine builders like to look at these numbers as they make changes to the head flow, cam profile, rod length, etc. HOWEVER, this is NOT the TRUE air speed, because air can compresses and expand, and its density changes with temperature. True air speed and tuning details ARE calculated in the Engine Analyzer Pro, which gives a much more realistic idea of what is actually happening.

### **Running Tests Where Test Pressure is Changing**

Rather that recording CFM flow data at different valve lifts, you can now choose to test a component at different Test Pressures. This is a method used for testing devices without various valve lifts, like mufflers, air cleaners, air meters, turbo components, etc.

Setup the Preferences menu for the appropriate options by clicking on Preferences at the top of the Main Screen. See Figure A16.

Allow Test Pressure Set Points must be set to Yes. Automatically Set Test Pressure means you want the Port Flow Analyzer to set the test pressure for each new set point. This will only work if you have a motor controller. You may want this turned off if you encounter problems with having the program setting Test Pressure automatically.

If you want the program to automatically step to the next row with a Set Test Pressure, Choose one of the "Yes" options for "Auto Step Through Test". These also let you set the approximate amount of time to stabilize between points.

Figure A16 Preferences Menu				
References				
Engine Specs Definitions (calcs)				
Printing / Graphing File Options	ок			
General Operation Gen. Operation, cont.				
- Setting Test Pressure Test Points				
Allow Tast Pressure Set Points				
Automatically Sat Test Pressure	Cancel			
Auto Stop Through Tost				
Auto step Thiough Test	Bastat			
Yes, after stabilizing 5 seconds	Showing			
	Help Tips			
	Help			
H H				

Choose the appropriate option in the Test Options menu. See Figure A17.	Figure A17 Test Options         X         Back (ok) Print Help         Test Setup         Test Setup       Valve Lift Settings         Test Pressure, "water       25       25	Pick this Valve Lift Type, Step Size and Max Setting in Test Pressure increments.
	Number of Rows of Data       18         Bore Adapter Diameter, in       .000         Intake Adapter       Include a Zero Lift (.000) Point ?         Exhaust Adapter       Preview 5., 10., 15., 30.         Exhaust Adapter       Image: CFM Flow Calculate from data entries	
	Temperature       Don't Record Temperature       Image: Second Lift to Record Velocity       0         Barometer       Don't Record Barometer       Image: Second Lift to Record Velocity       0         Humidity       Don't Record Humidity       Image: Second Lift to Record Velocity       0         Swirl       Don't Record Swirl       Image: Second Lift to Record Lift to Record Lift to Include a zero (0) lift point in the data set. Including 0 can be a convenient way to measure and record Leakage at each port. p 31         Tumble       Don't Record Tumble       Image: Second Lift to Record Leakage at each port. p 31	<ul> <li>Note that Test Pressure is now disabled</li> </ul>

Now you will proceed as with any other type of test, except you (or the Port Flow Analyzer software) will set the test pressure at each different row (test point) to a different number in the "Set Pres" column. The program will record the actual test pressure (typically quite close to the Set Pres in the "Test Pres" column, and correct the CFM to what it would have been if you had obtained the exact Set Pres.



If you set the Preference "Auto Step Through Test" to one of the "Yes" options, the program will automatically step to the next row, set the test pressure via the SuperFlow's Motor Controller through the FlowCom and wait the selected amount of time. Then the program will automatically record the data and step to the next row. For this procedure to work best, you should start at the first row. The sequence is started when you press <F1> or click on the Record menu item. When all rows with a "Set Pres" have been set and recorded, the focus should return to the first row and auto-stepping will stop.

### Appendix 7: New Features in V 3.5

Port Flow Analyzer has had many updates since this user manual was written for the original v3.0 for Windows. These include 3.0 A through v3.0 E and now v3.5. Here is a brief listing of some of the features new since v3.0 E was released, including Version 3.5. Unless stated, most all of these new features apply *Only to the Pro Version of the software*:

### **New Features:**

- The program now has an "EZ Start Wizard" to walk beginners through the steps of starting a new test. (Fig A20) This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Program will automatically look for old v3.0 files and copy them over to this new v3.5. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Added several features for emailing graphs, files and PDF reports (if you have the full Adobe Acrobat <sup>TM</sup>). (Fig A21)
- Program now has a 'Website' button in the About screen for jumping to www.performancetrends.com website.
- New Preference for Blue and Red text colors in data entry grid on main screen, to better remind user of Intake versus Exhaust data. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Increased the number of possible data points (rows of data) up to 55. This feature is in the Basic version also..
- Program now has added a new 'Edit' menu with several Edit options for the Main Screen. (Fig A22) This feature is in the Basic version also..
- Program now has added Backup and Restore commands under File at the main screen. (Fig A22) This feature is in the Basic version also..
- Program now has added ability to read WinFlow files from SF 1020 bench, in addition to an SF 600.
- You can now resize the Electronics and FlowCom Recording screen to display these readouts to fill the entire screen, if needed. (Fig A33) This feature is in the Basic version also..
- The program now warns if you pick an Alternate Folder for Saving in Preferences if the path includes "\PFADAT". You should be picking the folder which contains the folder "\PFADAT".
- In Head Details screen, the program would not correctly calculating Area or Width and Height for an Oval port. The program assumes Oval if the Width and Height are not the same and "Round" is the port shape described in the Head specs.
- The main screen now displays better for screen resolutions greater than 600 x 800. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- The screen colors are now more compatible with Windows XP. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Added a new Port Velocity mode in test options, where you can record 1 pitot tube pressure at every test point. A new Preference called "Prompt for Recording Single Vel. Pt." was also added to let the program Prompt you for recording a single Pitot Tube velocity reading after you record the CFM readings. Set this to No and the program records all data AND Pitot Tube velocity at the same time. Set this to Yes, and the program records all CFM data EXCEPT velocity, then displays a message "Now Record Velocity with <F1>" for about about 1 second, then when you press <F1> again, just the velocity reading is taken. This data is contained in a data column called "Vel #1". This data is graphed vs Lift or L/D if you select to graph a Port Velocity Map, and is included in Report Types of "Raw Data" and "Calculated Data". (Fig A23)
- You can save a picture file (like a jpg file) at each lift point, like recording flow patterns with wet flow benches. (Fig A23)
- You can now search (Filter tests) for certain characters or phrases in the test File Name, in addition to comments, spec settings flow results as available in v3.0.
- Now when you click on a graphed point on the main screen, the row for that data point gets highlighted in the table of results. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Program now better remembers the printer type and printer page orientation when you make changes to the Windows Printer Setup. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Program now has new preference to let you pick a Company Logo graphics file to appear in your printouts. The logo prints out in Graph printouts also. (Fig A25)

• Updated the routine to locate an appropriate version of Adobe Acrobat <sup>™</sup> to view the PDF files for the user manual. This feature is in the Basic version also.

### New Outputs (Features for Graphs and Reports):

- Added several new features for doing Cylinder to Cylinder comparison reports. (Fig A24) When you choose a 'Cyl-Cyl' report type, three new options appear:
  - 1. Whether to include additional Tests or Heads in the report. This allows you to compare cylinders from different tests or heads on the same report.
  - 2. Whether to include a difference column to show the difference in the first Column of CFM to all the rest. This first column could be a single cylinder or the average for the first head.
  - 3. Whether to include averages of the columns at the bottom of each column. This would be like the average CFM flow at all lifts for each cylinder.
- Program now has added ability to specify which Ports to Graph and/or Report with a new 'Pick' option for Which Cylinders in the 'Graph' and 'Report' Options screens. (Fig A24)
- Columns in History Log have been slightly rearranged, and columns now include Which Cylinders, which are the cylinders to Report or Graph if you choose the 'Pick' option. (Fig A24)
- New Format option to Open/Save/Edit a particular graph format. This allows you to save the graph type, test pressure corrections, graph scales, etc to a particular name. Then you can easily Open these saved formats to reproduce a graph format in the future. This is available by clicking on Format, then Open/Save/Edit Graph Format. (Fig A26)
- User Specified Colors now include colors for Port Velocity Maps. Click on Preferences, then Set Graph Colors on the right side, then at the bottom right of the Graph Colors screen are the color choices for the Port Velocity Maps.
- Made several changes so Port Velocity maps would show up better on various computer screen resolutions.
- Added several new features for writing ASCII files from reports. (Fig A29)
  - 1. Report names can now include the path.
  - 2. Now you can browse to find or create a file name and path for writing the ASCII file.
  - 3. ASCII reports can now include comments and all test specifications in the output.
  - 4. Program now remembers ASCII file settings.
- Program now has added several additional graph styles under format, then Line Style. These include bar graphs, 3D bar graphs, area graphs, etc. (Fig A27)
- Program now has added "3D-Graphs.clc" calc screen to let user change view and other specs about 3D graphs. (Fig A28)
- When opening a WinFlow data file, the program now lets you pick the Comments file for this WinFlow file, so those comments can be imported also.
- The Preference which allows you to choose a default External/CD drive has been expanded to include letter drives from A to Z. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Changed Preference for Dot Matrix Graph Printer Adjustment to "Graph Printer Adjustment For..." and now have "Acrobat" as a choice. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Put in checks for blank choices in Graph and Report menus. Blank entries are automatically set to the first choice in the 'Drop Down'. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Made graph line flash rate independent of computer speed (.2 second flash rate). This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Print B&W now draws graph as B&W on screen for better printing on color printers when B&W has been requested. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Program now prints headers of graphs and reports the same, and modifies the spacing to better ensure that long test file names are printed completely. As mentioned earlier, you can also include a company logo graphic image.
- A new option has been added so reports can be printed WITHOUT the Flow Data. This allows you to print, for example, just the Head Specs and Head Details with nothing else. This feature is in the Basic version also.
#### New Features for Various Flow Benches and Electronics:

- Added some new Flow Bench types and/or features to be more compatible with the following types of Flow Benches. This feature is in the Basic version also.
  - Performance Trends' EZ Flow system. (Fig A32)
  - SuperFlow
  - FMA Flow Benches from Australia
  - Saenz Flow Bench
  - Performance Flow and JKM style benches (using Pitot Tubes to record CFM flow)
  - Several styles of custom or "do it yourself" flow benches.
- Program now will control Performance Trends' automatic Valve Opener. Note: You will be given a new unlock number for your program to open up the Valve Opener menu option in the Flow Bench specs. (Fig A30)
- Program is compatible with SuperFlow's <sup>™</sup> new USB FlowCom. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Added 3 new Preferences for Pro version only, which allows for there to be both an Intake and Exhaust Test Correction. A Test Correction is obtained by flowing a known orifice where the head would go on your flow bench. Knowing the difference between what IS measured and what SHOULD BE measured, a correction is obtained, to put your bench back in Calibration. Now you can do this both in the standard Intake direction AND exhaust direction. The Preferences menu now contains places for you to enter the expected flow for both the intake and exhaust direction. Previously, the program used the Superflow SF110 bench standard of 153.2 CFM.
- Program now has added ability to permanently save some debugging settings in the 'Flow Com' or 'Electronics' screen if these debugging settings are fixing a problem. Click on Options, then the 'Save..' or 'Unsave...' options.
- Program now has added option if FlowCom screen to force FlowCom to change the range of the flow bench.
- If requested Range in Bench Specs is blank, the program now assigns range 1 both in the FlowCom Screen and in the Main Screen grid (spreadsheet).
- Added Calibrate Range screen in Bench Specs for Custom Bench or Performance Trends' EZ Flow Type flow bench. By installing and flowing known sharp edged orifices, you can calibrate your bench to match the CFM results of other production flow benches, like a SuperFLow <sup>™</sup> bench. (Fig A31)
- Program now does more extensive of valid com ports for communicating to a FlowCom or Performance Trends Black Box and Black Box II. It checks up to Com Port 20, and gives better suggestions at valid ports. There is also a "Find" button in the Flow Bench specs screen to find your electronics by checking all available Com Ports. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Expanded some allowable ranges for SF300 and SF600 to cover ranges requested by some customers. Opened up acceptable limits for flow ranges for Custom Bench to 10-5000 CFM. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- New Preference allows you to increase the allowable test and flow pressure inputs up to 1000 each.
- Program now allows printing of Calibrations screen. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Rearranged Troubleshooting options in FlowCom/Electronics screen to be under Help. This allows more room for features to be listed under Options. This feature is in the Basic version also.

#### New Features Specific to the Black Box II:

- Program now has added option for Recording Switch for Black Box II. Click on Options in the Electronics screen, then Foot Switch Enabled to turn on this option. Then click on Options in the Electronics screen again, BB2 Foot Switch, then pick which Temperature channel to have the switch come in on. The Black Box II can read both temperature and the foot switch from the 4 pin analog inputs on its side. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Added 2 new Troubleshooting Options, of Test Com Ports and Check Boot Message. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Made major change to EZ Flow flow bench calibration to work with new Black Box II. (Fig A32) This feature is in the Basic version also.

- Program now does better checks for bad data from Black Box II. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Added new option for Preference of 'Black Box Reads +/- Pressure' but the program does no checks to see if the direction of the flow is correct for the type of port, intake and exhaust. Setting "Black Box Reads +/- Pressure" means a custom bench does not need valves to maintain the high pressure side of the manometer to remain the high pressure side of the manometer when you switch from the Intake to the Exhaust flow direction. This greatly simplifies the design of "do it yourself" and custom benches.
- Fixed bug where if the program is set to 'Black Box Reads +/- Pressure', CFM was being displayed even if the Vertical Manometer reading was less than 2" water. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Added Preference for Barometer sensor in Black Box II. To get Barometer reading with Black Box II, you must turn on the Preference "Black Box II has Baro Sensor" and also ask to record Barometer in the Test Conditions screen. You can also adjust the Barometer reading slightly with the Weather Calibration section in the Calibrations screen available by clicking on the Calibrations button at the lower left corner of the Flow Bench Specs screen. The Barometer input in this screen will offset the Black Box's barometer reading. For example, enter -.25 and the Black Box's Barometer will be reduced by .25 inches of Mercury.
- Program now has added checks for Black Box or EZ Flow systems to watch for over-ranging the pressure sensors, producing inaccurate data. For example, if a pressure sensor is "maxed out", the program tells you this, rather than letting you think this data point is accurate. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Fixed a bug where the Black Box could read test pressure incorrectly for certain faster computers. This feature is in the Basic version also.
- Added a Preference to Eliminate program looking for Black Box set up for + or pressure.

#### New Engine Performance Report Features (Pro Version Only):

- Program now comes with almost 1000 more example cam profiles built in, including almost the entire Crane catalog.
- Program now offers to fill in blank Engine Specs.
- Program now allows for Rocker Arm Ratios of less than 1, down to .7
- Fixed a bug where if you chose a different Cam Advance in the Engine Specs screen, it would blank out and revert back to straight up.
- Fixed a bug where if you chose something other that .050" events in the Engine Specs screen (.040" or seat timing), the program would always open up the Engine Specs screen with .050" as the labels for cam events.
- Fixed bug where VERY high runner velocities (small ports) could erroneously produce good HP.
- Engine Performance Estimate report now uses Metric Units if Metric units are chosen in Preferences.









i iguie /	A24 New (	Cyl-Cyl (	Compari	son Rep	orts									
				Pie	ck a "Cyl-Cy	l Comparison	" Report T	ype.						
Report	rt Options Specs				New "Pick" head to incl	option lets you ude, in this ca	u specify v se you ha	which cylinde	ers for this '1, 3".					
Correc New Ir New E Which	int & Exh Cyrt to New Test nt Test Pres, xh Test Pres, Cylinders	t Pressure water water Pick	n Yes 10	/	<ul> <li>These 3 let you i column average included</li> </ul>	new settings nclude cylinde showing CFM s of the colund in the reports	for "Cyl-C ers from o l improver nns or flov s.	Cyl Comparis ther tests, in nents, and if v averages f	son" reports iclude a "Dif" f you want or the head					
Cyl to	Report	1.3	-/-	Dort P	Dort Flow Apalyzon									
Include	e Tests in His	torv I oa		POIL	tow which yes									
Show I	Difference fro e Averages	m Baseline	Yes 🗸	Base File Inta	Baseline Title: example sb chevy stock Head Number: Test Date: 08/01/1996 File\Path: c:\vb98\projects6\pfa\pfadat\examples\example sb chevy stock Intake: 1 1.94 diameter valve(s) Exhaust: 1 1.5 diameter valve(s)									
Notes: Select ti options change you sele 'Make F	he options you w may be disabled them) depending ct or other settin }eport' button.	vant for this re (grayed out s g on the type igs. Then cli	eport. Some so you can't of report ck on the	Head 08/0 File Inta	l (A) Title: example 1/1996 Path: c:\vb98\pro ske: 11.78 diame summary is include	e sb ford sf 110 w po njects6\pfa\pfadat\ex ter valve(s) Exha d in Printouts or if yo	rt velocity H kamples\examp ust: 1 1.45 diar u write an ASC	iead Number: le sb ford sf 110 w neter valve(s) II file and select to	Test Date: port velocity include comments.					
Make	Report H	elp Can	cel Print				OK							
					Click on t	he "Heads" hi	itton for a	summary of	the heads					
C Port Fl	low Analyzer v rint Report Type	<b>3.5 Perfo</b> s History Log	rmance Tre ; File Help(	e <mark>nds [Exan</mark> F1)	shown in here. The	this Cyl-Cyl C	omparison s will be in	Report, as cluded in pri	shown intouts.					
Port Fl	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4	3.5 Perfor s History Log eport of: T omparing 8 Cylinders 0	File Help( File Help( est Time t14 PM 8/01/1996	F1) Tested a Int: 20" Exh: 20"	shown in here. The t Corr to #VI 10.0" 1 10.0" 1	vs VIv Dia Stem 1.94" .34"	omparison s will be in Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii	Report, as cluded in pri	shown intouts.					
Port F	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments P Heards 4 Lift	3.5 Performed s History Log eport of: T omparing 8 Cylinders 0	Finance Tre File Help( est Time 14 PM 8/01/1996 Cyl 1 CFI	F1) F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" M Cyl 5 Cl	shown in           here.         The           at         Corr to         # VI           10.0"         1           10.0"         1           FM         Dif	vs VIv Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM	omparison s will be in Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii	Cyl 4 CFM	bif					
Port Files	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4 Lift .097	A.5 Performed and a second sec	File Help( est Time 14 PM 18/01/1996 Cyl 1 CFI 34.0	Inds [Exan F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" M Cyl 5 Cl 27.5	shown in           here.           there.           10.0"           10.0"           10.0"           10.0"           10.0"           5	vs VIv Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM [A] 35.41 *	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 *	Dif -0.25					
Port File	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments P Heards 4 Lift .097 .194 291	3.5 Performer s History Log eport of: T omparing 8 Cylinders 0 L/D .050 .100	Cyl 1 CFP 34.0 64.1 977 7	ends [Exan F1) Int: 20'' Exh: 20'' M Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 95 5	shown in           here.         The           at         Corr to         # VI           10.0"         1           10.0"         1           FM         Dif           -6.5         -3.2	Cyl-Cyl C           ese comments           1.94"           1.5"           .34"           Cyl 3 CFM           (A)           35.41 *           72.03 *	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 7.93	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 *	Dif -0.25 3.88					
Port Files	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388	3.5 Performer s History Log eport of: T omparing 8 Cylinders 0 L/D .050 .100 .150 .200	Cyl 1 CFI 34.0 64.1 97.7 112.6	ends [ Exan F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85.5 100.4	shown in here. The at Corr to #VI 10.0" 1 10.0" 1 FM Dif -6.5 -3.2 Cyl 3 and	this Cyl-Cyl C ese comments vs VIv Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.793	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 *	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8					
Port F	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485	3.5 Performed seport of: T omparing 8 Cylinders 0 L/D .050 .100 .150 .200 .250	Cyl 1 CFI 3 File Help( ist Time ist 4 PM 18/01/1996 Cyl 1 CFI 34.0 64.1 97.7 112.6 118.4	rnds [Exan F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85.5 100.4 105.6	shown in           here.           here.           there.           10.0"           10.0"           10.0"           FM           Dif           -6.5           -3.2           Cyl 3 and           Head "A"	vs VIv Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for compariso	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii <b>Dif</b> <b>1.41</b> <b>7.93</b> listory Logon.	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * •	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6					
Port Files	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485 .582 .240	A.5 Performed and a second sec	Cyl 1 CFN 34.0 64.1 97.7 112.6 118.4 120.5 91.2	rnds [Exan F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85/5 100.4 105.6 (09.9	shown in here. The t Corr to #VI 10.0" 1 10.0" 1 FM Dif -6.5 -3.2 Cyl 3 anc Head "A"	VIV Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for comparison	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq i 1.69 sq i 7.93 listory Log	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * 1 from	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6 -17.93					
Port File Back P Back P Fort Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments P Heards 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485 .582 .340	3.5 Performed and a second sec	Cyl 1 CFP 34.0 64.1 97.7 112.6 118.4 120.5 91.2	rnds [Exan F1) Int: 20'' Exh: 20'' Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85,5 100.4 105.6 109.9 81.6	Shown in here.         W min here.           at         Corr to 100000000000000000000000000000000000	VIV Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for compariso	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq i 1.69 sq i 7.93 listory Log on.	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * 7 * eline head (	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6 -17.93 Cyl #1					
Port F Port Port Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Entake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485 .582 .340 .075	3.5 Performed and a second sec	Cyl 1 CFI 34.0 64.1 97.7 112.6 118.4 120.5 91.2 17.4	rnds [Exan F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85.5 100.4 105.6 109.9 81.6 15.8	Shown in           here.         The           at         Corr to         # VI           10.0"         1           10.0"         1           FM         Dif           -6.5         -3.2           Cyl 3 ance         Head "A"           1 <sup>st</sup> and 3 <sup>rc</sup> and Cyl #	vs VIv Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for comparison 5 on this Chev	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 7.93 listory Logon. m the Bas	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * 7 * eline head ( thown here,	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6 -17.93 Cyl #1 as picked					
Port F Back P Port Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments F Heads 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485 .582 .340 .075 .150	3.5 Perfores eport of: T omparing 8 Cylinders 0 L/D .050 .100 .150 .200 .250 .300 .175 .050 .100	Cyl 1 CFI 34.0 64.1 97.7 112.6 118.4 120.5 91.2 17.4 35.9	ends [ Exan F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85.5 100.4 105.6 709.9 81.6 15.8 35.3	shown in here. The t Corr to #VI 10.0" 1 FM Dif -6.5 -3.2 Cyl 3 and Head "A" 1 <sup>st</sup> and 3 <sup>rc</sup> and Cyl # in the Rep	VS VIV Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for comparison 4 cylinders from 5 on this Cher port Options s	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.441 7.93 listory Log on. The Bas vy head) s creen.	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * 9 from * eline head ( thown here,	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6 -17.93 Cyl #1 as picked					
Port F Port Port Intake Intak	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485 .582 .340 .075 .150 .225 .200	3.5 Perforest Action of the second se	Cyl 1 CFI 3 File Help( iest Time 14 PM 18/01/1996 Cyl 1 CFI 34.0 64.1 97.7 112.6 118.4 120.5 91.2 17.4 35.9 52.8 55.2	rnds [Exan F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85/5 100.4 105.6 709.9 81.6 15.8 35.3 50.6 21 5	shown in here. The t Corr to #VI 10.0" 1 10.0" 1 FM Dif -6.5 -3.2 Cyl 3 and Head "A" 1 <sup>st</sup> and 3 <sup>rc</sup> and Cyl # in the Rep	VS VIV Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM [A] 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for comparison for comparison 5 on this Cher port Options s	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.741 7.93 Distory Log on. m the Bas vy head) s creen.	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * from * eline head ( hown here, 51.03 *	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6 -17.93 Cyl #1 as picked 8.23 0.7					
Port F Back P Fort Intake	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485 .582 .340 .075 .150 .225 .300 .375	3.5 Performed and a second sec	Cyl 1 CFP 34.0 64.1 97.7 112.6 118.4 120.5 91.2 17.4 35.9 52.8 65.8 71 5	rnds [Exan F1) Int: 20'' Exh: 20'' Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85/5 100.4 105.6 109.9 81.6 15.8 35.3 50.6 61.5 69 3	shown in         here.         here.         t         Corr to       # VI         10.0"         10.0"         10.0"         FM       Dif         -6.5         -3.2         Cyl 3 and         Head "A"         1 <sup>st</sup> and 3 <sup>rc</sup> and Cyl #         in the Rep         -2.2	VIV Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for comparison 4 cylinders from 5 on this Chev port Options s 52.73 * 74.5 89.35 *	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq i 1.69 sq i 1.69 sq i 1.59 sq i 1.69 sq i 1.	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * 7 * eline head ( hown here, 51.03 * 75.5 82.03 *	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6 -17.93 Cyl #1 as picked 8.23 9.7 10 53					
Port F Back P Fort Port Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Exhaust Exhaust Exhaust Exhaust Exhaust	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485 .582 .340 .075 .150 .225 .300 .375 .450	3.5 Performed and a second and	Cyl 1 CFI 34.0 64.1 97.7 112.6 118.4 120.5 91.2 17.4 35.9 52.8 65.8 71.5 71.3	rnds [Exan F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85.5 100.4 105.6 109.9 81.6 15.8 35.3 50.6 61.5 69.3 71.3	shown in         here. The         at       Corr to       # VI         10.0"       1         10.0"       1         FM       Dif         -6.5       -3.2         Cyl 3 and         Head "A"         1 <sup>st</sup> and 3 <sup>rc</sup> and Cyl #         in the Reg         -2.2         0.	VIV Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for compariso cylinders from 5 on this Cher port Options s 52.73 * 74.5 89.35 * 82.75 *	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.41 7.93 listory Log on. m the Bas vy head) s creen. 9.93 8.7 8.85 11.45	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * 9 from * 7 * eline head ( thown here, 61.03 * 75.5 82.03 * 84.25 *	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6 -17.93 Cyl #1 as picked 8.23 9.7 10.53 12.95					
Port F Back P Fort Port Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Intake Exhaust Exhaust Exhaust Exhaust Exhaust Exhaust Exhaust Exhaust	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heads 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485 .582 .340 .075 .150 .225 .300 .375 .450 .263	3.5 Performed and a second and	Cyrance Tre           File Help(           est Time           :14 PM           :8/01/1996           Cyl 1 CFI           34.0           64.1           97.7           112.6           118.4           120.5           91.2           17.4           35.9           52.8           65.8           71.3           45.0	rnds [ Exan F1) Int: 20" Exh: 20" Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85.5 100.4 105.6 709.9 81.6 15.8 35.3 50.6 61.5 69.3 71.3 43.4	shown in         here.         here.         t         Corr to       # VI         10.0"       1         10.0"       1         FM       Dif         -6.5       -3.2         Cyl 3 and         Head "A"         1st and 3rc         and Cyl #         in the Rep         -2.2         0.         -1.6	VIV Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" Cyl 3 CFM (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for comparison for comparison 4 cylinders from 5 on this Cher port Options s 52.73 * 74.5 89.35 * 82.75 * 52.4	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.69 sq ii 1.41 7.93 listory Log on. m the Bas vy head) s creen. 9.93 8.7 8.85 11.45 7.4	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * 67.98 * 7 * eline head ( hown here, 61.03 * 75.5 82.03 * 84.25 * 52.5	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6 -17.93 Cyl #1 as picked 8.23 9.7 10.53 12.95 7.5					
Port F Back P Fort Intake Inta	low Analyzer v rint Report Type Comments R Heards 4 Lift .097 .194 .291 .388 .485 .582 .340 .075 .150 .225 .300 .375 .450 .263	3.5 Perfores eport of: T omparing 8 Cylinders 0 L/D .050 .100 .150 .200 .250 .300 .175 .050 .100 .150 .200 .250 .300 .150 .200 .250 .300 .150 .250	Cyrance Tre           g File Help(           est Time           :14 PM           !8/01/1996           Cyl 1 CFI           34.0           64.1           97.7           112.6           118.4           120.5           91.2           17.4           35.9           52.8           65.8           71.3           45.0	mds [Exan F1) Int: 20'' Exh: 20'' Cyl 5 Cl 27.5 60.9 85,5 100.4 105.6 109.9 81.6 15.8 35.3 50.6 61.5 69.3 71.3 43.4 Difference cylinder (C case) is sl	shown in here. The t Corr to #VI 10.0" 1 10.0" 1 FM Dif -6.5 -3.2 Cyl 3 anc Head "A" 1 <sup>st</sup> and 3 <sup>rc</sup> and Cyl # in the Rep -2.2 -4.3 -2.2 0. -1.6 e between ea Cyl 1 CFM in hown in the	VIV Dia Stem 1.94" .34" 1.5" .34" <b>Cyl 3 CFM</b> (A) 35.41 * 72.03 * I 4 picked in H for comparison 4 cylinders from 5 on this Cher bort Options s 52.73 * 74.5 89.35 * 82.75 * 52.4 ach cylinder an the 4 <sup>th</sup> column	Dia Port Area 2.52 sq i 1.69 sq i 1.	Cyl 4 CFM (A) 33.75 * 67.98 * 7 * eline head ( hown here, 51.03 * 75.5 82.03 * 84.25 * 52.5 t	Dif -0.25 3.88 -4.49 -9.8 -14.6 -17.93 Cyl #1 as picked 8.23 9.7 10.53 12.95 7.5					













Figure A31 Features to Calibrate a Custom Flow Bench (similar to calibrating a Performance Trends' EZ Flow System) Click on Calibrate, then choose which range you want to calibrate. IMPORTANT: You must Analyzer v3.5 Performance Trends [ E If you have selected a calibrate the vertical manometer (test pressure) Flow Bench Specs "Custom with Orifices" pressure sensor if you are using electronics ack (ok) File Calibrate Help or "EZ Flow" style of BEFORE calibrating these ranges. It is General Bench Calibrate Sensors bench, then the CRITICAL the test pressure reading across the Type Custom • Intake Range 1 Calibrate menu option sharp edged orifice is accurate. Intake Range 2 Use Temperat is made available. Intake Range 3 Rated Test Pr Intake Range 4 Enter Ranges for your bench below Intake Range 5 Inclined Flow Or Intake Exhaust Intake Range 6 Before Calibrating: Range #1 35.5 37.4 Full Scale Rei Intake Range 7 For a Custom Da Range #2 71.4 75.6 Exhaust Range 1 Bench, you must Range #3 155 151 Exhaust Range 2 Linear Scale ( enter the "Full Exhaust Range 3 Range #4 299 313 Exhaust Range 4 Scale Reading", or Range #5 450 474 Electronics Exhaust Range 5 the highest reading Range #6 598 625 Type None Exhaust Range 6 you can see on Range #7 Exhaust Range 7 Com Port your inclined Help # Readings to Average 30 Click on the down arrow button to select the manometer. type of flow bench you are using. You choice Other Data None Without electronics. here will affect which specs are enabled or disabled in this menu. p 42 you must also set See Details (calibrations) the "Linear Scale" parameter also. Calc Full Range CFM: Intake New Full Range CFM Current Full Range CFM 35.5 Theoretical CFM Flow Without Electronics you To calibrate, you will type in the inclined **Calibration Data** will install a sharp manometer reading and Orifice Diameter, in edged orifice of a 1.5 the test pressure across known diameter the orifice. Test pressure Incl. Manometer Reading where the cylinder is the pressure typically Corr Test Pressure, "H2O head typically goes. 10, 25 or 28 inches of You will turn on water). Measure Flow Data your bench and flow this orifice as Notes: you would a This screen lets you calibrate a 'Custom Bench' With electronics or for our cylinder head. or a Performance Trends 'EZ Flow System'. EZ Flow System, you will Install a Sharp Edged Orifice plate on the flow click on this Measure Flow bench in place of the test piece. Type in the Data button to record the 'Orifice Diameter' above and then click on the 'Measure Flow Data' button above and follow the Inclined Manometer and program instructions. Corr Test Pressure data electronically. Use Calc Value Help Cancel Print

#### Figure A32 Performance Trends' EZ Flow System





## Appendix 8: Sharing Data Files on a Hub (network)

Assume you want to share your Port Flow Analyzer files on 2 different computers, one called the Shop Computer and one called the Office Computer. We will assume that the Office computer is where you want all the new files you create to be stored.

This is the procedure to follow:

- 1. Install and activate the Port Flow Analyzer on both computers.
- 2. Using Windows Explorer, set up the Port Flow Analyzer folder (PFA) on the Office computer to be shared. Usually this is done by right clicking on the "Port Flow Analyzer v3.5" folder (usually under the "Performance Trends" folder under the "Program Files" folder on the C drive) and selecting the Sharing option. If you don't see Sharing, click on Start, then Help and look for help on Sharing Resources.
- 3. In the PFA program in the Shop Computer, set the Preference to Yes for Use Alternate File Location. Then click on the Browse button and find the path to the Mapped drive from the Office Computer.
- 4. Now, when both computers are running, all your flow files, engine and head spec files, etc are being opened from and saved to the Office Computer, both for the Port Flow Analyzer program on either the Office Computer or the Shop Computer.



### Figure A40 Preference Menu for Networking

### Appendix 9: New Features in v3.5 B

Port Flow Analyzer has had many updates since this user manual was written for the original v3.0 for Windows. These include 3.0 A through v3.0 E, v3.5 and now v3.5 **B**. For the features added to the v3.5, refer to the Readme.doc file (click on Help, then Display Readme.doc File) in the program. Listed here are features introduced in v3.5 B. Also, v3.5 B has a more advanced version we call "Head Porter". So now there are 3 versions of Port Flow Analyzer:

- Basic Version
- Professional (Pro) Version (includes all Basic features and more advanced Pro features)
- Head Porter Version (includes all Professional features and more advanced Head Porter features)

Here is a listing of the major enhancements and new features for v3.5 B.

#### **Data Recording:**

In Test Options, you can now select to record port velocity data at 3 depths in the port. See Figure A41, 47. Head Porter only.

Several enhancements to Port Velocity Report for Head Porter version have been added, to allow more averaging for all possible combinations of recording port velocity. See Figure A42. Head Porter only.

A new Preference to allow for English units of CFM, Deg F, inches of water pressure, etc. but mm valve, lift and engine dimensions has been added. See Figure A43. Head Porter only.

The Electronics or FlowCom screen has been enlarged in its default setting. You can still enlarge to most any size you want by turning on the appropriate Preference setting. See Figure A43-B. All versions.

You can now include a "gauge" (bar graph) for some readings on the Electronics or FlowCom screen. This gives you a graphical representation of the stability of the readings and if the readings are going higher or lower than expected values. See Figure A43-B. Head Porter only.

#### Data Analysis (including Graphs and Reports):

You can create custom, user defined graphs, where you choose what data gets included. For example, you can graph CFM and Swirl and % Exh/Int on the same graph. See Figure A44, A45. Head Porter only.

Program now allows for graphing Flow results corrected to 2 different test pressures. See Figure A46. Head Porter only.

You have several options to allow for more options for doing Port Velocity Graphs. This is an extension to the feature to be able to record Port Velocity for many more data points. See Figure A47. Head Porter only.

You can now specify if you want the Test Piece picture to be drawn smaller in printouts in portrait mode. (See "Other" category for Test Piece picture.) This can allow for more printed text to be included with the graph on 1 page. NOTE: In landscape mode, the Test Piece picture is always drawn small on the same line as the test title. The Test Piece picture can also be printed in reports. See Figure A48. Head Porter only.

You can now select a single cylinder to make graphs which require a valve lift profile, like Flow Area and Pseudo Flow Velocity. In previous versions, only the Average Flow for the entire head was used. Head Porter only.

You can now request the graph to be printed in a smaller height. This can allow for more printed text to be included with the graph on 1 page. See Figure A49. Pro and Head Porter only.

You can now select a Preference to have the graph NOT autoscale when you first open it. This can be handy if you are using some pre-defined scales and want to keep them for all graphs. Pro and Head Porter only.

Added a graph line thickness between Thin and Thick, called Thin 'Plus'. See Figure A50. All versions.

The graph line styles in the drop down menu of line thicknesses are listed together, with the appropriate check mark by the type currently used. See Figure A50. All versions.

You can now select larger legends (labels) in the graph screen. See Figure A50. Pro and Head Porter only.

Added label to better explain what cylinder or that Average of All Cylinders will be used for Flow Area and Pseudo Flow Velocity graphs. Pro and Head Porter only.

The graph screen now should more completely fill the available screen in most all situations. All versions.

Improved appearance of some printed graphs, especially in Landscape orientation. Previously the graphs had a border drawn around them. On the left side, the border could be broken. On the right side the legend (labels) could also be distorted. Now the border is not drawn in those locations. See Figure A49. All versions.

The graph choices have been simplified by eliminating many of the Int, Exh, and Int & Exh choices into just 1 choice. Now the program looks to a separate input of "Port to Graph" for this setting Int, Exh, and Int & Exh choices. See Figure A45. All versions.

Fixed bug where the Port Velocity Map was not being graphed correctly. Pro and Head Porter only.

Made Overlap Graphs go to zero at start and beginning of graph to look more correct. Pro and Head Porter only.

Fixed bug where graphs for % Exh/Int only showed the first cylinder on the head even though you requested all cylinders to be graphed. Pro and Head Porter only.

Added menu command 'Edit Printed Comments & Data Output' under the File option on the Graph screen in the printing options section. Pro and Head Porter only.

Program now includes more example cam files, the same files included in the new Engine Analyzer v3.4. See Figure A51. Pro and Head Porter only.

#### Hardware:

Pro version now allows for Performance Trends' motor controller to be used. See Figure A52. Pro and Head Porter only.

Program now allows for a USB switch to be used for starting to record data. This option does not present conflicts with some features of the SuperFlow Flowcom. This is done buy purchasing the proper switch from Performance Trends, then going into FlowCom or Electronics screen, clicking on Options at the top, then select the USB Switch Option. You must also set the proper Com Port for the USB Switch under this option also. See Figure A53. All versions.

In the Bench Specs screen, the program now allows for Valve Opener for any Proversion. Pro and Head Porter only.

Added Hot Wire (hot wire anemometer mass air flow sensor) as a Custom Bench Type. See Figure A54. All versions.

#### Other:

The program now lets you "Filter" tests in the library for finding tests of a certain date, certain file name, etc. Pro and Head Porter only.

When quitting program and you select 'Cancel' for Saving Changes to current test file, now the program keeps program open. Before v3.5B, it continued shutting down. All versions.

The option for using a 2 pulse swirl meter, to be read directly with a FlowCom (no Performance Trends electronics) has been added. In addition, a special calibration factor for this 2 Blade Swirl meter is also possible. Pro and Head Porter only.

Fixed bug where reports may be requested for intake and exhaust ports, but only intake ports were reported. All versions.

Fixed bug where the cylinders you may "Pick" for a report were not being shown clearly (another input was in front of it). All versions.

Fixed bug where FlowCom/Electronics screen could be off screen too high or too far to left. All versions.

Fixed bug where Test Comments were not being shown in the Preview when opening some older Port Flow files. All versions.

Updated a text file to more accurately show Mass Flow correctly for gm/sec and lb/min, and correct for proper air density specs. Pro and Head Porter only.

Program now hides the 'Range' column for bench types which have only 1 range, like EZ Flow, JKM, new Hot Wire, and LFE. See Figure A55. All versions.

Program now shows the Company Logo graphic on the main screen. See Figure A55. Pro and Head Porter only.

Added option to include a Test Piece Pic with your data file. This could be of the head, carb, etc. It is displayed on the main screen and in printouts if you choose to included it from the "Print Options" list (graphs and reports). See Figure A55. Head Porter only.

Program no longer 'nags' as much about using the CFM at 0 lift as Leakage. All versions.

New Example Flow Files have been added to show new features.



	Reports						Last col	umns		_		
	🚰 Port Flow Anal	yzer v3.	5B Peri	formanc	e Trend	s [T	of repor	t				
	Back Print Repo	ort Types	Eile Help	o(F1)						/	<	
First columns		ts Repo Port Veloo	ortof: ' city l	Test Time 4:06 pm 05/17/200	Int: I1 Exh:	Tested a 28'' 28''					λ	
of report												
		N-1 #1	V-1#2	V-1#3	14-1 #A	17-1 #6	16 Vel #7	Val #9	Vel #9	Ava	Ava (B)	Ava (C)
		ver#1	ver #2	Yei #5	Vei #4	ver#:	(C)	(C)	(C) ,	/	ATG (0)	ATY (C)
	Int #1 .100" Lift	79	75	70	72	53	74	72	66/ 1/04	65/ 100	60 119	55
	Int #1 .300" Lift	169	163	183	168	158	215	214	204	1/71	153	194
No letter	Int #1 .400" Lift	160	18					239	166	/197	215	205
indicates depth	Int #1 .500" Lift Int #1 .600" Lift	255	19 ° 32	"C" fc	or dep	oth C	0	283	293	238	231	218
	Exh #1 .100" Lift	62	55	71	66	95		87	88	68	78	74
	Exh #1 .200" Lift Exh #1 .300" Lift	107	191 207	168	109	254	104	145	151	140	202	149
	Exh #1 .400" Lift	274	267	156	174	229	275	192	1/86	213	206	234
	Exh #1 .500" Lift	319	209	323	192	242	252	208	817	252	249 254	234
	Int #3 .100" Lift	60	76	75	74	74	58	75 /	68	66	58	58
	Int #3 .200" Lift	134	153	95	139	127	125	150	145	131	112	120
	Int #3 .300" Lift Int #3 .400" Lift	A	oroa			258	201	201	221	195	204	211
Choose this	Int #3 .500" Lift	AV	erage	es ior		181	148	293	267	204	204	216
	Int #3 .600" Lift Exh #3 .100" Lift	de	pths /	A		269	309	291 55	234	243	265	70
	Exh #3 .200" Lift	b)	ank).	B an	d C	126	185	123	111	139	135	151
	Exh #3 .300" Lift	<b>, , ,</b>	- ,,	-		163	167	223	204	194	187	190
	Exh #3 .500" Lift	236	304	327	172	329	232	161	258	237	271	248
Report Options 🛛 🔀	Exh #3 .600" Lift	237	203	242	209	178	167	208	186	220	272	236
Report Specs	Int #5 .100" Lift	42	92	57	64 117	48	62 97	58 122	53 156	56	60 119	57
Type Meas Int & Evb VeD ata	Int #5 .300" Lift	225	137	186	147	140	144	167	194	163	163	163
Connect to New Test Pressure	Int #5 .400" Lift	257	137	141	256	198	179	222	242	196	217	214
Collect to New Test Flessure Yes -	Int #5 .600" Lift	256	219	238	197	213	284	304	209	235	247	248
New Int Test Pres, "water 28	Exh #5 .100" Lift	80	65	61	89	91	76	91	61	75	70	69
New Exh Test Pres, "water 28	Exh #5.200" Lift Exh #5.300" Lift	98 257	186	229	183	259	148	127	135	222	223	143
Which Culinders	Exh #5 .400" Lift	290	174	256	250	284	277	228	262	244	245	235
All Cylinders	Exh #5 .500" Lift	269	224	169	294	159	236	217	234	224	224	238
Cyl to Report 1	Int #7 .100" Lift	58	49	47	73	48	77	49	52	55	55	64
	Int #7 .200" Lift	100	148	100	77	132	137	137	117	114	126	141
	Int #7 .400" Lift	137	213	262	137	219	266	266	195	211	201	194
	Int #7 .500" Lift	260	156	181	245	213	263	228	253	244	218	227
	Int #7 .600" Lift Exh #7 .100" Lift	314	272 62	234	242	315	271	282	292	265	254	263
Notes:	Exh #7 .200" Lift	195	191	199	132	119	149	156	136	158	139	144
Select the options you want for this report. Some	Exh #7 .300" Lift	256	253	131	130	236	233	130	164 294	184 235	183	181
options may be disabled (grayed out so you can't	Exh #7 .500" Lift	203	270	320	174	204	219	161	202	227	235	237
vou select or other settings. Then click on the	Exh #7 .600" Lift	215	216	178	293	250	263	329	217	238	240	282
'Make Report' button.	Ava Int .100 Lift	60	68	62	70	55	68	63	60			59
	Avg Int .200 Lift	107	125	96	103	126	129	122	130			120
Make Report Help Cancel Print	Avg Int .300 Lift	179	150	165	155	167	208	174	180 206			166
		100	100		EVE	220	Loo	LUL	200			
Bottom rows of report												
	]	$\overline{}$										
	Exh #7 .500" Lift	203	870	320	174	204	219	161	202	227	235	237
	Exh #7 .600" Lift	215	216	178	293	250	263	329	217	238	240	282
	Avg Int .100 Lift	60	68	62	70	55	68	63	60			59
	Avg Int .200 Lift Avg Int .300 Lift	107	125	96 165	103	126	129	174	130			120
	Avg Int .400 Lift	196	186	178	202	223	208	232	206			204
	Avg Int .500 Lift Avg Int .6004 ift	244	218	227	200 189	194 247	207	226	257			220
	Avg Exh 100 Lift	78	68	70	75	92	72	78	76			72
Averages for all valve	Ava Exh .200 Lift	132	169 214	171	132	132	136	148	143			146
	Avg Exh .400 Lift	222	233	201	202	278	250	221	238			228
lifts at each position	Avg Exh .500 Lift	257	252	285	208	234	235	187	253			239
lifts at each position		210	242	2.34	230	~~~	~~~	215	200			200
and depth across all	Aty Exit:000 Elit					_						
and depth across all												
and depth across all												
and depth across all												



























ig	ure	A55	5 1	Ла	in S	Scre	en:	No	Rar	nge	Col	umr	n for	Certai	in E	Bend	ches and Logo Picture		
	🖄 Port Flow Analyzer v3.58 Performance Trends [typical sf1020 w velocity]																		
File	Edit	Graph	Rej	port	Test	Option	s Hea	d Flov	v Bench	Engin	e Pre	ference	es Help	FlowCom(	(F5)				
Int #1 Test & Head Conditions Advantage Products heads for World A State Provide Advantage Products heads for Products heads f										Int #7 Exh #7 Test Piece Picture Open New Picture File Turp Picture Off									
[	29" Test Pres				kage	Π	3	Velo	Velocity data and Print Picture										
.	Test Operator Mark																		
	<b>Fest D</b> Point	) ata Lift ''	Tes	t F	low	CFM	Stblty	Swirl	Vel #	1 Vel #	2 Vel #:	3 Vel 1	Click	on File					
			Pres	s"  \	/olts		+/-%	(A) (A) (A)			(A) button for on			ontio	tions				
	1	.100	00 27.82 20.1 20.2 .24 -1504 79.5 75.5 70.4 72. Dutton for the Test					h t											
	3	.300	27.9	94 5	57.4	57.5	.80	-1972	169.3	163.4	183.2	168.	Piece	e nictu	re.				
	4	.400	27.5	94 7	70.1	70.2	.50	-2496	160.5	183.5	165.8	270.	1 1000	o piotai			] []]		
	5 6	.500	27.9	92 7 05 7	77.2	77.3	1.10	-2617	255.6	199.4 323.1	281.2	208.2	175.8 2 189.6 2	229.5 2:					
	7	.000	1		0.1	10.0	.00	5105	200.1	020.1	204.0	100.0	100.0 2			60+			
	8 9		$\left\{ \right\}$																
	10 11 12				. [ ]	No R	ange	e coli	umn	for th	nis	7				40-	//		
	13 14 15				ŀ	Hot V	Vire	type	of be	ench						20			
	16																		

205

# Appendix 10: New Features in v3.5 C

Port Flow Analyzer has had many updates since this user manual was written for the original v3.0 for Windows. These include 3.0 A through v3.0 E, v3.5 A, v3.5 B and now v3.5 C. For the features added to the v3.5 B since Appendix 9 was written, refer to the Readme.doc file (click on Help, then Display Readme.doc File) in the program. Listed here are features introduced in v3.5 C:

- Basic Version
- Professional (Pro) Version (includes all Basic features and more advanced Pro features)
- Head Porter Version (includes all Basic and Professional features and more advanced Head Porter features)

Here is a listing of the major enhancements and new features for v3.5 C.

#### Data Recording:

There is now an option under Velocity in the Recording screen for producing different pitch sounds for the port velocity. This way you can listen to the port velocity change as you move your pitot tube or Electronic Velocity Probe in the port. Now you can concentrate on exactly where the probe is and hear if that area has high or low velocity. Head Porter Version only. Fig A56.

The program now has several new features for reading swirl and tumble. Fig A56.

- The program now saves individual USB Swirl Readings and checks them to see if there are any outliers (outside 25% of the average). If there are any of these readings, they are omitted and a new average and spread (+/- %) is calculated.
- You can now pick from 3 different analog swirl meter inputs for the new USB Black Box.
- The program now disables menu item Micro USB Swirl Version if you have not checked Micro USB Swirl as the type of Swirl Meter.
- The program is now more reliable at realizing Swirl readings were not being recorded, and eliminated checking swirl settings "behind the scenes".
- Now there is an option under Swirl/Tumble in Calibrations screen of None to turn off Swirl and Tumble features.
- Program now checks to see if USB Swirl Meter and Logger (SF Flowcom, Black Box, etc) are using same Com Port and warns you of conflict.
- If you are not recording either Swirl or Tumble, the "Rezero Swirl/Tumble" option in the Recording screen is not shown. Fig A59.

The program now displays message only once for each program startup that the units are not matching between the Flowcom and the program's settings.

Program now records only 1 reading for Port Velocity reading if you are using a FlowCom and was having the FlowCom doing "slower, more reliable" communications via a Preference Setting. This speeds up testing when recording slowly.

The program now better averages data readings you are using a FlowCom and was having the FlowCom doing "slower, more reliable" communications via a Preference Setting to speed up testing.

Program now fixes corrupt FlowCom strings when checking for flow bench type.

Added option in FlowCom or Electronics screen to allow displaying of the Actual CFM (not corrected for test pressure). If you request 'Show Actual CFM', the Corrected CFM is displayed in a slightly smaller font, and the Actual CFM (not corrected for test pressure) is displayed in an even smaller font below it. Pro and Head Porter version only. Fig A63.

The program now has a lower limit for displaying live CFM reading for some types of loggers. Note that the correct data was recorded and displayed if you recorded the data point, it was just not displayed in the FlowCom or Electronics screen.

The program now more reliably lets you know the pressure sensors are maxed out (producing incorrect data) for the new Black Box Mini USB. Fig A58.

#### Data Analysis (including Graphs and Reports):

Program now has a Printed Data option for printing the actual Port Velocity numbers on the Port Velocity Maps. Click on File, then "Edit Printed Comments and Data Output" and check "Include Port Vel. Map Numbers". Head Porter Version only. Fig A62.

Fixed bug where the averages for the Exhaust data in reports could be done incorrectly. Intake data was always OK.

The limits for the bar gauges in the Recording Screen for the Head Porter version are now set in Preferences, under the "Printing/Graphing" tab. Before this they were set in the Recording Screen, but this was unreliable because of communications taking place with a data logger. Fig A59.

You can now include a graph or "live data" on the Recording Screen to track trends in several variables during testing. Head Porter Version only. Fig A63.

There is now a Preference setting to let you keep the Graph on the main screen always at the same graph scales. This can cause problems if you open files with different lifts and flows than you normally run, or the heads you flow produce quite different flows. However, if your tests are always at about the same lift and flow, this new Preference makes it easier to spot changes with the graph on the main screen. Pro and Head Porter Version only. Fig A64.

#### Hardware:

For our EZ Flow systems, there is a new feature letting you add a special "Low Flow" sensor. This lets you measure very low flows to check for leakage or for measuring flows on very small components or at very low valve lifts. Head Porter Version only. Fig A65, A66.

Added option in FlowCom screen to set the Delay Time for turning the SF1020 motor on/off if doing flow range change or flow direction change. Fig A59.

FlowCom screen lets you change the flow direction for the SF1020 bench. Fig A59.

If you use a recording switch in a temperature channel AND use the same channel for recording temperature, the "temperature" which is considered pressing the Record Switch has been lowered from about 158 deg F down to about 150 deg F. This better ensure the system will see the recording switch, but can create problems if you are trying to record temperatures which are close to 150 deg F (extremely unusual condition).

#### **Emailing and File Handling:**

Under 'File', then 'Save As' there are new options to see other files in each folder, then choose a name from the folder to make it easy to modify a new name based on a previously used name. There is also a new "Add New" button to easily add a new folder name. Fig A67.

Under 'File', then 'Save As' there is a new "Edit Many Tests" button. This allows you to identify many tests, by using the Ctrl key when clicking on a test, or clicking on a test, then hold the shift key to click on another test and identify all the tests in between. Then you can choose to Delete these tests (actually send to recycle bin), or copy or move these tests to a different folder. If you choose 'Move' they are removed from the current folder. Pro and Header Porter versions only. Fig A69.

There is a new Open option of "List by Access Date". With this activated, the most recent test files you have worked with show up at the top of the list. Pro and Header Porter versions only. Fig A73.

Many screens now allow for much longer folder and file names. These include the "Open a File", "Save As", "Starting a New Test", Filtered Files displayed in Notepad, etc.

Now using the Filter Files option, you can select which folders to check when you click "Print list of all files fitting these conditions". Pro and Header Porter versions only.

Replaced "Copy" with "Copy (or Merge)" to list of Folder Options possible in 'Save As' screen.

Program can now better display PDFs like the users manual in some versions of Windows 10. Related to this, there is a new button in Preferences for "Look for New Adobe Acrobat Reader". This way you can manually browse your computer to find the program you want to use for displaying PDFs. Fig A64.

Made several refinements to printouts and displaying screens, especially if you were including a company logo or a Test Piece picture.

There is a new Edit option of Combine Tests. It lets you combine 2 or more tests into 1. Header Porter versions only. Fig A60, A61.

Files and folders you delete now are actually sent to the Recycle Bin so they can be recovered later if you want. Fig A68.

The program is better at adding numbers to the end of file names by default. Now it will add 3 digits, like "testname001" so that you can record up to 1000 files with the base name "testname". Prior to this it would just default to "testname1".

Now when you open a file which has a Graph Name specified in the History Log, that Graph Name stays with the file. Previously it was restored to the default as being the File Name.

The program now has several enhancements for automatically emailing files, reports and graphs. Many of these are required to work with newer OSs, like Win 7 and Win 10. Pro and Header Porter versions only. Fig A71, A72. These include

- Program now has an 'Email Report' option in the Report screen under 'File' to explain how to email a report. There is also a new 'Emailing' option at the top of the Reports screen explaining different emailing options for reports.
- Under 'File' on the Reports screen, there is now a check box for emailing the ASCII file to an email address after it has been written.
- There is a new option in Preferences to manually locate "Location of PDF Printer Output File". This is needed in newer OSs where the PDF printer can be unpredictable.
- Now if you cancel the process of printing a PDF file for a report and emailing it, the process stops and does not proceed through to the Emailing screen.

After making a report, the File option for creating an ASCII text file has a new option. It is for making a .csv file which is compatible with Microsoft Excel. Pro and Header Porter versions only. Fig A72.

#### Other:

The Main Screen graph now has a title and a description of test pressure. Fig A61.

The program now better handles the Preference Setting "Early (pre 1998) FlowCom?" when it is set to "No".

There is now a button in Preferences to explain how the weather corrections are used and when they are needed.

Program now explains why changes in 'Starting a New Test' screen are not saved if you don't start a new test.

If you change the printer within the program to something other than the computer's default printer, the program now restores the default printer (and printer orientation) when it shuts down.

The program is now be more reliable at opening pages on the internet for a wider range in internet browsers.

The main screen is refreshed any time you resize it. This way all parts of the main screen displayed when you make a change. Prior to this, you may not see all parts of the main screen until you went into a different screen and then returned to the main screen.

Program now displays a Progress Bar when looking for Com Ports so you know something is happening when it is checking. The program is now also less likely to say Com 3 is a correct Com Port, when it actually is not the correct port.

Program as an improved method for "Force These Lifts" button in Test Options screen, where extra rows are not blanked out and program checks if you want increments of Lift or L/D (previously was just Lift).


Visit our website page <u>www.performancetrends.com</u>. Then click on Support at the top, then Movie Demo Files for our movies page **to watch and hear how this feature works**. There is also a link on that page to visit our youtube page, where the movies may play better for a wider range of computers.







Figure A59 A New Preference Setting for Graph Scales on Recording Screen		
Preferences	🖣 Int Test Pres. Gauge	
General Operation         Printing / Graphing         File Options         File Options         First SAMIN AUTOPAJA 0500777287         Stop Showing         Help Tips         Tip: Enter text (company name, phone #, etc) which will appear at top of printouts.         Graph Printer Adjustment for         Acrobat (tm)       Don't Ask About         Printed Graph Width, 2 of Page         Printed Graph Name       Head Number         Always Autoscale New Graph       Yes         Port Velocity Maps       Autoscale         Vise Company Logo on Printouts       Ys<	A met rest pres, Gauge	
Flow Pressure Limits Flow Limits Velocity Limits Close This List	Keep Specs Cancel Print	

Figure A60 New Edit Feature to Combine 2 Tests into 1 Test File				
Port Flow Analyzer v3.5C Performance Trends [Examp] File Edit Graph Report Test Options Head Flow Bench Engine Pre Copy/Swap/Erase Ports Erase/Insert/Add Rows Erase/Insert/Add Rows Change Number Ports/Cylinder Numbering/Valve-Port Sizes Combine Tests 20" Test Pres. Leakage	If you have Head Porter version, this Edit option will appear here. It will walk you through a process as outlined by the messages below. NOTE: You want to start this process with the file which starts with Cylinder #1. For example, a file which contains cylinders 1,3,5,7 or 1,2,3,4 are typical for V8 heads.			
Test Data           Point         Lift ''         L/D         Range Test New Pres %         Flow Pres %         CFM           1         097         050         3         20.3         72         67.8           2         .194         .100         4         20         62         119.8           3         .291         .150         4         19.8         74         144.3           4         .388         .200         5         19.8         54         157.6           5         .485         .250         5         20         57         165.7           6         .582         .300         5         20         58         168.7           7         -         -         -         -         10         11           10         -         -         -         -         10         11           11         -         -         -         -         -         11         10           10         -         -         -         -         -         14         10           11         -         -         -         -         -         19         10         1	e current test on the main screen must start with Cyl #1. or open and start with the other test you want to combine with this one.			
Combined Test to be Added to Cyl 2, 4, etc. ?				
Since the 'Step Size' between cylinders for the current test is 2 and the first Cylinder (port) is 1, the program will assume you want the cylinders (ports) from the commbined test to go into cylinders 2, 4, etc. Is this what you want to do? If this is not correct, click 'No'. Yes No				
Port Flow Analyzer				
At the next screen, find and click on the test you want to combine with this test, then click the 'Combine' button at the lower left.				









Elle Edit Grant Report Test Ontions Head Flow Bench Engine Preferences Help		
Int #1 Exh #1 Int #3 Exh #3 Int	#5 Exh #5 Int #7 Exh #7	Int #5 Exh #5 Int #7 Exh #7 ]
Test & Head Conditions         Test Comments           1 202°Valve         (814 PM 00/01/1996)         Example of Ported SB Oney head on SF 600 Bench           6° Bore Adapter         Example of Ported SB Oney head on SF 600 Bench           25° Test Operator         Test Operator	Source Picture	Source Logo Source Logo
Tet Outa         Point         L/D         Ramp(Tett)         Points         DPM           100         500         2.55         30.63.4         2         30.4         2         30.4         2         30.4         2         30.4         2         30.4         2         30.4         2         10.9         2         55         2         10.2         <	Int #1 CFM, corr. to 25" Test Pres.	Int #1 CFM, corr. to 25" Test Pres.
With the settings shown in Preferences screen above, the graph for this particular head is shown with good detail. If the next head you flow has significantly higher flow, it will be easier to spot because the graph scales stay the same.	Scales w and .500 for this d change a Scaling"	rere set for 200 CFM " lift, which are too small ata. If your results a lot, select "Auto- to avoid this problem



Each graph below is for 4 repeat tests where the CFM was changed from 0 CFM at the 0 lift point linearly up to 45 CFM at the 1.0 lift point on an SF300 flow bench on range 2. This 4" EZ Flow system has a max flow capability of 400 CFM. With perfect results, we would see a perfectly straight line from 0 to 45 CFM.





Figure A67 New "Save As" Features	Click on File, then Save As
Cam Analyzer v4.3 Performance Trends       Must         File       Edit       Graphs       Reports       Test/Cam Setup       Find TDC       Setti         EZ       Start Wizard (new, EZ method for New Test)       New (classic way to start new test)       Ctrl+N         Open (from all seved tests)       Ctrl+O       St       m (         Open from tistory Log       Ctrl+S       EC         Save       Ctrl+A       Di         Open from tistory Log       Ctrl+A       Di	Click this Check Box for new info and options. Many times you may want to see what other files are in this same folder, or use one of these file names as the New Test Name, or possibly modify that name slightly.
Save a Test File	Save a Test File       X         New Test Name       Mustang 390         V Show Files       List by Name         257 Tests in My-Tests       List by 'Last Used' Date         mikko 003       mopar kennet         mopar kennet r-286       Y         Mustang 390       Y         ohc ford       Y         Copy Picked Test Name to New Test Name       Restore Original Name
Folder Name       My-Tests       Add New         OK       Cancel       Help         Enter a New Test Name and click on OK. The current Test name is given should you choose to modify it slightly for the new name. Pick or names, then use the 'Copy Picked Test Name to New that name or you can modify it slightly. Use the Deleter name if you want to enter a completely new name.       Here we are listing alphabetically by na         Click on the 'Advanced (browse)' button to obtain a structure memory.       If you want to save the Test under a different Folder name, click on the down arrow button and select one. Click on the 'Add New' button and you will be asked for a new Folder name to add to the list of Folders.	Folder Name       My-Tests       Add New         OK       Cancel       Help         Enter a New Test Name and click on IK. The current Test name is given should you dify it slightly for the new name. Pick one of the existing Tests in Folder' ise the Copp Picked Test Name to New Test Name' and then you can use you can modify it slightly. Use the Delete key on your keyboard to erase the ant to enter a completely new name.         Cancer on me Advanced (browsel' button to obtain a standard Windows 'Save a File' screen to save the file to most anyplace you want on this computer.         If you want to save the Test user a different Folder name, click on the down arrow button and select one. Click on the 'Add New' button and you will be asked for a new Folder name to add to the list of Folders.
<ul> <li>Save a Test File</li> <li>New Test Name</li> <li>Quick Check - Most Engines</li> <li>Show Files</li> <li>List by Name</li> <li>List by 'Last Used' Date</li> <li>Printing 1 type Vit Follower 1 cyl</li> <li>Printing 2 dif Vit Follower 1 cyl</li> <li>Printing 2 dif Vit Followers</li> <li>Check - Most Engines</li> <li>r-256 crane cam</li> <li>renault</li> <li>Copy Picked Test Name to New Test Name</li> <li>Restore Original Name</li> <li>Folder Name</li> <li>My-Tests</li> <li>Add New</li> <li>Cancel</li> <li>Help</li> <li>Enter a Naw Test Name and click on OK. The current Test name is given should you chan use to name if you want to enter</li> <li>Choose a Test name from the list, then click here to copy that name to the New Test Name field.</li> <li>If you want to save the Test</li> <li>If you want to save the Test</li> <li>Folder name to add to the list of Folders.</li> </ul>	Save a Test File         New Test Name       SB Chevy on Stand-QCC         Show Files       List by Name         256 Tests in My-Tests       List by 'Last Used' Date         26/05/2010       SB Chevy on Stand 001         26/05/2010       SB Chevy on Stand         20/05/2009       Kevin english         13/12/2008       kurikka-2 oma 010         31/12/2008       kurikka-2 oma 009         Copy Picked Test Name to New Test Name       Restore Original Name         Folder Name       My-Tests         OK       Cancel         Help       Pick one of the existing 'Tests in Folder'         me to New Test Name' and then you can use the Delete key on your keyboard to erase the rame.         modifying it slightly.       Inserverse to save the file to most anyplace you want on this computer.         If you want to save the Test under a different Folder name, click on the down arrow builton and selec tone. Click on the 'Add New' button and you will be asked or a new Folder name to add to the list of Folder.         Listing by Date       Listing by Date











## Figure A73 List Files by Access Date × 🗟 Open Test File 59 Tests in Library Chosen File: 06/30/2019 Example SB Chevy on SF 600 06/29/2019 EZ Flow Example 06/24/2019 Example SB Chevy on SF 300 04/14/2019 Example SB Ford SF 110 w Port Velocity 03/16/2019 Black Box II on SF601 02/18/2019 Typical SF1020 07/07/2015 Check Port Velocity Bug 07/07/2015 Black Box II on Custom Warren Eames 04/25/2015 Black Box II on SF600 10/30/2014 checking valve opener operation Tip: Single click on a Test name to 'choose it' for possible 09/16/2014 MPXV7025 v3.5b Opening or Deleting. A 'preview' of that Test will be given in 07/01/2014 JKM Example this frame. Double click on a Test name to immediately 06/26/2014 BRODIX.10X Open it without a preview. 11/07/2013 Example SB Ford SF 110 w Port Velocity 002 11/07/2013 Example SB Ford SF 110 w Port Velocity 001 06/25/2013 Typical SF1020 w Wet Flow 06/25/2013 typical sf1020 w velocity 1 cyl Folders 06/25/2013 Typical SF1020 w Velocity Kevin Vista Folder ~ C List All Files by File Name List by Access Date Kowalski C List by File Name (include Head #) Leaktest C List by Head # (include File Name) LFE Bench Files Not Filtered (all files listed) Mathias Aho Merlin My-Tests Open Filter (find) Advanced (browse) Tip: Click on a different Folder name to display all Delete Help | Delete Edit Many Files Cancel the tests saved under that Folder Name Add 'Edit Many Files' lets you copy, delete, or move many files at 1 Right click in list above for more Folder Options time. Choose this option and the files will be listed by the date they were last modified or opened. With this option checked, you will see the date listed here, with the tests with the most recent date listed at the top.

## Index

2 Blade, 191 3D-Graphs, 174 accuracy, 3, 18, 20, 59, 71, 112, 122, 145, 146, 151, 152 Accuracy, 6, 145 accurate, 12, 18, 20, 23, 28, 34, 41, 60, 68, 70, 75, 79, 112, 117, 130, 139, 145, 146, 147, 151, 152, 153, 162, 163, 176 accurately, 33, 34, 41, 117, 120, 123, 146, 150, 151, 153, 191 Actual CFM, 207 Actual Valve Lash, 46 Adjust, 117, 163 Adobe, 173, 174, 209 Air Flow, 74 Alternate Folder, 173 Anemometer, 152, 190 Area, 28, 40, 69, 70, 75, 77, 78, 94, 173 Ascii File, 5, 1, 63, 83, 174, 209 Assumptions, 6, 3, 12, 33, 46, 47, 48, 67, 73, 75, 78, 118, 129, 145, 173, 187 Automatic Valve Opener, 175, 190 Avg Port Dia, 34, 71, 75, 76, 140 Avg Port Diameter, 34, 71 Avg Port Height, 34, 71 Avg Port Width, 34 back up, 12, 155, 157, 158 Backup, 155, 157, 158, 173 Barometer, 1, 18, 19, 30, 62, 122, 176 Barometric Pressure, 18, 19, 30 Baseline, 21, 35, 56 Basic Version, 2, 5, 22, 33, 68, 87, 129, 166, 173, 174, 175, 176 Bench Specs, 5, 7, 12, 16, 17, 18, 20, 23, 30, 41, 42, 44, 56, 60, 97, 112, 113, 120, 123, 145, 148, 149, 150, 152, 153, 155, 161, 162, 175, 176, 190 Black Box, 59, 60, 159, 160, 165, 175, 176, 207, 208 Black Box Reads +/- Pressure, 176 Bore, 14, 29, 49, 51, 52 Bore Adapter, 14, 29 Bottom Cutter #, 39 calibrate, 43, 120, 148, 149, 160, 162, 175 Calibrate Range, 175 calibration, 14, 57, 61, 113, 119, 120, 149, 150, 152, 153, 162, 163, 165, 175, 191 cam, 1, 3, 27, 38, 45, 46, 47, 48, 49, 53, 71, 72, 76, 77, 78, 94, 130, 135, 136, 137, 139, 140, 141, 142, 143, 146, 166, 171, 176, 190 Cam, 3, 25, 27, 45, 46, 47, 48, 50, 76, 135, 143, 166, 176

Cam Advance, 48, 176 Cam File, 27, 47, 166 camshaft, 1, 139 Centerline, 45, 47 CFM, 1, 7, 12, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 27, 28, 29, 30, 41, 42, 43, 44, 57, 59, 60, 61, 62, 65, 66, 67, 68, 70, 71, 72, 74, 81, 86, 87, 105, 106, 112, 113, 116, 117, 118, 123, 125, 126, 127, 128, 129, 130, 133, 139, 145, 146, 147, 149, 150, 151, 152, 153, 166, 167, 171, 172, 173, 174, 175, 176, 189, 191, 207 CFM Flow, 17, 30, 44, 57, 62, 147 Chamber CCs, 40, 52 Chamber CCs in Head, 52 clearance vol, 49, 52, 78, 79 Clearance Volume, 49, 52, 79 coefficient, 70, 94 Coil Bind Height, 38, 39 color, 1, 95, 174 Color, 1, 95, 166, 173, 174 Com Port, 43, 165, 175, 190, 207, 210 Combine Tests, 209 Comment, 98, 122 Company Logo, 173, 191 Compare Heads, 80, 81, 167 compression, 8, 45, 49, 52, 78, 139, 143 Compression Ratio, 8, 45, 49, 51, 52, 78, 79, 143 Controller, motor, 171, 190 Convert to Columns, 83 copy, 2, 5, 22, 26, 41, 56, 102, 103, 117, 119, 129, 155, 157, 165, 166, 173, 208 Correct to New Test Pres, 65, 86, 87, 133 correction, 14, 17, 28, 57, 65, 71, 72, 86, 117, 125, 126, 140, 152, 153, 175 CrCFM, 72, 80, 81, 129, 130, 132, 167 Current Test, 9, 57, 87, 108, 111, 130, 134, 135 Cursor, 89, 91 curtain, 68 Curtain, 69 custom, 1, 12, 16, 42, 44, 145, 147, 149, 159, 175, 176, 189 Custom Graphs, 189 customer, 15, 36, 139, 143 Customer, 1, 9, 28, 36, 105, 106, 121 Cyl-Cyl Comparison, 67, 132, 166, 167, 174 Cylinder Numbering, 35 Data, 5, 6, 7, 8, 12, 13, 15, 16, 20, 21, 26, 31, 35, 36, 55, 56, 57, 59, 60, 62, 63, 66, 67, 68, 72, 79, 81, 83, 86, 89, 94, 101, 112, 113, 116, 117, 118, 122, 123, 124, 126, 127, 129, 149, 150, 155, 157, 162, 166, 167, 169, 173, 174, 187, 189, 190, 207, 208 date, 14, 44, 56, 80, 114, 123, 155, 157, 190 delete, 36, 102, 107, 165, 209

Demo, 2, 5, 7, 22

Depth, 167 Designed Valve Lash, 46, 48 Dew Point, 19, 30 Diameter, 27, 29, 34, 114, 149, 152 Difference Column, 174 Disk, 26, 157 Display, 173, 174 DOS, 9, 16, 28, 48, 102, 104 Duration, 46, 47, 48, 76, 77, 136, 143 Duration @ .050, 47, 76 Edit, 16, 21, 56, 87, 89, 92, 108, 165, 173, 174, 190, 208, 209 Edit (copy/swap/erase ports), 21 Edit Many Tests, 208 Electronic Interface, 5, 1, 17, 18, 20, 61, 62, 120, 145, 159, 161.162 Email, 1, 3, 173, 209 Eng. Performance Estimate, 73, 137, 139, 140, 143, 145, 167 Engine Library, 26, 139 Engine Performance Est., 6, 48, 65, 73, 139, 140, 176 Engine Specs, 5, 8, 11, 21, 23, 45, 49, 73, 76, 77, 79, 97, 98, 112, 122, 135, 136, 139, 143, 166, 176 Enter Cam File Directly, 27 errors, 25, 26, 48, 55, 66, 125, 133, 145, 146, 151, 152 Est Idle Vac, 78 Excel, 209 Exhaust Adapter, 30 EZ Flow, 149, 175, 176, 191, 208 EZ Start Wizard, 4, 56, 111, 173 Face Width, 37 Factor, 5, 14, 17, 57, 123, 124, 125, 145, 153, 162, 163 FArea, 167 file, 2, 4, 5, 7, 10, 14, 20, 21, 27, 36, 41, 56, 65, 66, 73, 83, 84, 87, 88, 98, 102, 103, 107, 108, 111, 113, 119, 120, 122, 128, 134, 136, 139, 143, 157, 158, 165, 173, 174, 189, 190, 191, 207, 209 File name, 35 Filter, 5, 1, 15, 27, 37, 105, 166, 173, 190, 209 First Lift, 31, 122 First Lift to Record Velocity, 31, 122 Flow, 1, 3, 4, 5, 6, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 9, 10, 12, 13, 14, 16, 17, 18, 20, 21, 22, 23, 25, 26, 28, 29, 30, 35, 36, 41, 42, 43, 44, 45, 47, 48, 56, 57, 59, 60, 62, 63, 66, 67, 68, 70, 72, 73, 75, 76, 77, 78, 80, 83, 86, 87, 94, 97, 101, 102, 103, 105, 108, 111, 112, 113, 116, 117, 118, 119, 120, 122, 123, 124, 125, 126, 127, 128, 129, 130, 131, 134, 135, 136, 137, 139, 140, 145, 147, 148, 149, 150, 151, 152, 153, 155, 157, 160, 162, 165, 166, 167, 171, 172, 173, 174, 175, 176, 187, 189, 190, 191, 207, 208 Flow Area, 70, 72, 77, 78, 86, 87, 94, 129, 136, 137, 140, 167, 189, 190 Flow Coef, 2, 28, 70, 86, 94, 129, 130, 167 Flow Pres, 12, 16, 17, 57, 116, 117, 127, 145, 148, 149, 151, 165, 175 Flow Temp, 17, 57, 62, 145, 165

FlowCom, 3, 5, 6, 1, 17, 18, 19, 20, 28, 43, 57, 59, 60, 61, 62, 119, 120, 122, 123, 124, 125, 126, 127, 128, 145, 159, 165, 166, 169, 172, 173, 175, 189, 190, 191, 207, 208, 209 FlwArea, 70, 129 FMA Flow Bench, 175 Folders, 2, 4, 7, 9, 21, 25, 26, 28, 36, 56, 80, 83, 103, 104, 106, 107, 114, 119, 122, 129, 134, 139, 155, 157, 158, 165, 173, 187, 208, 209 Foot Switch, 175 Force These Lifts, 210 Format, Open/Save/Edit, 174 Free Height, 38 Fuel Flow, 74 Full Scale Reading, 42, 43, 148 Gasket Bore Dia, 52 Gasket Thickness, 51, 52 Gauge, 75, 189 Graph, 1, 7, 10, 15, 16, 20, 22, 26, 27, 28, 56, 60, 67, 69, 78, 83, 85, 86, 87, 88, 89, 90, 91, 92, 93, 94, 95, 107, 108, 132, 133, 134, 135, 136, 137, 165, 166, 173, 174, 189, 190, 208, 209 Graph Dot Matrix Printer Adjustment, 28 Graph line thickness, 27, 190 Graph Live Data, 208 Graph Scales, Main Screen, 208 Graph Type, 7, 86, 133, 135, 136 Graphics, 173 Graphs, 5, 85, 87, 88, 89, 95, 133, 135, 136, 139, 167, 174, 189, 190, 208 Grid, 166 Gross Valve Lift, 47, 53 Head #, 36, 56, 108, 114, 121, 122, 165, 166 Head Comments, 35, 36 Head Details, 5, 23, 36, 37, 55, 97, 98, 112, 121, 155, 166, 173, 174 Head Porter, 85, 95, 132, 189, 190, 191, 207, 208 Head Specs, 5, 7, 8, 14, 16, 21, 23, 27, 33, 35, 36, 40, 56, 71, 75, 76, 97, 98, 101, 111, 112, 113, 114, 115, 116, 117, 120, 121, 155, 166, 174 Header, 75, 208, 209 Height, 34, 37, 52, 75, 121, 173 Help, 2, 3, 5, 7, 8, 15, 23, 36, 43, 51, 55, 61, 113, 165, 175, 187, 189, 207 History Log, 5, 1, 20, 27, 63, 88, 102, 107, 108, 134, 174, 209 horsepower, 1, 3, 12, 139 Hot Wire, 190, 191 HP, 48, 71, 73, 74, 76, 77, 78, 139, 140, 143, 176 Ht, 40 Hub, 6, 187 Humidity, 1, 19, 30 Import, 1, 63, 165, 174 Inclined Flow Manometer, 16, 17, 42, 148 Include a Zero Lift (.000) Point ?, 31

Include Averages, 174 Include Text, 83 Install, 22, 36, 89, 171, 173 Installed Height, 37, 38, 39 Intake Adapter, 29 JKM, 166, 175, 191 jpg, 173 L/D, 16, 31, 56, 68, 70, 72, 80, 81, 86, 98, 116, 122, 129, 130, 165, 166, 167, 173, 210 Landscape, 108, 189, 190 lash, 45, 46, 47, 48, 78, 94 Lash, 45, 46, 47, 48 Layout, 15, 75, 76 Leakage, 14, 17, 31, 57, 59, 60, 78, 116, 117, 118, 122, 123, 126, 128, 151, 191, 208 legend, 89, 92, 108, 137, 190 Length, 27, 34, 37, 75, 121 LFE, 191 Library, 9, 10, 12, 20, 26, 36, 57, 66, 80, 87, 88, 101, 102, 103, 105, 106, 107, 111, 118, 119, 129, 131, 134, 139, 155, 157 lift, 16, 31, 34, 38, 45, 46, 47, 48, 53, 67, 68, 70, 71, 72, 76, 77, 81, 94, 98, 116, 117, 118, 122, 126, 128, 129, 130, 133, 135, 173, 189, 191, 208 Lift, 16, 31, 39, 46, 47, 48, 53, 57, 59, 62, 68, 69, 70, 72, 76, 80, 81, 86, 94, 116, 117, 122, 127, 129, 130, 132, 133, 136, 165, 167, 173, 210 Lift for Rating Events, 46, 48 lifter, 48 Lifter, 46, 48, 77 Lifter (profile) Type, 46, 48 Line thickness, 27, 190 Linear Scale (like a ruler), 43, 148 List by Access Date, 209 Live Data, Graph, 208 Lobe Area, 76, 78 Lobe Center, 76 lobe centerline, 143 Lobe Separation, 49, 77 Lock Groove, 37 Locks, 39 Logo, Company (picture), 173, 174, 209 Main Screen, 5, 2, 5, 6, 7, 9, 10, 13, 14, 15, 20, 21, 22, 23, 25, 26, 27, 35, 36, 55, 56, 57, 59, 60, 65, 66, 85, 87, 88, 102, 103, 106, 107, 114, 115, 116, 119, 120, 123, 127, 128, 129, 133, 135, 136, 139, 140, 143, 157, 171, 173, 175.209 Main Screen Graph Lines, 27 Main Screen Graph Scales, 208 Main Screen, Other Cyl. Graphs, 15, 26 manometer, 12, 13, 14, 16, 17, 20, 29, 42, 43, 44, 60, 62, 112, 117, 147, 148, 149, 150, 151, 153, 163, 176

Margin Width, 38

Mass air flow sensor, 190 Mass Flow, 166, 167, 191 Master Bench Specs, 41, 112, 113, 120 Material, 40 Max Lobe Lift, 46, 47, 48, 53 Max Setting, 31 Max Tappet Lift, 51 Max Valve Lift, 38, 39 Metric, 166, 176 Motor controller, 171, 190 Network, 6, 25, 165, 187 Networking, 6, 25, 165, 173, 187 New Exh Test Pres, 65, 68, 86, 87 New Int Test Pres, 65, 68, 86 New Test, 5, 14, 20, 55, 56, 57, 68, 111, 112, 113, 114, 119, 120, 121, 122, 123, 125, 166, 209, 210 Number of Cylinders to Test, 21, 56 Number of Rows of Data, 29 Offset, 162, 163 Open, 7, 9, 20, 21, 26, 35, 37, 55, 57, 101, 102, 105, 106, 107, 117, 119, 124, 125, 129, 131, 134, 135, 136, 139, 157, 165, 166, 174, 209 Open (from all saved tests), 9, 20, 102, 107, 119, 129, 136, 139 Open/Save/Edit. 174 Opener, Valve, 175, 190 Operator, 15, 56, 105, 106, 114, 122 orifice, 12, 14, 57, 123, 125, 126, 145, 147, 149, 150, 152, 153, 175 Orifice Std Pres, 17 Other Calc Data, 72, 167 Other Data, 43 Overlap, 77, 78, 86, 167, 190 PDF, 173, 174, 209 performance estimate, 1, 73, 75 Performance Flo, 175 Picture, 173, 189, 209 Picture File, 173 Picture File (test piece), 189, 191, 209 piston, 49, 52, 71, 74, 79, 140 Piston Acceleration, 166, 167 Piston Position, 166 piston speed, 74, 140 Piston Velocity, 166, 167 Pitot, 1, 20, 34, 62, 71, 79, 86, 95, 122, 127, 128, 147, 173, 175 Pitot Tube, 71, 86, 95, 127, 128, 165, 173, 175, 207 Port Length, 27, 34, 75, 76 Port Shape, 34, 40 Port Vel, 15, 16, 20, 31, 60, 61, 62, 65, 71, 86, 87, 95, 119, 122, 127, 173, 174, 189, 190, 207, 208 Port Velocity, 15, 16, 20, 60, 61, 62, 65, 86, 87, 95, 119, 122, 127, 128, 173, 174, 189, 190, 207, 208 Port Velocity Map, 86, 95, 173, 174, 190, 208 Port Velocity. Map, Include Numbers, 208 Port Volume, 34, 75, 76, 143

Preferences, 5, 7, 9, 15, 23, 25, 26, 33, 34, 56, 60, 70, 98, 106, 107, 108, 114, 129, 165, 166, 171, 172, 173, 174, 175, 176, 187, 189, 207, 208, 209 Pres at Mx V Lft, 38, 39 Printed Graph Width, % of Page, 27 Printer, 5, 2, 22, 27, 36, 63, 89, 97, 98, 131, 132, 140, 173, 174, 209 Printer Fonts, 27, 98 Printer Orientation, 22, 36, 173, 190, 210 Pro Version, 5, 6, 1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 8, 9, 11, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 21, 22, 23, 25, 26, 27, 28, 30, 33, 34, 35, 36, 37, 45, 51, 56, 63, 65, 70, 72, 73, 79, 80, 83, 86, 88, 92, 94, 95, 97, 99, 102, 105, 107, 112, 121, 129, 130, 134, 135, 139, 145, 155, 165, 166, 173, 175, 176, 190 Progress Bar, 210 Psuedo Flow Velocity, 166, 167, 171 Range, 16, 17, 18, 19, 44, 57, 59, 60, 62, 116, 117, 118, 123, 125, 126, 149, 150, 153, 175, 191 Range #, 16, 44, 116, 118, 149, 153 Rated Test Pressure, 42 Raw Flow Data, 66, 155, 167 record, 1, 14, 18, 19, 22, 23, 29, 30, 31, 43, 55, 57, 59, 60, 71, 79, 120, 123, 125, 126, 127, 128, 149, 153, 159, 165, 166, 172, 173, 175, 176, 189, 190, 208, 209 Recording Switch, 175 Recycle Bin, 209 registered, 3, 1, 2, 5, 12, 22 Reltv Hum, 19, 30 Report Type, 65, 66, 129, 130, 140, 166, 173 Restore, 155, 158, 173 Retainers, 39 re-zero, 61 Rocker Arm, 45, 46, 47, 53, 176 Rocker Arm Ratio, 45, 46, 47, 53, 176 Rod Length, 49 RPM, 3, 18, 19, 71, 73, 74, 75, 76, 78, 140, 143, 166 runner, 1, 34, 71, 75, 76, 77, 78, 140, 176 Runner, 75 Saenz, 3, 175 Safety, 74, 143 Save, 1, 7, 8, 9, 12, 20, 21, 25, 26, 35, 36, 41, 55, 56, 66, 83, 101, 102, 103, 104, 107, 108, 118, 120, 122, 128, 136, 145, 166, 173, 174, 175, 208, 209 Save As, 21, 208, 209 Scales, 93 Screen Resolution, 173, 174 Seat Angle, 34, 69, 70 Seat Cutter #, 39 Seat Inside Dia, 33 Seat Width, 39 Seated Pressure, 38 Second Lift, 31 Second Lift to Record Velocity, 31 See Details (calibrations), 43, 160 Set Test Pres, 60, 62, 171 Setup, 4, 22, 36, 89, 171, 173

232

SF Cal. Test Pres. Corr., 28, 60 Shape, 40 Show Std EA Exmp Comparison, 27 Single Velocity Data Point, 173 Sound, 17 Spring Description, 38 Spring Rate, 38, 39 Stability, 1, 15, 17, 18, 19, 72 Standard Engine Analyzer Examples, 25 Stem Diameter, 33 Stem to Guide, 37 Step Size, 31, 35 Stroke, 49, 51 Summary Graph, 15, 16, 85, 117, 133 Super Flow, 3, 6, 1, 12, 14, 17, 18, 19, 27, 28, 41, 42, 43, 44, 59, 61, 62, 111, 113, 119, 120, 123, 125, 127, 145, 147, 151, 152, 153, 159, 161, 165, 172, 175, 190 Swirl, 1, 18, 30, 43, 60, 62, 65, 71, 86, 87, 159, 163, 165, 166, 167, 189, 191, 207 Switch, USB, 190 Tabs, 13, 165 Temperature, 1, 30, 145, 151, 165, 175 Test Comments, 15, 35, 55, 56, 98, 122, 191 Test Correction, 5, 14, 17, 57, 123, 124, 125, 145, 153, 175 Test Data Grid, 12, 13, 15, 16, 17, 20, 30, 31, 59, 60, 62, 66, 67, 111, 112, 117, 118, 119, 123, 126, 128 Test Folder Name in Program, 28 Test Options, 5, 14, 16, 17, 18, 19, 20, 22, 29, 56, 59, 60, 61, 62, 65, 71, 72, 79, 86, 97, 98, 101, 111, 112, 114, 115, 116, 119, 121, 122, 126, 127, 155, 165, 166, 171, 189, 210 Test Pattern, 9, 55, 122 Test Piece, 189, 191, 209 test pres, 1, 7, 12, 16, 17, 22, 28, 29, 42, 60, 65, 68, 70, 71, 72, 79, 80, 86, 108, 126, 129, 149, 150, 152, 165, 166, 171, 172, 174, 176, 189, 207, 209 Test Pres, 12, 14, 16, 17, 18, 27, 29, 57, 60, 62, 65, 68, 70, 80, 86, 114, 116, 117, 123, 126, 127, 130, 145, 147, 152, 155, 165, 166, 171, 172 Test Pres. for History Mx CFM, 27 Test pressure, 1, 7, 12, 16, 17, 22, 28, 29, 42, 60, 65, 68, 70, 71, 72, 79, 80, 86, 108, 126, 129, 149, 150, 152, 165, 166, 171, 172, 174, 176, 189, 207, 209 Test Pressure, 12, 14, 16, 17, 18, 27, 29, 57, 60, 65, 68, 70, 80, 86, 114, 127, 130, 145, 147, 152, 155, 165, 166, 171 Test Pressure Set Points, 171 test temperature, 165 test time, 1, 14 thermocouple, 161 Time/Date, 44, 56, 114, 123 Top Cutter #, 39 torque, 1, 3, 48, 71, 73, 74, 78, 139, 140, 143, 165 Torque, 74, 143 Total Cam Advance, 45, 48 Tq, 73, 143, 165 Troubleshooting, 175

Tumble, 1, 19, 30, 43, 60, 62, 65, 71, 86, 87, 159, 163, 166, 167.207 Tumble Settings, 30 Unlocking, 2, 5, 7, 22 Unlocking Code, 2, 5, 22 Unlocking Program Options, 2, 5, 22 USB, 21, 157, 165, 175, 190, 207, 208 USB Switch, 190 Use Cam File, 47 Use Seat Angle to Calc Vlv Area, 28, 33, 34, 70, 129 Use Temp Correction, 17 Use Temperature Correction, 42 User Defined, 189 Valve Area, 2, 69, 70, 86, 94, 167 Valve Description, 14, 37 Valve Dia, 33, 56, 108, 114 Valve Diameter, 33, 56, 108, 114 Valve Length, 37 valve lift, 7, 13, 15, 16, 27, 29, 31, 46, 47, 53, 62, 68, 70, 77, 80, 81, 86, 94, 98, 114, 116, 117, 118, 122, 126, 127, 129, 163, 165, 166, 171, 189, 208 Valve Opener, 175, 190 Valve Seals, 39 Valve Vel, 28, 70, 71 Valve Weight, 37

VArea, 167 velocity, 8, 20, 22, 31, 34, 65, 71, 75, 79, 86, 87, 95, 122, 128, 165, 166, 171, 173, 189, 207 Velocity Probe, 207 Version 3.5, 1, 28, 31, 43, 56, 57, 63, 65, 67, 81, 83, 84, 97, 104, 107, 111, 119, 129, 132, 135, 149, 155, 158, 173 Vlv Area, 28, 68, 70, 81, 94, 129 Volume, 34, 49, 52 Volumetric Eff, 74 volumetric efficiency, 74 Wd, 40 Weather, 152, 176 Weight, 38 Wet Flow benches, 173 When Changing Head Specs Port Length, 27, 34 Which Cylinder(s), 65, 87 Width, 34, 71, 75, 121, 173 Win 10, 209 Win 7, 209 Windows, 3, 1, 2, 21, 22, 26, 27, 35, 36, 89, 102, 103, 155, 156, 157, 158, 173, 187, 189, 207, 209 Winflow, 165, 166, 173, 174 Wizard, 4 worksheet, 98